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SUMMER FEEDING PROGRAM
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FRIDAY, JUNE 25, 1971

U.S. Senarr,
SELECT COMMITTER ON
Nurririon AND HomaN NEEDs,
Washington, D.C.

The Select Committee met at 10 a.m., pursnant to call, in room 1318,
of the New Senate Office Building, the Honorable George McGovern,
chairman of the committee, presiding.

Present: Senators McGovern, Cranston, Cook, ard Bellmon.

Staff members present: Kenneth Schlossberg, staff director; Nancy
Amidei and Elizabeth P, Hottel, professional staft.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR McGOVERN, CHAIRMAN

Senator McGovern. The committee will come to order.

I wonld like to make a brief statement to open this mor ‘ng’ car-
ings. We have with us the mavors nf " -Detroit and Newark,
These men and other mayi» aciuss the country were encouraged by
the U.S. Department of Agrienlture to develop and cxpanc'f their
programs to feed needy caildren this summer. They have just been
told by that same Department that they will actually receive little or
nonc of the money they were promised earlier they would receive.

Their st is tha story of cities across the Nation, cities which care
about their sLildren and 'which were anxious to do whatever they could
to case the trains »f summer i1 the urban areas of the country.

Woe also _.ave pmgram administrators with us for this hearing this
morning, tuc men who are directly responsible for feeding children
in Los Angeles an! San Antonio. These are the men who negotiated
for the feeling sites, food service cortracts, the uroposzls, and the
employces, axd these are the men who have just been told they will
not have the money they need to operate the programs that they
recently 1egutiated.

I am toid that we also have some zhildren in the hearing room today
who are visiting Congress this moming, children who skould receive
meals in the Iistrict of Columbia but who will not be fed if money is
not made available immediately.

ADMNISTRATION VWITNESSES DECLINED TO TESTIFY
+

I have not mentioned the presence of administration witnesses, be-
cause when we invited them to testi? they declined to do so. One was
too busy, another said it was not his:responsibility, and the third
claimed his office had not been notified. | ‘

(1513) 5
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Unlike the mayors, the program administrators, and the children,
the men wbho might have made this money available and have made
this hearing unnccessary seemed to have nothing at stake and so, for
various reasons, declined to attend this hearing. The Office of Manage-
ment and Budget was willing enough to withhold the needed funds
but not to nppear in public hearings to answer for their actions.

The story of the summer feeding program has been so confused and
so ineptly handled, I think it is little wonder that the men responsible
for this difficulty did not want to show their faces. The Department of
Agriculture announced this week that it wrnld spend only $32 million
for the entire year for the special food service program. That an-
nouncement came despite the Department’s own admission in a letter
to Senator Talmadge and to me that requests for the summer alone
will total nearly $27 million, leaving only $5 million for all of the
Test of the year. Moreover, the Department acknowledged that funds
used last year would not be available this year.

The answer of the Department is to fund cities at last year’s level
and allow only for what they describe as “mocderate program ex-
pansion.” .

However polite the language, the answer is the same: Cities that
were promised money will not get it; children who were promised
meals will not be fed.

T think we should all keep in mind that this summer feeding VBro-
grar egan as an effort to help cities survive difficult summers. This
suminer gives every indication of being as difficult as any 1n the past.
Broken promises to hungry children and jobless teenagers can only
add to the potential for trouble.

Now, that is the reason for this emergency hearing this morning—
to Erevail on the Agriculture Department, the Office of Management
and Budget, and the White House, to keep the commitments that were
made and to spend the relatively small sum of money required. We are
talking about only roughly $15 million beyond what the Departiment
has now indicated. The Congress has clearly given the suthority to use
;helgxltra money. This 18 certainly no time to be pennywise and pound-

oolish.

I just want to add one brief announcement. I would like to express
my disappointment that the administration did not see fit to send any-
ome to represent its position this morning. I personally find it difficult
to believe that no one among the responsible officials could find time
to be here today.

On behalf og Assistant Secretary Richard Lyng of the Department
of Agriculture, he did say he would meet with me privately at a time
more convenient to him to discuss this matter.

I want to announce that the transcript of this hearing will be sent
to Mr. Lyng’s office as soon as it is available, and our meeting, hope-
fully next week, will eall for a point-by-point response to whatever 1S
recounted here by the mayors and other officials to be testifying.

X certainly do not intend to let this issue rest until mone promised
to the cities by the Department of Agriculture has been made
available.

Senator Cook, any statements you would like to make before we
continue ? ' _

.-
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Senator Coox. No, thank you. . . .
Senator McGovern. If Mayor Gibson and Mayor Gribbs will come

forward and bring any of your assistants with you, we will be glad to
hear your statements.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROMAN S. GRIBBS, MAYOX OF THE CITY OF
DETROIT, MICH.; ACCOMPANIED BY JOHN M. AMBERGER AND
WILLIAM M. NUGENT, MAYOR’S STAFF; DR. WILLIAM CLEXTON,
HEALTH COMMISSIONER, CITY OF DETROIT; AND JAMES OLIVER,
MAYOR’S COMMITTEE FOR HUMAN RESOURCE DEVELOPMENT

Moyor Gries. Mr. Chairman, T am Roman Gribbs, ma éor of the
city of Detroit. I want to thank the committee and you, Mr. Chairman,
for the opportunity to testify this morning.

I am joined here today by John M. Amberger and William M.
Nugent of my staff, by Dr. Vs\'filliam Clexton, Detroit’s Health Com-
missioner, and Mr. James Oliver, the director of the Mayor’s Com-
mittece for Human Resources Development, the agency which admin-
isters our poverty program.

We are here on a matter of utmost urgency. There are nearly a half
million young people between the ages of 8 and 21 in my city. Nearly
100,000 of them are poor, and most of them receive their only full and
complete mecal during the 9 months of the school year in the school

lunch program.
i USDA URGEp TRIPLINS PROGRAM

To insure that such youngsters continue to receive adequate meals
-during the summer, Congress 3 years ago provided the special food
service program which last sumner enabled us to feed 28,000 poor
youth every dafi. Our program was widely acclaimed as a national
model. Regional officials of the Department of Agriculture urged us
to triple its capacity, to serve 75,000 youngsters every day.

Being somewhat more cautious, we determined thiat we would try
to serve 50,000 youngsters every day this year. We were assured by
Agriculture officials that Federal funds would be available to us for
as many as 75,000 meals a day.

Mr. Chairman, let me telf'you what it means to operate a program
of this size, very briefly, if I may. One does not merely take $1.5
miliion in Federal funds to a local store and buy food to be scattered
throughout the city. Rather, we must undergo a very lengthy and
complex planning process which in our city involves more tﬁan 2,000
people in addition to the 50,000 to be served.

It involves the organization of recreation programs at more than
200 sites throughout t%xe city, commurnication with the 50,000 youngsters
to be served, and with more than 1,600 local citizens who have volun-
teered to staff the program. We cannot simply turn this program on
and off as one would turn a faucet. . :

‘We were not informed there were any financial problems until about
June 8, when the USDA regional office stated they could not formally
-approve our application since no funds were available. Alerted to the
problem last Wednesday, June 16, both the Senate and Fouse of Rep-

7

i



1516 ‘

resentatives have expedited legislation concerning the special food
service program. And both bodies have approved stopgap funding
legislation which gives the Secretary of Agriculture freedom to fund
programs if he wishes.

Our “D Day” for the start of this program was the twenty-first of
June. Despite frequent contact by the city of Detroit during the past
fall, winter, and spring, June 21 é¢ame and wont without final approval
by Federal officials.

Corxryon CouNcIr. ADVANCED $100,000

However, because of the need, the Detroit Common Council ad-
vanced $100,000, hoping for reimbursement, to make sure that we could
start the program on time, that we would not lose contact —with the
goungsters as school closed, all to insure that kids would not go

ungry.

The Federal Government has left us holding the bag. They have
urged us to man the serving lines and then, in effect, they have closed
the kitchen. They have told us now that we will be fortunate to serve
even as many yvoungsters as we served lasc year. We will be fortunate
to do so, they said.

Mr. Chairman, we have asked for $1.3 million, yet the Department
of Agriculture claims the entire State of Michigan is seeking only
$636,000, which, of course, is simply not true.

This is not strictly a Detroit problem. In the past few days, mem-
bers of my staff have checked throughout the country. We understand
that three Texas cities alone are seeking more than $900,000 in summer
feeding money, yet Agriculture lists the cntire Stato of Texas as re-
questing only $115,000. Chicago is seeking $2.5 million for its program,
yot Agriculture lists the entire State as needing only $1.9 million.

Senator McGoverN. Mayor Gribbs, can you supply for the record—if
not this morning, in the naxt few days—the requests that are known
to you from the various cities you have referred to and what the De-
partment claimed it to be? Do you have the information in your files?

Mayor Grisns, We have most of it today, and what we don’t have
we will be pleased to supply as quickly as we can get them.

Senator McGovern. It would seem incredible to me that you testify
here that your city asked for $1.3 millien and the Department still
claims that the entire request for the State of Michigan is around
$600,000. T think we ought to have the discrepancies laid on the record*
so we can take it up with the Department.

Mayor Griees. I wi’'l be very pleased to provide that, sir.

This pattern I indicated is relpeated through the country. A sub-
sequent survey by my staff in close cooperation with the 17.S. Con-
ference of Mayors and the National League of Cities indicated that
the Department of Agriculture has proposed programs throughout
the country for fiscal year 1972 to the tune of $46.9 million, $30.6 mil-
lion of which are to take place beginning July 1.

Mr. Chairman, I have enough trouble managing the very complex
affairs of the city of Detroit. We have no time to develop programs
proposed by the Department of Agriculture which they have no inten-
tion of implementing. This Department has fallen down disastrously
in its management of this program.

o
*See Appendix 1, p. 1574. . 8
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Creprrs CUNGRESS ForR ACTION

It is to your credit, sir, and to that of your colleagues in the Senate
and in the Housc of Representatives that you have moved rapidly to
permit us to use $135 million of section 32 money to feed the young
people this summer.

We understand that the administration intends to place a limit of
$32 million on spending for this special food service program through-
out the yecar. That is a limit of $32 million against promised or pro-
posed programs of $46.9 million. Such intransigence with regard to
spending, following as it does the duplicitous performance by the De-
partment of Agriculture, demonstrates, in our judgment, Agricul-
ture’s total lack of commitment.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committece, time has now run
out. What we urgently need now is immediate utilization by the Agri-
culture administration officials of the funds that have been made avail-
able to them through your recent actions.

I respectfully urge this distinguished body to do all within its power
to the end that we in Detroit and others throughout the country
will be able to feed our poor and hungry youngsters at least one
good meal a day pursuant to the clear intent of Congress. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator McGoverx. Thank you very much, Mayor Gribbs. I think
you spelled cut the issue as clearly and forcefully as it is possible
to do, and Senator Cook and I may have questions here a little later,
but I would like to hear first from Mayor Gibson and come back to
you for questions.

STATEMENT OF HON. KENNETH A. GIBSON, MAYOR OF THE CITY
OF NEWARK, N.J.; ACCOMPANIED BY IRA A. JACKSON, ADMIN-
ISTRATIVE ASSISTANT

Mayor Ginson. Thank you, Senator McGovern and Senator Cook.
We have come—and I say “we” because, to my right, is my admin-
istrative assistant, Mr. Ira Jackson—we have come to testify and we
welcome the opportunity to speak before this hearing, We have ap-
peared before several congressional committees over the last year—
we _have appeared to testify about some basic human needs in the city
of Newark.

We have spoken to you and Congress about the need for adequate
health care and we have talked about the ‘avages of drug abuse and
about the nced to ecconomically revitalize our city so that people can
find dignity and meaningful employment.

In all of this, we have talked about what the Federal Government
ought to do, what new programs Congress must enact so that basic
human rights are insured.

Today, however, 'we come before you to urge continuation and ex-
pansion of an existing program, a program which is designed to feed
27,000 children in the city of Newark this summer.

Many of these children are undernourished. That is @ basic fact of
our welfare system, which allots 82 cents per meal for the more than
55,000 children on public welfare in the city of Newark. Recent State
of New Jersey cuts in welfare will reduce this already inadequate
amount even more. -

] i
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The summer food program will provide lunch and two snacks, which
is almost two-thirds of the basic minimum dietary requirements for
those growing children. It is & minimal program at best, running oniy
through the summer months for only a small number of the under-
nourished children in Newark ard only provi<ing part of their mini-
mum daily needs. :

‘This spring we urged community groups to organize themselves
apply for funds to administer this program. We did this at the urging
of those who had been stimulated by Federal officials. )

USDA Sraristics COMPLIETELY IN LERROR

Thirty-six grassroo‘s organizations have applied for almost 81 mil-
lion in funding to date. We have applied for $£970,000 for this
progran, and yet the USDA statistics indicate that the whole State of
New Jersey has applied for only $350,000.

On the assurances of Federal and State representatives, we applied
for this morey. We have ready 79 neighborhood centers to serve
lunches and snacks for a 45-day period, beginning on July 6.

I must point out here that Newark’s program last year, 1970, was
a very small program, and we are being told, or it is being hinted, that
we may be able to serve only those who were involved in the program
last year. I didn’t take office until July 1, 1970, and I don’t believe
that the childrc.a of Newark should be penalized for the inefliciencies
of the previous administration.

We are applving for a relatively substantial program, and we believe
that we should receive the full program that we have applied for. Most
of us have become accustomed to the broken promises of the Federal
Government, but cutbacks in this program will hit us especially hard
and it is especially cruel to our inner city residents, You know that the
goor of our cities have the same aspiration for their children as you

enators have for your own children, only the poor cannot take for
granted the physical and mental growth of their young people.

MaLNvorrrmioNn Is Yrar RoUND

I know that many of you are concerned about the effects of this action
ou the cities this summer. But I am tired of hearing of programs de-
signed to keep th: cities cool during the summer months. We walk the
streets of Newark during the long cold winters and we witness, 12
months a year, the effects of malnutrition and lost opportunity and
alienation,

Tt must be emphasized that this program is not a wish or o proposal
or a bill which yvou gentlemen are deliberating. It is a public law
enacted by Congress. ‘The Congress has seen fit to authorize and ap-
propriate money for this effort. The FFederal and State agencies en-
cournged the local groups to apply because the money was there, and
yot at the last moment, 1in a po‘,icy decision which at once thwarts the
will of Congress and frustrates reasonable expectations and condemns
these children to the same inadequate diet, the administration has
arbitrarily held up the money.

The hypocrisy and cruelty of this action. in the light of deliberatione
to nuthorize billions of doliars to save failing acrospace corporations,
is incomprehensible.

2 10
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Our children are our most precious human resource, and yet their
basic welfareis sacrificad to the rhetoric of a balanced budget. We have
been speaking about the need to reorder priorities in America, but this
specific example demonstrates that rhetoric must give way to decisive

action now.
HoPEFULLY—ADMINISTRATION JUST CONFUSED

I would like to think that the confusion in Washinoton indicates
that the administrntion has its signals crossed. I would like to think
that the intent of Congress would not be willfully denied by the agen-
cies responsible for just administering programs.

I would like to think that this particular program which we applied
for only after Federal initiative is not just another cruel hoax for the
“Newarks” and other major cities of our country. Thank you.

Senator McGover~. Thank you very muck, Mayor Gibson, for your
statement. _ -

Mayor Gribbs, T know you were personally responsible for the reso-
Iution introduced at last week’s meeting of the -(gnference of Mayors
in Philadelphia on this issue. T wonder if you could just summarize for
us what you see as the view of the mayors ‘at that conference and across
the country on this particular problem.

Mayor Grisps. Mr. Chairman, there was unanimity on the point of
view that Mayor Gibson and I have expressed here—first on the need
second on the point of the availability o? funds and the high priority of
tho program. The mayors’ reaction was that it is unthinkable that such
a resolution is necessary, when we are talking about feeding the pcor
and the young.

The mayors that had not rcceived or been aware of the bad news
wero literally shocked. Some of us had advance notice because we had
representatives working on it here, in the city, and other areas; and we
immediately did what we could best do—unanimously adopt a resolu-
tion. I have a copy of the resolution here before me, Senator, if it is not
in the record. We could submit it for the record.

Senator McGover~. Without objection, I would like to have that
copy of the resolution become a part of the hearing record.*

ayor Griees. Thank you, sir. '

Senator McGovery. Mayo.: Gibson, I wonder if I could divect this
question to you. I think all of us are iwware that the MmMayors in n sense
are out on the firing line, out on the frontlines, in closer contact every
day with the public than those of us here in Washington. We are also
aware, I am surve, of the growing skepticism about the Covernment in
general on the question of whether we can reall y keep our commit-
ments to the citizens of this country.

Is Nor Tiris DEVELOPMENT HARMFUL ?

Is it not a fact that n development of thia kind, where large num-
bers of people are led to believe that the programs are fortheoming,
and then suddenly do not see it come off, has a most harmful and
damaging effect on public attitudes toward the Government and the
faith of the people 1n their clected leaders and in those who arc re-
sponsible for administering these programs?

¢Bee Appendix 1, p. 1573. -
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Mayor Ginsox. Yes, sir. Senator, we are in the firing line in cities
like Newarlk, and my problem is particularly acute because of the
quality of life in the city of Newark. We have to perform. The people
are not just going to accept the fact that they have a mayor or they
have Representatives who in theory represent them in Washington
unless they sce some results.

When we come to the citizenz, the loeal groups, and encourage
them to apply for Federal funds—as we have done in this case; we
have encouraged 79 neighborhood citizen groups to be developed to
receive the lanch program; we have sat down with people and had
them write out proposals, and they spent many, many hours in writ-
ing out proposals so they could develop neighberhood programs for
their children; now we are saying, after all of the bureaucratic red-
tape that we made them go through in making application for these
funds—a fter telling them that the money was there, then that money
does not exist, they are not going to, at the first step, come to
Washington.

The first step will be city hall in Newark and, quite frankly, what
T will have to do is find a way to get them down to Washington, but I
cannot really explain this, and I don’t think any mayor is going to be
able to explain this problem.

Mayor Grmsns. Mr. Chairman, if T may add on that point to this
extent: In an effort to not disappoint those that had reason to expect
this help—the youngsters and the voluntary help and the parents and
the poor in our community—in an cffort not i» disappoint them on the
failure of this program to be funded adequately, in effect what T have
to do as mayor, even though we have our present budges starting this
fiscal year many million dollars in the red and out of balance at the
moment, and facing even that kind of budget, I asked the Common
Council of the C*ty of Detroit, as indieated in my comments, to appro-
Egiate $100,000 to start the program on time in the hope that we would

reimbursed, in thc hope that we can continue to maintain contact
with those that had been promised and led to believe and to continuo
the organization thnat had been programed to provide the viluntary
services so that we could have a maximum use of the dollar with the
maximum of the food that we have.

J.ocar, GOvERNMENT IReELirs oN INTENT oF CONGRESS

So the Common Council, in effect, has, and we have risked $100,000
on the expectamiion that the intent of Congress would be followe:rd and
the funds would be provided. We need the program that badly.

Senator MceGoverN. I would like to nsk both of the mayors, before I
defer to Senator Cook, this question: As T understand it. most of thesce
youngsters will be fed in recreation programs of onc kind or another,
that this is a part of a total program. And what will you da now with
those programs: Will you cancel out ? Suppose this money is not forth-
coming. Will you go ahead with the recreation programs without the
food, or does everything get canceled or part of it canceled 2 ITow doces
it work out in practice, going on the assumnption we can’t break loose
these funds that the Congress authorized ?
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Mayor Gimsoxn. We in Newark, Senator, will have to go through with
our recreational programs. We cannot just abandon the established
recreational programs, and that is, of course, not what I would like to
sece in Newark. I would like to sce 2 more extensive recreational pro-
gram, but whatever we have proposed we will care:y out.

Our real problem is going to be, now, making sure that the parents
and the children have continued faith in us, and we will have to carry
on our recreational program, but we are going to have very diflicult
times dealing with the dictary requirements of these children during
the daytime.

Mayor Griess. With your permission, may IDr. Clexton respond to
that question ¢

Senator McGovERN. Yes.

Dr. Crexrox. My, Chairman, we began recreational Erograms at 30
sites last weel:, and moncecy will go to 99 loeations. We will try to con-
tinue those recreationnl programs but, as was shown last year in De-
troit’s very successful program,l the food is the glue. The lunch is vwhat

attracts and motivates the children to participate and look forward

to the recreational programs that are the basic aspects of the total
program.
. b'cx;ator McGoverx. Thank you very mmnch. Senator Cook, any ques-

tions?

Scenator Coox. Yes, thank you. Mayor Gribbs, what allotment did
you receivae last year in this prograni 2

Dr. CLEXTON. $490,000 Federal money, and that was 80 percent of
the total cost of the program, which was about $625,000.

Senator Cook. Do you remember what total amount you requested
wiien receiving the $490,000 ?

Dr. CLExTON. What we applied for?

Senator Coox. Yes.
Dr. CLExTON. Last year we told the USDA we could not possibly—

because the program was developed at the last minute—feed more than
25,000 children a day. They advised us to apply, and the application
will show that at their encouragement, we applied for 75,000 lunches
a day in order to set aside funds that were available in case something
exceptional happened that we could go beyond our expectations.

Senator Coox. In other words, your application last year indicated
that you could fee:d 75,000 ?

Dr. CLeEx'roN. That is what the application was for, yes.

Senntor Coox. Now, the USDA sunys that application was for $502,-
06623 last yenr. Is that correct. ?

Dr. CLexron. We are talking about the summer of 19702

Senator Cooxk. Yes.

Dr. CrexrToN. As I say, the figures of the number of children actually
on the application is for 75,000 children n day, or 75,000 lunches a cy.
The dollars, however, spoke to what we felt we could actually perform.

Senator Coor. So there was really no comparison between the two ?

Dr. CLexToxN. That is true. i

Senator Coox. Do you recall what Your application stated this year 2

Dr. CrexTon. Our application for this year is for 50,000 lunches a
day.
genator Cook. At what amount of money ?
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Dr. CrexToN. It would require $1.3 million in Federal funds; the
total proaram would be about $1.7 million.
Senator Coox. When did you file your application for $1.3 million,
do you recall ?
ArpricaTioN FrLep 1N May

Dr. CrexToN. I think it was sometime during the middle of May, sir.

‘Senator Cook. The mayor’s statement recalls that all during the
winter and fall months efforts were being made; and yet application
came in for $1.3 million, after the May 21 wrap-up date.

That is why I wondered, if there had been discussions all during the
winter relative to this program with the USDA, why did the Detroit
application net get in until after the date the USDA had scheduled to
make & determination of these allocations.

Dr. CrexTonN. As to chronological events, after the program last
summer, there was continuous communication between myself, as ad-
ministrator of the program, and the USDA officials on, first of all,
writing the report describing how the program had gone because they
wanted to use it for a model for the other cities around the country.

Then, in December, there was a conference here in Washington, at
which we were represented, on the summer lunch programs of the
various cities in the country. From that period on, there were con-
tinuous discussions among Detroit officials and regional oflicials about
expanding Detroit’s program.

In April we were dismayed by the publication of Federal guidelines
which prohibited the consideration of volunteers’ services as a portion
of the required local matching contribution.

So, in our continuous discussions then, it was stated that if we could
gain the use of voluntary help, there would be no further obstacles to
expanding the program. That is why the apBIication was not put in
until we won tge battle of revising the USDA regulations to allow
voluntary help, because our program was based on the use of volun-
tary help. :

Until pit, was nllowed. we couldn’t apply with integrity. Voluntary
hetp is the “in-kind”’ contribution, local matching.

Senator Coox. The voluntary help in the city of Detroit is part of
the contribution of the city ¢

Dr. Crexroxn. About 70 percent.

Senator Coox. About 70 percent of Detroit’s contribution ?

Dr. CrrxroN. Yes.

Senantor Coox. In other words, that 70 pezcent of the balance of the
contribution does not really represent tax dollars of the city of Detroit
but voluntary help ?

Dr. CLExtoN. Exactly. Senator, may I ask a question ¥

Senator Coor. Yes. .

Dr. CrLeExTON. Did you use May 21 as though it was a deadline?

Senator Coox. It was the wrap-up date designated by the USDA.

Dr. CrexToN. Well, I have had so many negotiations and so many
discussions with the Degartment of Airrriculture officials that I might
have forgotten it. But I don’t remem ber its being emphasized.

Senator Cooxk. This was the date I was given. However, may I add
that conceivably you will be able to get more funds; but, I think the

.14
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Department has indicated that all of these programs will be funded
at the same level this summer as they were funded last summer.

Dr. CLeExtoN. I hope thut is correct. We have not really been given
posiiive assurance even of that. '

Senator Coox. In your instance, this is a lot better than the city of
Newark, in that they made a reqquest for $900,000, and iast summer
their request was only $7,155. 50, they are in real trouble. By com-
parison, your problem is peanuts compared to the problem of the
mayor of Newark.

$7,000 Wori'r HELr UNriLLEp OBLIGATIONS

Mayor Gissox~. I must point out here, Senator, we would rather not
get this $7,000, because my problem will be in trying to deal with all
of these ncighboihood centers and groups and how do you distribute
$7,000?

Senator Coox. There would be no way you could, Mr. Mayor, and
regardless of what your date is, you could always get $7,100 from your
city council. It is diilicult to get $100,000, but not $7,100. '

enator McGoverN. Senator Bellmon, any questions?

Mayor Grieus. Senator Cook, first may 1 give you some figures from
your State that were acquired by my staff 2 We are told by Miss Rollins
of the school lunch progrum division, directorate of pupil services,
iKXentucky b tate pepartment of Education, that Kentuck requested
$1,006,78+ for fiscal year 1972 operations of the special food service
program; and for soine reason the Department of Agriculture lists
that request, your State’s request, as $397,500. There is a variance again
that appears in the figures for your State.

Senator Coox. Mr. Chairman, before Senator Bellmon takes over,
I think it is important to understand and realize the significance of the
problem, and also 1 think it is interesting to note how far we have come.
Therefore, I have figures I would like to put into the record that my
staff on the committee prepared.

A. comparison of the figures shows that in the section for the school
lunch program, there was $154.7 r~illion spent in 1968 and the 1971 esti-
mate is $225 million ; for school Iunch in 1968 there was $4.8 million
spent and the 1971 estimate is $356.4 million; and for the breakfast
Program in 1968 there was $2 million spent and in 1971 it is estimated
as $15 million ; for the equipment in 1968 there was spent $736,000 and
in the 1971 estiinate it is $15 million.

Scction 6 commodities is up from $55 million to $64.3 million. Special
feeding had no appropriation in 1968 and in 1971 it 1s estimuated at
$20.7 million.

The summer special feedings, of which we are concerned with today
had no funds at ali in 1968, and started with $600,000 in 1969, and
the 1971 estimate was set at $814 million.

I think these fizures are important in *hat they indicate the progress
that has been made in this ficld.

Senator McGoveEryn. Without objection, those figures will be made
a part of the record.* .-

Senator Bellmon.

*See Appendix &, p. 1590. 15
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Senator BerLLyonN. Thonk you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to ask
ths mayors what percent »>f the total school lunch money 1s used for
summer feedings in each of your cities.

Mayor GissoN. Senator, I really can’t give you that answer pre-
cisely. We have about 18 schools to be running summer programs this
yeuar, as opposed to close to 70 elementary schools, That is & kind of
relative percentage, and the sumnmer school program will run close to
8 or 10 weeks.

Scenator Brroyox. Do you have in Newark available funds for free
o: reduced-cost lunches for children who are in the independent
schools?

Mayor Gizson. Yes, . ..

Senator BenryoxN. But those programs are run separately from the
other preceding programs?

Mayor GissoN. Yes, sir.

Wiy Are Procgranms SeEraraTis?

Senator Berryox. Is there some reason why they are separate ?

Mayor Gissox. Well, I think the basic reason is that our educational
system is operated by a separate board of education. The city itself
does not run our educational system. We have a separate board of edu-
cation. They have their own budget. We supply a portion of that
budget. Another portion comes from the New Jersey State aid to
cducation.

So their budget problem is deaiing primarily with education. How-
ever, this Iunch pregram we are talking about here will deal with a city
of Newark operated program dealing specifically or mostly with rec-
reation.

Senator BELLMON. Are you short of funds for the school lunch pro-
gram for the regular summer school ?

Mayor GiBsoN. No, sir. That is budgeted for tie school year. That
was part of the regular educational budget that extends and includes
the summer program.

Senator BeLLyMon. Is there, by chance, any surplus in that fund ?

Mayor GinsoN. No, sir. We are having a very difficult struggle with
my board of ecducation about what they consider an additional nced
from the city of Newark, and I am saying they are going to pare down
the costs, so there is no surplus. We are presently having a fight over
&5 million.

Senator Cook. They know what it is like to have their costs cut like
the Federal Government has to sometimes cut in its programs?

Mayor GiesoN. Yes.

Senator BELLyoxN. How large a contribution does the city of Newark
make to the regular School Lunch Program?

Mayor Ginsox. It is not contributed for specifically the School Lunch
Program. What we do is put in $50 million to $60 million—this year,
@55 million included in the normal educational budget—and the educa-
tional budget runs approximately $80 million, and the city of New-
ark, puts in a large portion of tiic educational needs for the city, and
the school lunch program is part of it, including the summer program.

Scnator Berraron. Do you happen to know how much the school
svstem gets from the Federal CGovernment for the School Lunch

Program? 1 8
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Maygr GiesoNn. I can’t give you the exact figure but we can pro-
vide it.
Senator Berraron. I would appreciate it. I am curious why we don’t
somchow or another blend the two programs, and we can get it later.
Mayor Gribbs, now can you tell us about the situation in Detroit ¢

Drerrorr’s SrruaTION SIMILAR TO NEWARK

Mayor Grisss. It is similar to Newark’s situation. In the first place,
the board of cducation is a separate legal entity and operates sepa-
rately ; and, second, they huve only a few schools open in the summer,
and this year it is fewer schools becanse they have a fiscal problem of
great magnitude, because there are ve. y few classes being made avail-
able in the summer.

Thus, the city last summes and this summer intends to pick up
where the school progiam leaves off and feed the youngsters. That is
why it is most important that the transitions be made right when
school is out, and that is why the city of Detroit advanced the
$100,000—so we could hang onto the kids and integrate them into a
recreational and summer lunch program without losing them and
without the great expense of making it known and finding those that
are hungry, and picking up quickly right at the day the school is out.

Scnator Berryox. Do the cities support a program with these
meals at the school facilities, schoolhowvses ?

Mayor Griess. No, Senator. Meals sre provided mostly at recrea-
tional or community centers throughout the city. As I recall, we have
planned that the program be conducted at more than 200 different
sites.

Senator BeLLaron. Do you have to build separate kitchen facilities?

Dr. CLexTON. It is a cold-lunch program.

Mayor Grises. Box lunch.

Dr. Cir.exton. USDA class A lunch.

Senator BELLaoN. Do you see any reason why these two programs—
the summer programs and school lanch programs—could not be
merged together ?

Dr. CLexToN. Senator, in our discussions with USDA officials, the
reason they are negative about the speeial food service programs, the
summer luneh program, is not a question of moncy. The USDA offi-
cials told me repeatedly the reason they are not in favor of this pro-
gram being expanded is because it was abused in some cities last year.
They felt the regnlations were not adhered to.,

Our position has been, from the beginning of this discussion:

USDA, monitor your programs and regulations so they are adhered to. De-
troit adhered to them last year. Don’t punish us by not allowing us to have the
program again, when we complied with your regulations, because somebody else
abused them.

Senator Berraon. I was thinking more or less from the standpoint
of the students who have been accustomed to a school lunch for 9
months a year, going to school and receiving a reduced-cost lunch,
and then suddenly the school is closed and he is expected to find some
other place to go, playground or some other location ; he might be con-
giderably confused.

*See Appendix 1, p. 1580. :
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Dr. CuexToir. That is absolutely correct. Many of our comn_nlnity
organizations that we plug in use the school playground as the site for
recreational activities for the same kids that go to that school. In fact,
in Detroit this summer most of the schools, the buildings themselves,
are closed because of lack of funds to pay the janitors and keep the
building open, so we just use the playgrounds themselves through a
community organization in the neighborhood.

Senator BerLmonN. I would also like to suggest it might be easier for
the program to be funded and administered and be watched over, if
this is a problem, to avoid waste, and perhaps some misuse of funds,
if it could all be—what I am saying is have a 12-month program rather
than one of 9 months and 3 months and put it all in the same program.

Mayor Griees. It could well be done by the board of education,
assuming they would be able to finance an “in kind’’ contribution. Most
of our “in kind” contribution is voluntary help.

Again, the city budget, as well as the board of elucation budget, has
a scrious deficit problem, and thus there will be some resistance. None-
theless, last year we jumped in there and took advantage of the pro-
gram to feed those that had to be fed, and we are continuing to do so
this year. If administratively it makes it easier or more efficient. for the
board of education to do so, we have no objection at all.

Senator McGoverN. Will you yield there just a moment ? I wanted to
ask Dr. Clexton to comment further on your statement the USDA. peo-
ple have been somewhat negative about the program because of benefici-
aries in so-ne of the cities, and I understood Mayor Gribbs to say the
Department officials urge& you to expand the program, and how docs
that square with what you just said about their being critical of an
expansion of the program ?

DETROIT’S ProGrad Was MobEL

Dr. CrLexToN. They urged Detroit to expand the program because it
;va.s, they felt, a model of how to run the program within their regu-

ations.

Senator McGoveERN. Well, is the current cutback in the program that
produced this crisis that we are talking about here this morning—is
that a result of USDA’s skepticism about the way the program was
operated in other cities ?

Dr. CLexTON. I can only give you my interpretation of it. It is obvi-
ously not due to a lack of money. There are funds in section 32 that
have been unused and could have becen or can be used.

The reaction I get from USDA oflicials, both regional and in Wash-
ington, cspecially in Washington, was that they were not in support of
the program because of its abuse last summer 1n various cities.

Senator McGoverN. That is not like any explanation I have seen
from the Department. The strong impression I have is that the Budget
Bureau has put a lid on the spending and has told the Department
of Agriculture: While the funds were authorized and appropriated
by Con%ress and are available, as you say, that the Department can’t
spend them and it is a matter of money ; and maybe I am wrong on
that, but that is the strong impression I have had of the explanations
that have been made for these cutbacks.

In other words, this is the first time I heard any Department of
Agriculture person had said that t:,ieé are dissatisfied with the admin-

Q
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istration of the program. I thought it was purely a matter of a budget
squeeze.

Dr. CrLexToN. I was told by Washington USDA. officials that one
city abused the regulations to the extent they had made $400,000.

Senator Coox. What city was this? .

Dr. CrexToN. I do not know. I don’t remember. That city was not

identified.
Wxatr Is ReanL USDA Reason ?

Senator McGovern. I think it is important that the committee get to
the bottom of this, and perhaps these are the questions that we need to
take up with the Department next week, because either the budget is

squeezed or is not, and, if it is, it is an entirely different matter from

saying they are dissatisfied with operation of the program. But if it
is the Jatter that is at fault, then certainly a city like Detroit or others
that are trying to operate this program, as you say, should not be

penalized.

Mr. NugeNT. May I comment on that ?
Senator McGoveRrN. Yes.
Mr. NUGENT. As a whole, the Department of Agriculture might be

:said to be ambivalent toward the special food service program. Re-

gional officials enthusiastically and almost unrestrainedly sold the
program. Some Washington officials were dissatisfied with its admin-
1stration 1n previous years and took steps which would have cut back

the program. And the Federal eminence gris, the Office of Manage-

ment and Budget, strongly opposed the program’s expansion for
budgetary reasons. Somehow, however, OMB’s reluctance to spend

-apparently was never conveyed to Agriculture’s regional officials who
werc actively selling the program.

Our conversations with Edward J. Hekman, administrator of Agri-

-culture’s Food and Nutrition Service, and Herbert Rorex, director of

the Service’s Child Nutrition Division, show their dissatisfaction to
be concentrated on the matter of voluntary services. For us thi3 was a

.crucial issue.

- As Dr. Clexton indicated earlier, last year a major portion of our

‘required local contribution was voluntary services. Thers was no
.doubt, even in Agriculture’s mind, as to the validity of the claims for

voluntary services. Agriculture officials praised our recordkeeping in
that regard.

According to Hekman and Rorex, however, such was not the case

-elsewhere in the country. They indicated that other cities had proposed

to use voluntary services as the required local contribution but, once
their programs were funded by the Federal Government, omitted any
involvement of volunteers. This reduced the size of these cities’ pro-
grams and left the Federal Government paying the entire cost.
Agriculture’s Inspector General discovered this abuse of the pro-

gram, which—I must repeat—did not occur in Detroit, brought it to

Hekman’s attention, and urged him to curb the abuse.

GUOIELINES—CHANGED INSTEAD OF IENFORCED

Rather than police the existing, fair, and practical guidelines, Fek-
man issued new guidelines which prohibited the consideration of vol-
unteer !abor as a portion of the required local contribution.
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If those guidelines had. stood, they would have gutted the program
in Detroit and many other financially hard-pressed citiec, IFortunately,
however, Agriculture reconsidered its position on volunteer match and
now accepts the evaluation of volunteer services as a contribution to
local match.

Simultaneously, the Office of Management and Budget apparently
had decided arbitrarily to limit the special food service program to
an annual budget of $20,775,000, and obviously somewhat less than
that figure for the summer portion ot the programn.

Thus, in both the volunteer services and overall budgetary aspects
of the - ogram, the Iederal Government could be described as dis-
satisfier with any expansion of the program.

But regional officials obviously were satisfied with the program;
they were urging its rapid and substantial expansion.

Knowing that the special food service program had cash surpluses
on hand at the close of previous fiscal years, regional Agriculture of-
ficials aggressively sold the program, thus to insure that money avail-
able this year would be entirely used.

Let me read to you, very briefly, from a memorandum from the
Chicago regionsl supervisor of child nutrition programs to potential
Sponsors:

* * * we want to reach many more children., Do you know of any non-profit
Sumimer programs or day care centers which will be in need of financial assist-
ance with food costs? Cash reimbursement, as well as federally donated foods,
are provided, along with technical assistance and guidance * * = If you iunow
of any, please contact the USDA * * =»

Such zealousness in an attempt to feed poor Youth is commendable,
but I think Agricuiture picked up a little too much momentum and
oversold the program.

Just how much the Department oversold the pProgram is virtually
impossible to say. The problem is similar to that of a mouse trying to
wrestle an elephant; you can’t quite get on top of the whole thine.

The difficulty appears to be in Agriculture’s management und re-
porting system. I didn’t come here to be critical of the Department;
all we are trying to do is feed our voung people. But we have been un-
able to determine the dimension of the probliem.

Accurare Cost FIigURis UNAVAILABLE

The problem first surfaced 10 days ago, while we were attending
the Conference of Mayors in Philadelphina, when Agriculture revealed
that it would be financially unable to fund pPrograms at the agreed-
upon levels. At the Conference and since, we bave contacted Y Or'S
throughout the country and have been in touch with State departments
of education to determine the aggregate need. We can’t get those fig-
ures, nor do we secem able to get them from Agriculture.

The $46.9 million figure we used today as an approximation of the
total need for the country was developed by contrasting various docn-
ments of the IFood and Nutrition Service, and further comparing those
figures with information received from mayors’ offices and statehouses

around the country.
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And the $46.9 million is not an all-inclusive figure; even more dis-
crepancies are being discovered. For example, the $600,000 discrepan-
cy, which Mayor Gribbs mentioned for Kentucky, came to light only
this morning; it is not included in the $46.9 million.

Nobody seems to have the correct figures. I don’t know what the
problem is, but the least we can do is get the figures so we know the full
demand for the program. Then, if funds are insufficient, say so. 1But
that, from what we have heard, does not appear to be the case.

And as one final point, Mr. Chairman, I would like to suggest that
the Federal Government gather this sort of information well prior to
June, so that we might more cffectively plan and implement the pro-
gram in the streets and playgrounds. Perhaps this fall would be the
best time to plan for summer 1972,

Senator McGoveErx. I agree. I cannot understand how the citics can
be expected to do their jobs and administer programs effectively if they
have no idea how much money will be available until the day the pro-
grams are to start. And I would like to say that I consider it Important
that we find out whether our problemn over the summer feeding pro-
grams is a shortage of money, a budget squeeze, or whether the De-
Partment is just dissatisfied.

I think, Mayor Gribbs and Mayor Gibson, if you can furnish to
the committee any copies of correspondence you have that will indicate
the effort on the part of the Department of Agriculture to expand this
brogram so we get some indication of whether pledges were made and
whether the cities were urged to move ahead on this, I think it would
be important to put it in the record*. Is it possible that such corre-

spondence can be given ¢
VERBAL PrLeEpGES HARD TO DOCUMENT

Mayor Gmsson. What we have in writing we will be glad to provide;
however, I would like to point out that many of the urging com-
munications have been verbal telephone calls and instructions at meet-
ings, and I find that sometimes when you try to document things you
already know, you will end up very short because those letters don’t
ex:st, '

Senator McGoverx. There is no question you were urged by regional
officials of the Department of Agriculture to expand this program
substantially this summer and then a few days ago were told that funds
were not available ; that is substantially right 2

Mayor GrisBs. That is correct, Scnator. In our case as well, Dr.
Clexton advises me, most of the conversations were over the telephone
or in conference, very little in writing. What we have we will be pleased
to present.

Senator McGovery. Senator Bellmon, I didn’t mean to hold the floor.

Senator BrrrLmon. I have one other line. T am curious whasat the
attitude of the USDA is regarding the use of OEQO guidelines for
voiunteer services, and do you have any knowledge of whether or not
these two agencies are generally using the same guidelines?

*See Appendix 1, p. 1579.
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Mr, Nueent, Again, T cannot speak definitively about that, How-
ever, I believe they are now using the same %uidelines—and guidelines
which, by the way, will apparently be applied governmentwide. We
recently received from the Biﬁce of Management and Budget a draft
copy of principles for the determination of “in kind® contributions
and local shares of Federal promes. Thut was dated June 10, this
year. That statement of princig ¢s coming from OMB indicates that
voluntary services will be included.

Neep OxE StaNparp GumELINE

Senator Berryox. Tt seems if wo had just one standard set of guide-
lines for all Federal agencies, it might greb awny from criticism that
was ruised that the program has been abused. 1t could bo we are using
different standards to evaluate the services.

Mr. Nvauxr, OMB seems to be in the process of doing it, Senator.
Assistant Director Dwight Ink, there, is developing it.

Senator Brristox. I think it might be worthy of the committee's

determining, to make certain OEQ and USDA are together in the
deal.

Senator McGovery, Yes.

Senator BeLryox, Mr. Chairman, those are all the questions I have.

Senator McGover, Mayor Gribbs,

Mayor Gmns, Mr. Chairman, T have been handed two communica:
tions that I would like to call to your attention, at least three para-
graphs of one, n letter from R. J. Nelson, Supervisor of Child Nutri-
tion Program, headlined : “Subject : Summer Programs,” and it is to

potential sponsors, Special Food Service Programs, 1 nfortunately.
the Dennrtmont af Arsionltnm hao n Lokt -2 oz 1.4t o
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Senator McGovery, The two final witnesses are Mr. Robles of Los
Angeles and Mr. Koplan of San Antonio, two program edministrators,
and we are very anxious to hear from them ncw.

Mr. Robles, do you want to lead it off ¢

STATEMENT OF ARNOLD ROBLES, PROGRAM ADMINISTRATOR,
L0S ANGELES COUNTY, CALIF.

Mr. Ronrzs. I, too, was in receipt of the letter. T called the number
and I spoke to a representative of Mr. Nelson and was ushered to a
name in Washington, USDA, and then sent to regional USDA, San
Francisco,

This wag approximately the first part of April that T was in roceipt
of the letter. Tt sounded so good that I made a number of phone calls,
and it was indicated to me that USDA regional wanted to become
ussociated with the program in Los Angeles County.

Cities Untrien For Coaron Cavse

I took a testing of the communities within Los Angeles County, of
which we have 77 incorporated cities. Much to my amazement, this
was one of the few times that most of these cities all unified them-
sclves behind one common ceuse,

I then contacted USDA again, regional, and said: Yes, we were
definitely interested; yes, we wanted to do something about it. In
turn, they suggested that I involve the Department of Education,
State of California, since they are in receipt of the funds,

I contacted Mr. Ilemphilf ut that time and spoke to his assistant,

ar IRUUIEET'S P SR §
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Wo started out. We notified agencies, we spoke to cities, and I have
in front of me letters from various programs, such as the Headstart
program, Mexican program, universities, et cetera, We soon totaled
up—this was on May 21—we totaled our figures, and they came up
to 272,000 plus.

I contacted Mr, Bradley. This was on May 26. T have an answer, He
said: Dear Mr, Robles:

Thank you fop calling Friday to give an up-to-date estiniate of the participants
on your antlclpated summer feeding progrim. It is obvioys you have done un
excellent job of promoting tLis program sinep present estimates indicate a par-
ticipation of 273,000 children per day, We have advised our Washington, D.C.,
office of this participation for o Innch and supplement at a relmbursement rate
Of 30 unad 10 conty, respectlvely, for 10 weeks, which would run approximately
S100,000 por duy or 85 milon for the entire Summer progenm, A review of {he
funds situation wil) he made, and they will advise us ay seon ns possihle,

Now. that was May 96, Wo were hoping to start the program in the
middle of June, but we concede that time was running short. I con-
tinued to call Mr. Bradley to attempt to obtain an answer, Ife couldn’t
aive mo one,

ITe suggested that T contact M, Korex—and this was on June 1—
USDA, Washington, [ spoke to Mr. Rorey, asking him for a commit-
ment on funds. Ife said he did not have the fund commitments at fin-
gertip, I said:

Well, Iam involved with 273,000 nnits, and I need some kind of answer for my
people. What would you do if Youwere in my shoes?

Wiar USDA Sam To Do!

He said:



1533

Department of Educatioy sajd: We have already committed for on-
going programs $200,000_-tqthny $600,000—leaving a remainder for
the summer programs foy the Sate of California of $263,000, which
would be about 2 days’ oPerations for our program alone in the county
of Los Angeles. We are Iy dire y¢ed and we do need help. Thank you.

Senator xf(zGovERN. T lml}k Yot very mych, Mr. Robles, I think be-
fore we question you, we 1l] hagt M, Koplan's statement and come
back to you,

STATEMENT OF EDWARY KOpLAN, PROGRAM ADMINISTRATOR,
CITY of SAy ANTONIO0, TEX.

Mr, Korrax, Thank Yo M Chaivmay, The eity of San Antonio
has been involved in g hytvitloy Drograw for the 'volmgslers in the
summertime in one form ot pNuthey sinee 1968, and funding souvees
have been OEO for the 1968 Prg€ram, and for 1969 we were able to
work out some negotiatiops with USDA for expanding the program,
but our program has al®ays ey 0ne of just providing the food sup-
plement to the youngsters, We h\nd hever folt that we could get into the
finaveial commitment of hrovidiyg Ve noon meal and two foul supple-
ments of the more ambitloys pfQgriis.

This year we hegan negotiaflops with the Department of Agricul-
ture on our standard supplement program in Febrnary, T made a visit
to the regional office at that tile, and we discussed the possibility of
the city of San Antonio'y enteriyg into a noon menl type of arrange-
1. ont,

The question of how mych thy ])epzu'tmcnt would provide for this

nann moal cama 1n alarineghe Aozl v £fanad ane that hawe wana fae
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Prionk CoNvERSATIONS Give Assurince

I was in a quandary as to whether to apply for the standard milk
and cookies or apply for the noon men] ; and USDA, again in a phone
conversation, assured us that the money would be available for the
noon meal,

I was in contnct with the Youth Coordinator of the city of Olln-
homa City, Mr, Roosevelt Turner, and he advised me of guidelines
that he had from USDA that spelled out this 80-20 situation and the
question of inkind. He sent me g copy of this, and these guidelines
which were dated May 18 and were received in my office the Jatter part
of that month,

Senator McGoveny, May we have that materin] #*

GuikLINgs Rerrg 1o OMB Crrovrar A-87

Mr, Korray, Yes, 3ir; you may. These guidelines make reference
to Office of Management and Budget Circulur A-87, which is the
standard circular that deals with the non-Federal share, as I under-

The city of San Antonio felt we had something then to base our 80-
20 on, and we felt we could go with a noon meal and the supplement
program and it would cost approximately $200,000 month, Federal
share, to carry oyt this program,

1e Department of Agriculture—again we had been in telephone
communication with them and explamed what our situation was and
that cur request would be for approximately $200,000 o month, They
said this was entirely reasonable and they concurred with it and. i wa

'nnnm Tiwra seam da aY
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The San Antonio Special Food Program will be provided to all children at-
tending the program in the disadvantaged areas at no cost,

The City requires financial assistance for the cost of obtaining the food, and
operating cost in lien of reimbursement for meals. The City understands this
financial assistance is not to exceed 80 percent of the operating cost of the
program, ‘

The City of San Antonio also understands for the purpose of determining the
80 percentum factor, that the City will use established standard procedure in
conjunction with A-87 as it applies to this program.

The overall program operated by the City will be based essentially on operation
of the summer 70 program, and there will be approximately 95 neighborhood-
bused centers with an average daily attendance of 20,000 children.

'fhe program will operate from June 7, '71, to August 13, '71. This schedule
could be set back one week ; however, the overall operating period will be approx-
imately 50 days,

The average cost per meal and supplement have not been let for bid beeause
of the State lnw and City charter, However, (he antleipated food and operational
cost will be 65 cents per child,

The City of San Antonio is excremely Interested in being able to provide this
program as outlined in the reguest for our children. The City feels that it is
vitally important to the health and well-heing of the children in the summer
as well as serving as an important supplement to the nutritional base given to
these children during the year in the School Lunch Program.

I must point out because of financial as well as budgetary limitations, the
City of San Antonio can participate in the above outlined program only if
approved for financial assistance on an 80-20 basis.

Should you require additional information or statistics on the San Antonio
Program, please contact Edward Koplan, and I am sare that the Department of
Agriculture shares my enthusiasin for the positive benefits of this program that
this program will provide for the children of San Antonio.

Now, based on what we were told by the Department of Agriculture

in a letter of June 4, which says the San Antonio program will be
approved, I went to the city council and asked that an ordinance be

AAAA AAA Y - T al AONNA ANNA e e nes ). Lanin $ha aléw
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Well, when we received this, we had suppliers who were sitting there
and looking at the program and we had commitments that we had to
make as a city for the full term of the project, and then, based upon
the meeting that was held in Philadelphia, at which our mayor was
in attendance, the city of San Antonio has had to just pull up on the
program and wait and see what 1s, in fact, going to happen with the
legislation. This is our position.

Senator MeGovern. Thank you very much, Mr. Xoplan. T hope we
can have all of that material, tzymt you referred to, made a part of the
record.*

Mr. Korray, Yes, you may.

Senator McGovery, T want to weleome Senator Cranston, who s
now sitting in on the committee, heing the Senator from California,

Mr. Robles, were the families notified—that is, children, their fami-
lies—that this summer feeding program would be available on the
standard basis for the summer?

Mr. Rosres. Yes, in most of the smaller agencies, notification was
given to the parents,

Senator Coox, Are you saying that you got out almost 300,000
notices ?

Mr. Ronres. No; T mean in the smaller agencies which involve maybe
20 to 50 to 200 lunches, they notified the parents, not our particular
department,

Coyrrniexnts Mavk To INLARGE Procrad

W2 did not mal:e a general notification to individuals, but we did
comnut ourselves to the city park and reereation department, and
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M, RozLes. Yes, and, as you kne~ Senator Cranston, last year the
county of Los Angeles was not invo. d in the program. It was only
after contact by USDA that we became involved. To our surprise, it
just took off,

Senator CranstoN. They specifically told you it would be available
and you should notify your people that it would be available, is that
correct ?

Mr. Ropres. Yes; this is the reason we brought together the agen-
cies}and the other cities and also had USDA make the announcement,
te them.

Scnator Craxstox, Mr. Koplan, is that true in your community?

Mr. Korrax. Yes, sir, that is correct. I might point out, Senator
Cranston, it was much harder to sell the established eity departments
on the practicability of this type of program than it was to sell the
various Federal agencies. Now the purchase department and finance
department and the legal department and all of the rest of the city
departments involved In putting it together are saying, “I told you
so,” and maybe it 1s true,

Scnator McGoverx. Mr, Koplan, isn't it going to be that much more
diflicult now, if we cannot restore the promised money, to sell these
programs In the future or other federally financed programs?

Mr. Kopran, Well, T think that people who are opposed to the Fed-
eral funding, Senator, can point their finger down the line and say,
*“Well, you know, this is just another one of those things. The cities
have been built up to this point and everyone is ready to expect the
program, and then the next thing we know the program is not there.”

Wirorse Marrer Te Jrer Tecnenmr o
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the various city departments sat down and said: Well, if we could get
that commitment, maybe we can run a part of a program. .

So we then, our finance people, contacted the Department of Agri-
culture regional office and said: If we encumbered this $200,000 and
don’t get any more money, we can still run & part of the program. Will
you let us do this?

We were told: Xo, we couldn’t do that. We said: Well, if we give a
purchase order for this money and buy this amount of food to be deliv-
ered at a future date, can we do that? We were told: N 0, we couldn’t
do that; it had to be spent on daily basis as allocated or would have
to 2o back to the Treasury.

Now, this is sort of like hanging a grape over our head and saying,
“Here it is, but you can’t have it.” T don’t understand the logic,

Senator McGovery, T think it s frustrating to Congress when we
make these funds availeble—and there is no doubt in my mind that
Congress intended an expansion of this program and made the funds
available. For whatever consolation it may be, we share the frustra-
tion, or at least I do, very strongly. T am very much hopeful the
Department will reconsider this matter and the Office of Management
and Budget will reconsider it so we can get on with the program.

Mr. Rorrs. Senator, one of the byproducts of the program that we
were looking at was: In dealing with the private sector, the com-
panies that were going to perform the actual service, all the new
employees were to be from the disadvantaged areas, all subcontracts
were to be given to catering firms in the minority areas, which would
help produce funds for those particular areas.

Funp Loss CREATES ADDITIONAL ProBLEMS
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Mr. Korrax. Senator, we are going to operate our standard recrea-
tion program, and we have nothing ltke Los Angeles, We have 23 dif-
ferent community-based agencies that we work with, the city sub-
contracts with them for the operation of the program. I have been a
youth coordinator for San Antenio for 4 years and have had to tell
many of these agencies, “No, no, no” many times.

So what I intend to do, and maybe I shouldn’t say this, but I intend
to help each azency make direct application to the Department of
Agrienlture and let the Department of Agricnlture tell the agencies
“No.” T have been telling them “No” for 4 years, and now it is about
time that somebody else told them “No.”

No Foop Doring 8-Hour Procrad

That is what we intend to do. We will still have a program and the
youngsters will still be there but without the benefit of food, and our
programs operate on an 8-hour day, some of the programs however,
start at noon and run into the evening hours, when some of the older
children can parl.cipats; but the youngsters, the little children, 6, 7,
8, 10 years old, they come early in the morning and they will stay all
day, and if we don’t provide something for them to eat, they just won't
eat; and this is exactly the situation we have,

Senator McGovers. Senator Bellmon, any questions?

Senator Brrryon, I would like to raise the question with you gentle-
men that I raised earlier in questioning the mayors, and that is: Does it
really help us to have both of these programs—the one for the 9 months
of the year and then the summer feeding programs—separately ¢

The reason I ask this question is because it seems to me to be rather
mnecessarv and nerhans inefficient and certainlv a disservice tn the

ERIC
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Waen Dors Huneer Taxe Honmay?

Mr, Korrax. That would certainly be an ideal situation, As it stands
now, it is almost like saying that kids stop getting hungry when school
lets out, unless you apply for funds in the summer months, and that is
not true. We have the same question on Saturdays and Surdays with
USDA when we asked them this question about “1Vhat happens to the
hunger of the children on Saturdays and Sundays?? .

Senator Berryox, Well, I am not sure that this is a problem just
with the USDA, and I am not so sure that Congress is cognizant of all
of the problems, and perhaps we have failed in this kind of authoriza-
tion in the requirements that have to be placed on USDA,

Now I would like to ask another question, The city of Tos Angeles
has been in the business of conducting summer recreational programs,
T sure, for many years; is that right?

Mr. Ronres. Yes.

Senator BrrLaton. Novw, prior to the time that USDA oot into the
free summer feeding program, did you provide the food for the chil-
dren that participated in the recreational program?

Mr. Ronrrs. Only on special occasiors, not through the USDA. This
Is the first year the city has become involved in the program.

Senator Becrayoy. The feeding aspect is an add-d attraction to the
summer recreational program

Mr. Rostes. That 1s right, The programs are only to be offered in
the disadvantaged aress,

Senator BELLMON. Are you speaking of the recreation program or
feeding program? |

Mr. Ronurs. The feeding program in conjunction with the recrea-
tion nroeram.

ERIC

Full Tt Provided by ERIC.



1541

Senator Craxgrox. When were you first encouraged by the USDA
to get going on this program ¢

Mr. RosLEs. About since the first part of April,

Senator Cransroy, Who was it that specifically contacted you and
told you of limits on the program?

Mr. Rores. I was contacted by the department of education of the
southern region, a Mrs, Van Meter, and at that time, I received g letter
from the USDA, which is the one the mayor spoke about,

Senator CransTon. When were you nformed the money wouldn't
be available after al]?

Mr. RobLes. About 10 days ago.

Senator Cranstox, Who tol you that?

Mr. Roors, I received a call from M. Hemphill's office ; Mr. Weber
called me and told me at that time they had received $863,000 for the
total commitment to the State of California, of which $600,000 had
already been committed for ongoing programs,

I then called Mr. Bradley of USDA regiona] to confirm the figure,

Senator Cransrox, How did they explain the fact you were ex-
couraged to announce the program !

Mr. Rosres, Of course, Mr, Bradley and My. Weber said this is our
proportionate amount of the $20 million-plus allocated for the entire
country and, based on last year's consumption, our share was s stated.

Senator Craxston. Did they explain why they thought originally

there would be enough mone{ available for you to run the summer
feeding program in Los Angeles?

Pusuep Procranm To UrLize APIROPRIATION
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Senator CraNsTON. 273,000 is not the tofal nuinber that need help,
is it ?

+Ir. RonLes. No.

Sennrtor Cransron. ITow many do need help ?

AL Rosres, We estimate, through recovds that 1Y O\ maintains,
oM 1t GO O,

Senator CraxsToN, So we ave reaching a bit less than hali of the
needy even with the 273,000 and we ave Incky to got that 7

M. Ronnes, Right.

Senator Ceansron, I have been making efforts to tret. leaders of the
general comnunity together with leaders of the Mexiean- Ainerican
community and partienlarly to try to develop n common approach to
some of the problems we share which will affect the whole commnu nity.
I’d be interested in your opinion on what impact you thirk there may
be in the Mexican-Anrerican community if we do not find a way to
keep the progieam going 2 What will the reaction be ?

IHHorr ProrrLe SenbpoyM Foreer

Mr. Rosres. 1 feel that with the people T have been working with in
tho=e areas, they, of course, will feel onece again they have been led
down the primrose '):uh by the Federal Government with Promises
and statements and these are not going to be fulfillad.

The majority of the groups. grassroots groups that we work with in
this particulao program—the Headstnrt groups, Casa Marvilla groups,
which are as grassroots as you ean get—and when yon hurt these peo-
ples it is hard for them to forget.

Senator McGoverx. Will you yield there 2 T think Mr. Koplan onght
to respond to that same question with reference to the impnact on the
disadvantaged groups in San Antonio.

Mr. KorLax. Senator, it wonld be difficult for me to say exactly
how muany could possibly be avrilable for this type of program be-
cause T don’t have the statistics available, but to give you an example,
the model neighborhood area of the city has 116,000 people in it, nnd
about 76,000 of those nre Youngsters, so I would say that every one of
the youngsters that live in that area would certainly qualify for these
programs.

But worve himpartant. than that, this is o wrogram that, in n small
winy, we have tried to work ont with the mill and the special nut ri-
tional cookies that we had put. together for ns. I'he youngster: have,
for a period of - years, learned that this would be nvailable fors them,
andd it has hecome an integreal part of the I>rogram. The children look
forward to this type of thing ju=t like they Took forward to field trips,

It 15 just that the two programs—the recreation and nutrition pro-
grams—ijust can’t bhe divorced from each other, and this, it seems to
me. is what we keep tryving to do. We keep trying to say, “Okay,
we are going to try to solve this problem but forget the rest of the
problems.” T think we have to look at Youngsters as a client group
to serve and we have to serve them as o client group with all of the
needs they have. If we charge in and put a tremendous amount of
emphasis on recreation and forget the other aspects, what oood will it
do 2 What grood will it do to have a recceeation program if the children

)
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arce undernonrished and can’t tale part in the sports activities we pro-
vide; it does not make sense. So the impact, T think, is like cutting the
program in half as far as I am concerned. . _

Senntor (‘raxsrox. What will he the consequence in both of your
communities it the program is pared back in terms of canceling pro-
s huilt around aviulability of food: tor example, how many recve-
ational programs will perhaps be ecaneeled out in this case?

Chsinonrny Neep IFuonn Procnadxyi—Nor PARTIAL

M. Kornax. For the city of San Antonio, no program will be
canceled becanse food has always heen a paat bat not alt ot the pro-
oram. It would be like saying, “We are not going to have softball,
ga(ln;inbon, and field trips, but yon can have arts and crafts.”” The
centers will still operate, Because the centers have to opcerate. There
has to be something; we are not a highly industrialized city and be-
sides, T don’t think you ought to put every youngster in the world to
work; I think they ought to have an opporturnity to be children for a
while.

Senuwtor Cransron. They wonld hinve softball aud the other recrea-
tional activitics but lack food ?

Mr. Korran. Yes; the disappointment, I think, would be the big
factor, but as far as the operating programs, they will operate, because
they are funded ont of the Department of {.ubor and will continue to
operate. .

Mr. Ronrks. We have some programs that probably will cease to
exist, and probably one of the most important ones in our area is the
ITeadstart program. The Headstart program has no funds for sum-
mer opcerations. They normally discontinue operations for the summer
months=.

But this year, we fele, with the food progran. that Headstart would
operate under a volunteer-t vpe organization, provided that they could
obtain the food as part of their program, which was a large factor
Inst. summer. It cost them so much money Int stinmer to operate
where they had to buy the food in order to exist, that they didn’t feel
they could do it this year.

50 this means that probably for 6,000 youngsters, the Ieadstart pro-
gram will not operate this summer, along with many of the other
grassroots progrmms that arc only in existence dnring the school years,

Senator Craxsrox. 1 have been talking to an athileties conch in the
hetteo areas here in Washington, who conches yvoung kids, and the
conch says he ean’t et excellent performance oui of the kids up to their
full capacity because of their poor diets in a great many cases and. in
some cases, when the diets are so poor, the kids just don’t have the
cenergy even to compete. Theve really is no justification for this in a
Nation with such an abundance of food. Thanlk yvon very. very mnch.

Senator McGoverN. Thank you, Mr. Robles and Mr. Koplan. We ap-
preciate your testimony.

The committee is in recess, subject to the eall of the Chair.

(Whercupon, at 12 noon, the Sclect Committee was recessed. to re-
convenc uc tniie call of the Chair.)
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USDA DECISION TO WITHHOI.D FUNDS FOR SECTION 32

WEDNESDAY, JULY 22, 1971

U.S. SENATE,
SeELECT COMMITTEE ON
NOTRITION AND Humawn N=EEebDs,
Washington, D.C.

The Select Committee met at 9:30 a.m., pursuant to call, in room
5302, of the New Senate Office Building, the ITonorable George
McGovern, chairman of the committee, presiding.

Present : Senators McGovern and Fart.

Staff members present: Kenneth Schlossberg,
Nancy Amidei, professional stafF.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HART

Senator Harr. The committee will be in order.,

The chairman of the committee is delayed by-—as all of us discover—
the evils as well as the goods of the telephone systeimn; a long-distance
~all. He has asked that we begin the hearing. While I regret very much
that at the moment I would not be able to introduce the first group of
witnesses to Senator McGovern, I am nonetheless delighted that I have
the chance to function as the chairman.

The committee welcomes three persons from Michigan whose testi-
mony will, T am sure. be useful in persuading the Congress—and, I
hope, the Department of Agriculture—to aggressively move forward
in the pursuit of the goal that w2 all malko wvpeeches about : Insuring
that there be no starvation.

I spealc these words of welcorme to Miss Dorinda Jones of the mayvor’s
Comittee for Fluman Resonrces Deveolopment; I'nther William Cun-
ningham, dirvector of Project FOCOS : TTOT’ Y, and his assistant, Mrs.
Eleanoe Josaitis, I’lenso comoe to the witness tabloe right in front here.

For the record—Dbut also for those of us who are here this morning—
each of the witnesses that the committee welcomes is o dedicated—and
I usa that in the precise, very literal sense—community leader. They
have been invol vc:ll deeply., Now I am delighted to be able, first, to open
the meeting, and now to present. to our chairman threo extraordinary
people. They have been the principal energizeirs, really, in Detroit's
supplemental food program.

VoLTNTARY CoMMUNITY ActioN Is IaPRESSIVE

I am just one of many who have been eirormously impiessed by the
voluntary community action that the groups in Detroit have been able
to mobilize in getting goods to hungry people there. In Detroit, volun-
te.rs handle packaging and delivering and transportation and the

N { S
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numerous other details involved in operating food assistance programs.
In addition, under the leadership of Father Cuningham, Project
FOCUS : HOPE organized a sustained effective publicity letter writ-
1ng ecampaign to get Federal support to continue the supplemental food
program and expand the help to more hungry mothers and children.

I speak from reecent personal experience because part of that
campaign of his was directed at me. The appeal was made very ectlee-
tively. It persuaded my stafl’ and myself of the importance of their
cause. The upshot was that the DD troit supplemental food program
got the necess.ry Federal support from OO to continue its operation
of distribution for another year but the ctlforts to get more food to
serve additional mothers and children scemed to get nowhere with the
Department of Agriculture. Other areas, we are told, face the same
problem.

So, to assure adequate rescurces, you, Mr. Chairman, and I joined
in proposing a special amendment te authorize the Sceretary of Agri-
culture to spend an additional $20 miliion from section 32 funds for
supplemental food programs this vear: %16 wiillion in the agricultural
appropriation bill. There is $56 million there. The Senate and the
House promptly acted on passage of the bili. The bills were signed
into law the end of Jun-.

Hopefully this addir-riel funding authority will ease the food
problems in areas hiard it by inflation and unemployment. Many
people in need repor’ ~:liy are being misced by ongoing food and wel-
fare programs. Certainly the tighter food stamp regulations are bound
te work hardships on many families with young children. I do now
urge that the Department of Agriculture use this special authovity
to supply more supplemental food where it is needed.

Beyvond that, T would like to take this opportunity again to urge
itnat we proceed to plan realistically for the future so that pcople
who are genuinely in nced no longer will be left without help as far
as food is concerned, victims of their Government’s failure to make
delivery on its promiscs. I am convineed that the work of groups like
those we welcome this morming, representing the Detroit community,
are essentinl ingredients if we ate going to get any answer to the
question of how to guarantee access ito full delivery of Government
assistance.

I aun delighted that the committee and Congress enn hear from
Father Cunningham, from Miss Jones and from Murs, Josaitis, 1T am
proud to preser .. them to vou.

Senator McGovenrn. Thank you very much, Senator Hart. I apologize
for my late arrival. We are pleased to have these witnesses. You may
proceed in any way yvou see fit.

STATEMENT OF REV. WILLIAM CUNNINGHAM, DIRECTOR,
FOCUS: HOPE—DETROIT

teverend CuNxwNiNairay, Thank yon, first, Senator Iart for the sup-
port vou have given us in Detroit.

Senator McGovern, tl.a program called supplemental food and sup-
plemental feeding program is one the name of which we have somewhat
changed. Many public people in the Detroit area see this as surplus
food. In order to underscore the real purpose of the prograimn, we have
called it in the Detroit area the food prescription program.
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Essentially it is a medical program. It is under the direction nf clin-
ics in the Detroit aren. The food. therefore, is medically preseribed, and
it should not be read then as simply a food surplus or supplemental
food program in that sense.

T am painfully awanre of the food nceds of schoolage children, of the
elderly, of the working pcor, and of the unemployed in oiunr community.
It is impossible to pick out a particulav group as the hungry grouyg, 1n
our Detroit avea. We cannot b:ing oursclves to seleet the deserving
poor, or to program conditions and reguiremc::t= before a hungry man
can cat. Qur group maintains that—and I think this is an important
consideration—food. like warmth, clothing, housing, medicine, and
dignity, are inalienable rights of all human beings. We acknox-ledge
that for thousands of years the world lacked food, and imen built pro-
tective devices, in the words of Margaret Mead: “To shield himself
from viewing the miseries of the starving.”

“MAINTAINS A MoNSTROTS IMMORALITY”

~Now that in this country food spills from the wealth of our Nation,
and we restrict huge sources of food to keep from inundating the mar-
ket, it is grossly imunoral that so many mi{’lions here—not to speak of
our brothers and sisters abroad—are starving. The protective callous-
ness that permits shuflling of pilot programs, partial solutions, and
gradual successes, mainiains a monstrous immorality in this Nation.

We are talking specifically here about a program that affects preg-
nant women, and children through the age of 5. We are particu arfy
mnterested in this program because it involves irreparable, irreversible
effects. In the Detroit area, owr nutritionist studies at Hutzel Hospital,
and case histories from the Detroit General Hospital pediatrics de-
partment, point up the severe need, in a city which has considered it-
self wealthy, to feed large numbers of people.

It is estimated—and conservatively estimated-—in the Detroit area
that we have 53,000 people in the category of mothers and children
under 5 who are severely malnourished. That is a staggering figure.
Isay it i1s a modest estimate.

Yesterday morning, some Detroiters knew that we were coming
here to address ourselves to this tribunal. The head of pediatrics at
Detroit General Iospital called, and she asked me to relay this infor-
mation to yon:

P'resently at Detroit General there are three children suffering classic rickets,
She had just spoken with & mother who brought a youngster in from a famiiy of
10. The youngster was 3 years old, suffering from severe rickets. The child was
bronght in not because of the rickets but bheeause of a laceration. The nurse and
the doctor dingnosed the rickets and told the mother: “We have to keep this
baby.”” The mother said, “But all my other kids look funny, too. All of my other
kide have legs shaped like that. I don’t want this youngster to be any different
from the rest of my kids.”

She related a case among the dozens presently in Detroit General
of children suffering from severe anemia.

Sranvine MorTiien Axp Manyouvrisurnp CHILD

She talked about a 16-year-old pregnant mother who was visiting
her child brought in because the child was suffering lapse of con-
sciousness. The mother—and, God, this is shocking—the mother was
eating the baby’s trays. The nurses, npon discovering the mother was
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eating 'a malnourished child’s trays, in their own shock began to de-
livertwo trays to the room for cacli meal.

This nurse related to me that nobody comes to the hospital because
they arc hungx:y. She said, “We are used to that stuff. We only come
into contact with starving people in the city of Detroit when they
come for other reasons.”

Onec of the great side cffeets of the preseription feeding program
has been that prople have come to oucr maternity and infant care clinics
to get food, b:cause they have heard that that is the pPlace where vou
caii get food allotments. YWhen they come, the doctors and nurses eon
checik ont the other problems and ‘do considerable things to upgrade
*he health of Detroit’s very poor.

1 want to tallk about how this program succeeded in Detroit and
why it succeeded. I do not want this to sound like a personal, pompous
description of something that we made worlk. The way this program
worked in the city of Detr .it was that one nutritionist pleaded that
the program was going down the drain lust Novembeor because there
was no budget sotup—a monstrosity in itself—ecither for the storage
of the food or delivery of the food.

30-PovxDp I.oADS Tor PreexaxT Woarex

The food comes in eartons weighing upwards of 30 pounds. A preg-
nant mother was being asked to board a bus, pick up her 30-pcand
carton—or two or three if her children were given allotments—and
carry these cartons to her home. While the program was projected to
3,500 people in the city of Detroit, it was impossible—or next to im-
possible—to pick those cartons up.

None of us *vho is middle class can conceive of asking a pregnant
wife or a pregnant mother to pick up anything heavier than 5 pounds,
or even to do .he family shopping with a station wagon. Yet this is
what we expecred of people because they were poor.

When we received that knowledge, we sent out an appeal to the
thousands of volunteers who belong to an organization called FOCUS:
ITOPE, which is dedicated to racial justice, and we aslked people to go
to the Detroit maternity and infant care centers so that all of the
records from the centess, which contair the names of certified partiei-
pauts, be given to us.

We called and drove to the homes of all the participants to inquire
why they were not picking up their food. The majority of instances:
No wav: no transportation. No way to pick up the heavy eartons,

Within 3 months® tiine. that 1-rogram grew to its full projection of
3,500, and presently the program is bevond its projection. 1We haqa
onr wrists slapped for going bhevond the 5.500. We are now at -£.200.
and we are delivering surplus conumodities from the program when
it was failing.

At the present time. our infant ecare centers have wailting lists of
malnourished mothers and youngsters through the age of 5. who ean-
not be part of this program. The Department of Agriculture has heon
confacted repeatedly, The Government agencies in the citv of Deotroit.
have met with no response. We asked for 500 increase some months ago,
We received absolutely no response from the Department of Agricul-
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ture. We are now being told that there nre other rrograms. As Senator
IHHart alluded, through hundreds and hundreds an hundreds of vol-
unteers we have written letters, have requested answers, and we get
back from Agriculture stercotyped answers; actually mimeographed
sheets over several signatures. The same answer : other programs.

There is an allusion tn the stamp program and how it has increased
115 or so percent in the city of Detroit. But the very dates given—and
the mendacity of this is appalling—the very dates given are those dates
when the General Motors strike was in effect and when the UATW-
CTO managed to get Detrcit strikers on the stamp roles. Those ave the
statistics being used to justify not covering starving mothers and kids
of onr city. I cannot believe that Agriculture does not know that,

What we are saying about this Detroit progiram is that it is build-
ing a constituency of and for the poor. We now have 10,000 volunteers,
many of tlecm suburbanites, who will not brook the sidestepping ancd
the lethargy»—uud, in many cases, the open mendacity—of Federal
sources which refuse to unleash the richness of this country while
thousands starve.

We arc saying that persons have a right to eat if they are hungry.
There need be no other conditions. And a government which says that
one must justify his right to food if he is hungry is morally ‘anach-
ronistic—in fact, morally Cro-Magnon.

We are asking some specific questions. My report contains examples,
and statistics, but we are asking thesc specific questions this morning
and we feel that we must oo back from this tribunal—particularly
with the representatives of the Department of Agriculture here—with
some kind of answer to the constituency of the poor in Detroit.

Wuo Jusrirres Freping ONE—STARVING 13

We want to know: Will the Department of Agriculture be com-
mitted to sending food to Detroit to feed the 18,000 projected for this
year? We can handle that munber, and more than that number, The
one cbstruction remains the Departiment of Agriculture at this point.
Will they agree to send supplemental food for the entire 53,000 of
Detroit’s estimated need or do they feel that they can justify feeding
only 7 percent of our malnourished and justify the concomitant deci-
stons that result from that selectivity, imorally.

L want a moral answer. T do not want a bureaneratic answer. I do
not want n statistical answer, I want to know it they feel that they can
Justify feeding less than those who need by our statistics.

Second, will the Department of Agriculture insure adequate funds
for local storage and distribution of supplemental food 2 We have wit-
nessed too many programs that have been Frogramed to fail; that
come off with bugling and trumpeting of what great things will be
done, and essential ingredients are left out of the program. Or that
Federal funds be provided through IJIEW or the Office of Economic
Opportunity for the year coming.

Third, will the Department of Agriculture include in the food pre-
scription program the variety of richly nutritional food currently in-
cluded in the commodity distribution program ¢ Capriciously and arbi-
trarily Agriculture has cut out of this program scrambled egg mix,

-
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peanut butter—and do these men and women who cross something off
a list know what it means to a 4-year-old in the city of Detroit who
is hungry, who rips open a box and finds this month there is no peanut
butter because somebody has some slick way of working with another
program and saying: “Oh, well, that is provided in other programs.”
it is not provided in another program for this kid. All of the com-
moditics are needed ; all are wanted.

Evex riie ITuNcenry Sitare Tiemr Foob

For instance, can we take a hard look at the authorization rates?
Why can’t a mother have eight cans of meat instead of one car of
mcat? Who is going to quibble abont the fact that she is going to feed
somebody else over the age of 5 with that canncd meat? Who in this
room would have ushered th~-t 16-year-old pregnant mother out of the
hospital room when she was cating her starving kid’s food ? Or would
we all have done what the nurses did—bring another tray? Who is
going to say : “Are you against any of these programs on the basis that
some of this food is %eing shered by hungry people 2”

Finally, will the Department of Agriculture withdraw its recent
exclusion of preschool children ages 1 through 5 from the supple-
mental food program ¢ They have announced that this is the case across
this country. Whether it is the case in Detroit or not, we plead for the
rest of the Nation. The kids 1 through 5 are also starving and they are
included under no other program that we know of—except, in some
places, the commodity program, which we do not have. ‘

It is no longer any good to talk about the stamnp program. Less than
10 percent of those who are involved in the food prescription program
in Detroit are in the stamp program. We are tired to pain of having
people talk to us about the stamp program. For the most part, only
lower middle class folks can be on that stamp program, any way you
look at it. It shows a crass ignorance of shopping conditions in our
innercity to suggest that the stamp program therec helps anybody at all.

I have tal ke% to Agriculture about this. T have said to them that in
the innercity of Detroit, in an area of 250,000 people, ve now have
six chainstores. Iu the city of Birmingham, we have eight chainstores
serving 24,000 people. A&P and Wrigley’s are both closing two more
stores. A& slates another five stores for closing.

“ILovr Thes Taxr DBuses?

Innercity people who use stamps have to go to stores where they
pay 40 percent more for their groceries, completely off-setting savings
of the stamps. When I mentioned this to A griculture, with witnesses,
we were told—this is reminiscent of the famous IFFrench Queen who
helpcd tip off a revolution—*“Let them take buses.” There is no way
that this can happen.

I.et me end by asking you to read these things. If there is anything
more we can ancw.r from the city of Detroit, we would be glad to.
I am afraid if I continue I am going to lapse into paranoia, because at
this point the immorality in this country is just so monstrous that we

can no longer live with it. 1
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I must say that I have not known until quite recently, Senator, the
extent of this need. I am appalled and I will not rest—nor will I allow
the 10,000 present volunteers of FOCUS: ITOPE to rest—until we
have a solution. And we arc impatient people, because I do not think
justice should have any quality of patience.

Mrs. Josaitis is far more involved in this than I and, perhaps, she
or Mrs. Jones would like to add or subtract.

Senator McGover~x. Thank you very much, Father Cunningham.
Mrs. Josaitis ?

STATEMENT OF ELEANOR JOSAITIS, PROGRAM COORDINATOR,
FOCUS: HOPE—DETROIT

Mrs. Josarrrs. Tha:.k you, Senator.

1 just eame through five States on vacation in the Smoky Mountains.
T saw gorgeous highways, beautiful scenery, and forg.s all about the
problems in Detroit for 5 days. When I get home, I won’t forget the
problems.

I have been delivering food. I have been picking up the mothers.
I have been going to a warehouse on Saturday afternoon and have
watched them packaging the food and T am very much aware of the
Tact it is neceded.

YWhen I am pregnant, the first thing that I am told is: Eat the proper
diet. Watch what I pick up. Take carc of myself. Eat the right foods.

When I pick up the mothers, it makes me painfully aware that when
you are poor you do not stand a chance. Pick up the 32 pounds of food
and carry it home. It is very disturbing.

I want the program to continue. I do not want to feed only 7
percent. of the folks in Detroit that need it, I want to take eare of the
53,000, and the children that are there. I have scen it. I have seen
the things that the father has talked about; about the mother that is
eating off the child’s tray. T have listened to the swoman.

When we had the volunteers, we divided hem into groups and
asked them to go and pick up the mother: who had no means of trans-
portation. You cannot put two women in a car for 3 hours and not
have them talk about some of the other problems that they are con-
fronted with. The poor housing, the jobs, ti+ 'ack of food, the lack of
knowledge of where to go to get the help tha® . i:eeded.

One of the beautiful things about this prograni is that it does not
only take care of the welfare mother, the ATC mother, the working
poor. It takes care of the uncduecated, too. It takes care of the 17-vear-
old girl that is going to say: “No, I like Coca-Cola so I am going to
give my baby Coca-Cola.” or “I do not have any money so I will give
the baby sugar and water so he will stop erying.” i

‘When the mother is pregnant and goes into a clinie, she sees a doc-
tor who turns her over to a dietitian, who says: “You need additional
food to have a healthy baby.” Instead of giving this mother a prescrip-
tion for an antibiotic, he gives her a food preseription. The mother
goes out; she has the prescription in her hand but what will sle do
with it? There is one industrial warehouse and she lives miles from
there.

-

42




1552
Vorunriikrs Mane IProcranm Won, TABLE

This is where the voli'nteers come in. The volunteer goes and picks
up the mother, along wich her coupon book, delivers her to the center
and talees her back home again. The volunteers are people that, No. 1,
have time to spare; No. 2, have a car; No. 3, they are concerned.

And they are learning, too. They are learning, perhaps for the first
time, what it is like to be poor. They can walk in somebody eclse’s shoes
ov feel a part of helping someone else. They pick up the mother, take
her to the center, talk with her, become involved witl: her, help her
solve some of her other problems, and can say to her: “You are really
not helping this baby Ly giving it sugar and water. You sh~uld take
the food. You should use it.”

-‘;;I‘l'}l,e baby don’t like Pet milk. The older children don’t like Pet
millc.

“Do you know you could make ice cream out of it 2”°

“Have yon ever made pudding 2>’

“You”know, you should take this child back for shots. I will pick
you up.

When this volunteer hears a program will be stopped and cut out
because of lack of funds, she becomes very irritated, and she is the
woman that writes the letter. Not the poor woman ; the woman that
has made it. She says: “You will not cut out this program.” She
becomes angry. She is the spokesman for the poor. It is an educational
process on both sides, The poor woman is certainly benefiting by the
woman that picks her up and drives her, but the woman that made it
is going to understand when this woman screams about stamps or is
hungry or complains, She will understand, and she is the woman who
will be able to go back into the greater suburban community and say :
“Hey, there are hungry people.”

It is not like driving down an expressway, where you do not see
anything but the beautiful scenery. Drive on t::2 side street and see
what it is like. As I say, coming through five States I would have
just forgotten all about it because it was beautiful. I thought there
are no problems. But if I take two roads off the expressway, then I

see it.
Do Wr Starve CHILDREN AGE 2-5?

That is what I am confronted with in Detroit, We are concerned
about it. We do not want the program to stop. We cannot talkk about
feeding 2 500 people when we know we have 53,000 people that need to
be fed. We cannot. tallk about stopping a program and only giving it to
children up to 1, and not giving 1t to children of 5. Are you gomg to
tell me that children between 2 and 5 are not hungry ? Who will take
care of them? The school lunch program? They are not eligible to
get under that,

This mother leaves a clinic after she talked to the dietitian and he
said : Now, you want a healthy baby, you give him this, this, and this.
She go=s out of the hospital and goes to her corner store to buy it and
she does not have Gerber’s or Heinz to choose from. She does not have
meat and vegetable to pick from. She has one thing. She may be told
to pick up a can of Pet Milk. In the suburban areas you can pick up
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milk for 16 cents a can. In the city, in some areas, you pray 26 cents a
can. You will be told to buy IEnfamil with iron in it, In the city stores
you have it already mixed with water and will pay G9 cents for it—
that is 1 day’s supply—rather than the grocer stocking it at a lower
price so the mother can take it home and mix it with water. Now, they
do not do this.

I ~-ould be glad to answer any questions that I might,

Senator I\IC&OVERN. Thank you very much, Mis. Josaitis.

Now Miss Jones, can we hear from yoti ?

STATEMENT OF DORINDA JONES, MAYOR'S COMMITTEE FOR
HUMAN RESOURCES, DETROIT

Miss Joxrs, Thank you Senator McGovern.

Needless to say, we certainly share the concern that has been ex-
pressed by Father Cunningham and Mrs, Josaitis fov the neople in
Detroit who are experiencing the problems of hunger and mal-
nutrition.

What I have been asked to do is to share with you the process by
which this program has worked over the last yeor., As Father Cun-
ningham has said, it has been estimated that there are approximately
53,000 persons in Detroit, including pregnant women, mothers of in-
fants, and preschool children who are i:1 need of a high protein diet
but arc unable to afford the cost necessury to maintain one.

At this time, the Mayor’s Committee for Human Resources Develop-
nment, the Salvation Army, FOCUS: HOPE, voluntecrs from the
United Presbyterian Women, the League of Catholic Women, the De-
troit maternity and infant care project and others are combining
Federal and private resources along with staff services and volunteer
worlkers to provide highly nutritious foods to 3,500 of the 53,000 needy
persons within the city of Detroit.

This program was set up under the auspices of two Federal
departments.

The Department of Agriculture provides the high quality foods and
the Office of Iconomic Opportunity provides the funds for adminis-
tration, handling, and distribution.

We feel that the system set up in Detroit has been efficient and are
confident that it can be expanded without loss nf eflicieney or effective-
ness. We have learned a lot from the process of operating this program
over the past year that we really did not know or that we were not
sufliciently aware of at the carly planning stages of the project.

Propresrs Are TworoLp

The problems as we see it are twofold : getting the food to the quali-
fied people and getting people to the food. I will discuss the procedures
separately.

All agencies serving the poor have been informed of the supple-
mental food program and there has been publicity in the daily news-

paper as well as neighborhood publications. .
Word of the program has been slisseminated thiough the advisory

committecs of MCIIRD, public health nurses, welfare social workers,
e . S e h
the Visiting Nurse Association, arnigd other community groups.
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In order to be eligible for the program as structured in Detroit, one
must be pregnant or have delivered within 1 year, be declared I)y @
doctor as needing a diet supplemented by high protein food, and ise
medically indigent. Preschool aged children are also eligible if they
mecet conditions two and three.

Eligibility for the program is determined by medical personnel in
the participating clinics, who write food prescriptions for the individ-
uals and refer them to the program. Arrangements are then made for
food pickups, utilizing volunteers to provide transportation if
necessary.

Food 1s picked up as prescribed at any of scveral pickup points.

The food itself arrives by boxcar from the Department of Agricul-
ture in bulk form. It is then taken to the warehounse and inventoried.
_ Volunteers then repackage the food into fanxily-sized packages and
1t is taken to the distribution points for distribution to persons in the
program.

As I said before, the system is eflicient and effective and could be
expanded with little trrouble.

IThisTorY oF Drrroir PROGRADM

Let me discuss now a brief history of the program in Detroit.

In 1969, the Salvation Army volunteered to provide the resources
necessary to distribute USDA food to patients in the Detroic maternity
and infant care project who were in need of a nutritionally sound diet
but did not have sufficient income to buy the high protein foods in-
cluded within that diet.

'The Salvation Army operated the program for 1 year and served
500 persons.

Tn 1970, it became obvious that the Salvation Army could no longer
carry the burden of the program by itself and MCHRD was requested
to provide funding. I might add that this request came to the mayor’s
committee after several other possible sources had been explored and
found to be unfruitful.

The regional office of the OEO granted MCHRD $56,285 to
operatc a 14-month program serving 3,500 p sons. The grant year
became effective on July 1, 1970, and continues through August 31
of this year. We have recently received approval of a $101,000 grant
from OIEO which will expand the program to serve 10,000-18,000
tl:rough August 1972, depending upon USDA willingness to increase
the amount ot food available to needy persons in Detroit.

FOCUS: HOP’E, a nonprofit organization entered the program in
December 1970, providing volunteer services and later serving as the
coordinating agency for other volunteers.

We feel that there is no question that we have the necessary ma-
chinery and expertise to handle an expanded program. MCHRD is
geared to handle programs directed to the poor and has been doing that
for a period of more than 6 years.

Our experience with the supplemental food grogram as well as
other prograins lias convinced us that an expanded program can be
handled adequately by the a}gen(aeﬁ_now involved.
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I thinik it is important that the fact be brought out of the wide,
community-based support of this program in Detroit. We have the
support. of publie, private, business, and socinl organizations, many
of whom are not directly affected by the program but realize how vital
a progran it is.

Our support comes not. only from inner city groups but from sub-
urban groups as well, This support has come *hrongh the magnificent
cffort of 1FOCUS: T1OPL,

Weoin Detroit, are able, and eager to wet on with the task of provid-
ing much-needed high-protein food to additional needy persons highly
vitlnerable to the evils of malnutrition,

We recognize the task as an important one. We hope that others will
consider it equally as important and provide the impetus that will
bring additional help to those in Detroit who need us.

Thank you.

Senators MeGGovern, Thank you very mueh, Miss Jones, I want to say
to ali three of the witnesses that in my opinion it is the kind of humane
nid compassionate concern that you people and others like you have
demonstrated over the past few years that has kept this hunger isSue
alive and erabled us to make the progress we have made. Goodness
knowsz, we huve a long ways te zo before anyone is going to be satisfied
that we won the battle against hunger, but the gains that have been
made, in my opinion, to a great extent can be attributed to people like
yourselves who kept up this fight and have scen it fircthand swhere
peoaple live.

It is most helpful to the conunittee to get reports of this kind that
are presented with so-h personal insight and force. We want to thank
you for your testimony.

There are just a couple of questions T wanted to direct before we
call Senator Magnnson, who is here to testify on another aspect of this
program, Of the estiminted 33,000 people that you referred to, Father
Cunningham, have any of these actually been declared eligible for the
program? That is, have been declared as eligible recipients? I am not
quito clear how that 53,000 fizure was arrived at,

Reverend Cuxxizartas. First of all, the 53,000 ficure was arrived
at through tho Headstart program originally 3 the numbers of children
who were part of that program in its early stages in Detroit.

That 53,000, therefore, is, as I stated, Senator, a very conservative
astitnnte, At the present timme there are wuitinf: listg at all onr mn-
tornity and infant eara centers of poople whe have been cortifiod or
people who wish to be certified but who eannot receive food.

There are health centers in the city of Detroit, clinies and hospitals—
one of our major hospitals in the city, the Detroit General that eannot
certifv.

‘There are innercity do tors who would like to certify.

There are doctors in what might be called the poor communities
suburban to Detroit who wounld like to certify peoylc who the:, know to
be very poor and mahutritioned and could well be ccrtified for the
program.

We cannot do that.
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- Senator McGover~s, You are actually turning away people who you
-uow are eligible?

Caxxor Ixcrnupe—Tinere Is No Foon

Reverend Cuox~Nixanady, We are putting people on waiting lists,
but we are turning away.

There are, as I say, some very angry people in hospitals and clinies
in Detroity, who feel they should bhe part of the program. We eannot.
inchiude thein beeause we do noet have the food,

Senator MeGoverx, The arguinent is often presented. as von know,
that the food stamp program is supposed to cover people that we can-
not reach with this program. 1 take it from what all of vou said here
this morning that that siviply dovau’t work out in practice in reaching
the very poor partic. larly.

teverend CuNNINGiray, S » 1 am perpetually sinazed by poo-
ple who talk of the food stamp | gram interms of their inexperience,

I included o longer study for yvon—it is not in this report—-which
surveys the stores in the city of Detroit following the riot of 1967.
That study has been made more cirrent; and with each restudy of
that survey of stores in the city of Detroit, the picture becomes more
bleak. We are working on that and hope to do sonmicthing abont it. The
head of the IKconomics Department of the University of Detroie, who
is o member of the statisticians’ union, which I addvessed a yvear ngo,
heard me talk on the stamp program. and 1 mentioned this fact that
I mention to so many others: Stamps in the city of Detroit lose any
kind of effect of subsidizing-the poorauan’s dollar becanse he has to
pay so much more for his groceries in that city, beeause the landlocked
pooy can go nowhere else but to the smaller independent stores where
they, for whatever reasons one might hear—-most of them myvths—huve
to pay 40 percent. more for their graceries,

Senator McGoverx. Which has the effecet of canceling out the honus,

Reverend CoxNiNcHAM. Completely.

I want to say, this person- -she won the support of the statisticians—
said: “So what? They did not pay for the stamps what the groceries
are worth anyway, so why shonldn’t they have to pay more for the
groceries?” It is this kind of logic that leaves one wondering about
the Mad-ITatter society that we se living in. 1 am waiting for rabbits
to start talking with this kind of logic. This is what we get from
TSDA.

Senator MeGoverN, You made reference to the need for more money
for stornge aud distributic n, Supposing the Deparvtment actnally enme
up with more food, That is, 1f food mput at least were substantially
increased. Could Detroit find the money for storage and distribution?

Reverend Cvxyixcuasr, Detroit currently has—and will have for
the next vear—saflicient funds to handle up to 16,000 units. et me say
I can pronuse that FOCUS: TTOPE will handle it with local funds.
with anything we ean get our hands on, including the very rich re-
gources of volunteers, who have, at this point, put 60,000 hours into
this program. .

menitor MoeGovers, So the most urgent thing is to e the food.
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Reverend Cussixairaan We ean handle any nmount of food that the
Depaatinent. of Agrienlture can give us, But what we are demanding
as a right in justice. as an inaliepable right of the poor, is that we have
this food committed from Agricultuye today to feed all the 53,000,

Senator MeGover~. There is no question in my mind that it was the
mtent of the Congress in this legislation that Senator 1lart and 1
introduced, which wis pPassed by Congress, to provide an additional
220 milion, and that it was intended that that fund be used to provide
supplementa! food needs in areuas Precisely like the Detroit situation.
I am going o he Very anxious to sce what Department oflicials have
te ~ay about how théy are interpreting the aet.

We do want to thank You. T wish we had time for more questions,
but your entire report will be read and studied by the committee.

I am very hope.ul that through this hearing today we can break
loose additional support.

Mrs. Josarris. When we talk about food stamps in Detroit, there are
very few piwces that poorle oIt stamps can go to purchase their stamps.

Second, if they pay the high prices for the stamps and they want
to get. the most for their dollar, they will get a jitney service and payv
§3 10 25 to take them into suburban areas to get bettey buys. The prob-
lem there is that the stores would not. honor the food stamps, so the
woman goes all through the checkout line and then has

Senator McGovrux., Why don’t they honor the food stamps? You
know they can be honored at any store that is certified for the program
by the Depariment of A griculture,

Murs. Josarris. They are not honored in the suburban stores, That is
something we are working on right now. As a matter of fact, lnrger
supermarkets where you can get the best bargains, will pay no atten-
tion to them,

Senator McGovery. Thank Yyou very much. We appreciate your
testimony.,

Senator Magnuson, we would be pleased to hear from Yyou, Proceed
ineny way you wish.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR WARREN @. MAGNUSON, U.S. SENATOR
FROM WASHINGTCN

M. Chairman, members of the commictee, I might say, Mr, Chaiy-
man, if T am pormitied, before these people leave, that I did not hear
all of their testimony, but I heard cnough of it to realizo that tho fo. 1
stamp problom, which is what I am going to talk about, is the sume in
Scattle as where you talked about. . .

I am going to try and stress to the distinguished chairman from
Sonth Dakota that the Agriculture Department Just insists adamantly
and calleusly that the food stamp program is “it.” This takes cure of
everybody.

And it just docs not.

The same problem exists in our town, where we have the lIargest
unemployment now in the United States, But you have enough there,
too,so Tam glad to be able to foliow vou.
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Mur. Chairman, I want to, this morning, present to this committee a
situation that you are probably somewhat familiar with but, from
what [ heard from the Detroit people, it scems to be somewhat typical.
T have a statement here, because I want the record to be very clear on
this: and if you will bear with me, I will be about 10 minutes with it

Senator McGovern. Proceed in any way you wish, Senator.

Senator Maenuson. For vears, Americans have been hearing that
other Americans were suffering from hunger and malnutrition, This
committee knows that story well, for it has been compiling the evidence
for morve than 2 vears. This Congress has listened to that story and, as
vou know, has taken important action to write a new ending to that
story.

USDA Iervses To Hear, Frep, Ackyownrenae e ITUNGRY
b4

But the executive agency charged by Congress with the responsi-
bility of providing an adequate diet to hungry Americans—the De-
partment of Agricultnre—has apparently nco heard that story. Nor
1s it prepared to implement legislation passed by Congress to feed
hungry people. And—most intolerable of all—it even refuses to listen
to the story or to acknowledge the existence of hungry people. They
just «ny they are not there.

I make these eriticisms, Mr, Chairman, based on a meecting which T
and other members of the Washington congressional delegation had
last Thursdayv in my oflice with Assistant Secretary of Agriculture
Lyng. We called Mr. Lyng to my office. My. Chairman, t: ask that the
Departinent impiement Public Law 92-32, passed by Congress on
June 30, and, more specifically, to implement section 6 of that law, for
which you and Senator Hart are primarily responsible, and the Con-
aress approved it,

The committec, of course, is fully aware of scction 6 of this new
law: but, for the sake of a clear record, let me briefly summarize that
section. It authorizes the Secretary of Agrienlture to use $20 million
of section 32 funds—and I quote from the la-v itself:

To provide *+ * * an adequiite diet to needy children and low-income persons
determined by the Sceeretary of Agriculture {o be suffering, through no fault of
their own, from general and continued hunger resulting from insufficient food.

'That is what youtwo p ¢in the bill.

Furthermore, “he language ot ceetion 6 makes it pericctly clear
that the addition: food assistance it authorizes can be made available
to areas which also have food stamp programs, or to nceedy children
alrendy participating in the school Tunch program, Moreover, the lnw
also anthorizes the Sccretary to pay the adiministirative costs incurved
by State or local agencies which admiaister this additional food
assistance.

Secrion 6 Provipes $2( Mirnrio:r,

Afr. Chairman, when you and Senator fIart introduced the amend-
men :-—which became section 6—to provide the $20 miilion, you stressed
the high unemployment and severe economiec conditions in many parts
of the country, which made such assistance necessary. I support that

iden cntirely.
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This $20 million——which, of course, is only a very minute portion
of the $700 million in section 32 funds—shonld be” allocated by the
Department of Agriculture to the arcas of the highest and most pro-
longed uncimployment. And it should be allocated in ways that best
acconunodate local programs and capabilities. You heard before about
capabilities of pcople to do this. Although the supplemental food
program was one of your immediate concerns, the language which you
used in writing scotion 6 is flexible enongh to authorize a veriety of
food assistance efforts, if they want to do it. Officials in my Stute, for
:xample, are drafting proposals to use section 6 funds to make the
food stamp program available to more families, as well as to improve
and expand existing supplemental feeding efforts with both food
packages and food vouchers. These supplemental efforts would be
directed specifically to assisting pregnant wornen and young children
who are especially valnerable to malnutrition,

Mr. Chairman, it was with scction 6 of the new law in mind that
we asked Mr. Lyng to meet with us last week. And it was in an eftort
to impress upon him the need for this additional food . sistance ot
only in onr States but in other States that we told him about :

That a voluntary food bank program ‘u Seattle, organized by
churches and supplied by voluntary donations of groceries, is feeding
8,000 persons every weele;

That organizers of that program estimate they could feed up to
20,000 needy people every week if they 5. enough food ;

‘That there are 97,000 unemployed people in the Seattle area, making
its current unemployment rate 15.2 percent, the highest of any of the
150 mmjor labor market areas in the Nation

That there are 164,000 uncmiployed people in the State, making its
unadjusted unemployment level 11.G percent and its seasonaiiy ad-
justed rate 12.5 percent ; and

That visitors from other States tell us they have never visited any
other place where food—just plain ordinary food—was sucli a con-
stunt concern of so many.

In response to these stark facts and our plcas that the Depariment
use the 320 nuilic of seetion 32 funds authorized for additicaal food
assistance programs in section 6, Mr. Liyng had two reshonsces. i3oth
negative.

USDA Frarny Resecrs Prea

IFirst, he flatly rejected our pleas to implement scection 6, despite
the faet that it can be considered no less than a cong ~ssional mandate
for execcutive action. Second, he expressed the Departiment’s cilicial
opinion that there are, in faect, no hungry people in my State who
cannot now altord to purchase food stamps. That’s un old story, i:n’t
1t ? That opinion, Mr. Lyng informed us, was based upon a Departinent
survey of Washington. Mr. Chairman, to the best of my lLnowledge,
the only USDA officit] to “survey” my State was one man from the
Department’s regional office in San IFrancisco who spent in
Seattle last month, talking to some State people and his ow. Jple.
and probably was sent up with instructions beforehand. T will guaran-
tee that. I cannot prove i*, but { will guarautee that it is true if you put
him ui '»r oath.
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The Department apparently assumes that this 2-day visit by one
official to one part of Washington affords it an understanding of the
needs of hungry people in my State, which is more complete than that
held by all of the State’s elected representatives; its newspapers, which
have detailed the tragedy of hunger in numerous news stories; and
its citizens, who write to me daily to express tl ir disgust with an
administration which will not feed bungry people.

Mr. Chairman, 1 reject that assuiaption. And I reject the Depart-
ment’s conclusion that the food stamp program alone is meeting or
can meet the needs of all the hungry people in my State despite the
fact that it is experiencing unemployment starkly reminiscent of the
1930°s.

As carly as 1969, a survey of the food stamp program- prepared,
I believe, for this committee—estimated that 164,000 houscholds or
about +42,000 individuaks were then potentially eligible for the food
stamp program. Mr. Chairman, in 1969 unemployment in Washington
State never rose above 5.9 percent, Today, it is 11.6 pereent—16.5 in
Kings County-—almost double the 1969 peak. If 164,000 households
were potentially eligible for food stamps 1n 1969, when the unemploy-
ment rate was half of the present rate, I should think that about twice
as mauny would be eligible now when nnemployvment has dounbled.

And yet, we find that there are only 90,000 Washington house-
holds—or about 263,000 individuals—receiving fond stamps today.
Something is wrong. Instead of doubling it, it is now cut to 50 percent
of those receiving it.

“Cax"t Arrorp 10 PArRTICIPATED

Furthermore, families which were once using food stamps are now
being forced to drop out of the program because they can no longer
afford to participate in it. The Seattle Times reported a poll of families
using the chumreh-sponsored food banks which showed that 38 percent
of them aad origiually bheen receiving food at:-r:ns but ecan no longer
afford them. Increasingly. the answer given v hungry people not
using food stamps is that they simply cannou atford to buy them.

IEven those families able to purchase food stamps find their basic
nutritional needs are not being adequately met. As this committee
knows, a family of four receives stamps worth only $106 per nmunth.
Yet even the Department, of Agriculture acknowledges that at least
$134 per month ig needed for an adequate diet. And that’s pretty
skimpy. Recipients in Seattle, which has the fourth highest cost of
living and the highest nnemplovinent in the Natiou, i1 this $106
Himit both inndequate and unvealistie. Raising the mont iy allotinone
by only $2 won't help.

Foon StaMers NoTr lNouvar

Assistant Seeretary Lvng also argued in onr meeting last Thursday
that food stanmips are only a diet suyp-plement and should not be viewed
as a form of income maintenance. Unfortunatel-:, Mr, Chairmzan, 1 the
midst of those semantics, Mr. Liyng overlooked the fact that thousands
of unemployed people in my State have no “basic diet” to supplement.
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They start from rothing. Ifood stamps are their diet—their entire
diet—and food stamps are simply not enough, despite the fact that the
Washington State food stamp program has consistently been praised
as a model program.

Myr. Chairman, that is the conclusion which I and other members
of the Washington ccngressional delegation reached as far back as
last December—7 months ago. And for 7 months we fhave been nrging
tho Agriculture Department to act on that Tact.

In December, we urged the Secretary to expand statewide the food
supplement program or the pilot food certificate program—each
operating on a very limited basis in a single county in Washington.

In January, the Secretary responded by asserting that the food
stamp program could provide for all hungry Americans. After re-
%eating the same request and receiving the same answer from the

cpavtiment, I sent a member of my staff, together with a State welfove
official, to meet with the Administrator of the Department’s IFood and
Nutrition Service. Once more, the Department was urged to expand
either the supplement food program or the pilot food certificate
program. And once more the Department refused.

The Department, it secems, ha. concluded—on the basis of anot.:er
“survey—that the food certificate program is an ineffective one which
should not be expanded. Some officials say it was a good program with
its narrow scope. In fact, the committee knows the Department survey
included only two of the five pilot projects.

In May, I joined with many members of the committee and with
-other Scnators to protest that the proposed food stamp regulations
would eliminate many needy Washington citizens—including many
-of the clderly—from the already inadequate food stamp program.

Also in May, Mr. Chairman, T nrged that the fiscal year 1972 appro-
priation for the food stamp program be raised and joined in co-
sponsoring your proposed food stamp bill, S. 1773.

In June, I asked the Secretary to solicit specific recommendations
from the regional officer who made that “2-day survey’’ of Seattle
a5 to how additioral food assistance could be made available to my
State.

Just a few weeks wgo, I joined with other Senators to obtain the
release of funds for the summer lunch program.

Liast Thursday I met with Assistant Secretary Tyng.

P.1. 92-32 Taxorep by USDA

That afterpoon, after the disappointing mecting with M. Lyng,
L o Senate ndopted my amendment to the agricultwre appropriations
bhill, reempl.asizing that it was the intent of the Congress in passing
Public Law 92-32 that $20 million in section 32 funds be used to 1mple-
ment commodity distribution programs in areas where there is exces-
sive unemploymeni even if they hava food siamp programs.

And today I have come i ‘ve to present once more the case for addi-
tional food assistance tc Washington State. You heard this story
beforc: the callonsness. I am at a 'oss to know what to do about it.

Public Law 92— und especially section 6—demonstiates the Con-
gress’ awaten of these people and its desire to feed them.
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My amendment to the agricultv. ¢ appropriations bill underscores
that awaver s and that desire.

It is absoluicliy intolerable that the Departmient of Agriculture re-
fuses to acknowledge these hungry people—ana refuses to act upon
the mandate which Congress has given it in the McGovern-Tart sec-
tion of TPubiic Law 92-32, which the Senate reaffirmed last Thursday
in unanimously passing my amendment to the Agriculture appropri-
ations bill, They just do not . om to want to recognize facts. They have
the food. We have £700 million in section 32 funds. T know come of
it is alloeated but, in these spots, they surely could find ont how they
could go ahead and get some food distribution. Last yvear they had an
orange crop failure in Florida beeanuse of a freeze. That is the only
time they reached a decision to feed hungry migrant workers under
seetion 32, I say an cconomic disaster is just as bad as this. This is truce
in many sections.

I was pleased but amazed to hear part of the Detroit story today. I
suppose vou could multiply that all over the country. I appreciate this
opportunity tv present this record to the committee and T have some
statisties and some tragic case histories that indicate the Food Stamp
Program is not adequate and I would like permission to put them in
the record.*

Senator McGoverx. Without objection they will bhe reccived.

Senator MaaNuUson. Those are typical.

I thank the chairman for his long devotion to this problem under
many odds. T have tried to support you every time I can in this matter
on the Senate floor and 1 just have to do something about this; if
neeessary, to present an amendment to my own HICW bill. T know I
will have yonr sunport and that of the members of this commitee to
meet this emereoney,

1T'SDA Sayvys Tinere Is No ITuxcer

But look at the callousness of the Department of Agriculture in
saying that there is no hunger, and if there is, let them go to the food
stamp program, whether they can afford it or not, when all the facts
show that they do not go.

T.nok at the statisiies in Seattle. I think we have a challenge to do
something about it. I know that you prodded them a long time. I have,
ton. I have attended many confercences with departments in my time
around the Senate and the ITouse, and this with the Seeretary is one
of the most amazing ones I ever encountered. Instead of say ing they
will try and sce what they ean do about it, they just flatly say there is
no problem out there, or second, if there is—despite all of these Tacts—
the food stamp program will take cara of it. This is not the fact at all.
I thank you, Mr. Chairma. .

Senator McGoverN, Sen:ator Magnuson., T want to return the thanks
vou have extended te {Lis committee to you because there is no one over
the last 214 years that this eommittee has been operating whose sup-
port was any more consistent than yours in trying to expand these
programs. cn

o
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You will recall when we first created this committee back in 1968,
that the argument made not only by some people in the execntivo
branch but even here in the Congress was that there was not anybody
at all in the country who was hungry. There were particularly Mem-
bers in fhe other body who just denied it, They wanted the name and
address of anybody we could find who was hungry.

Senator MaeNuson. They would take a plane and go down with a
basket and feed them. [Laungiitor,]

Senator McGovenr~. At least i think we demonstrated to the satis-
faction of the Congress of the Liited States and most of the people
in the executive branch. thet there was widesprend hunger and malnn-
trition in this country of the most painful kind, and we still have a
lot of it to deal with.

But all T can tell yon is tha: [ do not think we are ever going to get
on top of this program unless You continne the kind of probing and
pushing that yon have undertaken, and I think the rest of us are going
to have to continue in that vein. It always amazes me why it is so hard
to put an end to hunger in the richest country in the world, particu-
larly when we have more food than we know what to do with and we

have all these programs.
Warerrouse Fuorr—Ler VoLu~NTEERS DISTRIRUTE

Senator Maenuson. If we did not have the food, that would be one
thing. But we have. There is a warehousc out in Seattle filled with foocl
sitting there for distribution. And I even told Lyng, who represer+ed
IHardin—I guess ilardin did not want to come. We were going to tell
him a few things but he had a prior engagement. I said: “Fven if you
think it would be too muech to distribute, this church group will dis-
tribute it all free.™

Senator McGover~. In other w ords, if the Department would get
the food out there, the pecople there would find some way of getting it
distributed. .

Senator Maenusox., There are volunteers galore to get the jeb done.

Senator McGoverN. You have the same sitnation as iieverend Cun-
ningham testified to.

Scnator Maexuvson. Thank you. I do not want to take more of your
time but T wanted the opportunity to present this.

Senator McGovrnn. We have two ofticials here from the Depart-
ment of Agriculture. You are weleone to sit with the cominittec if vou
would lilce to participate.

Senator Maanuson. Well T have to go up and finish HIEW appro-
priation witnesses and get that re "y, Here we oo spending in that
DLill over $2 billion for rchabilitat..a, the nutritio.. gart of it. We are
spending that on the Department of Rehabilitation. N rition is one
of the things you »eed. It is not only jast the physically handiea ppe-l.
And we cannot get the Department “5 release food that «-¢ have uot.
That is part of rehabilitation.

Senator McGoverx. 1 think Your point about making food avail.h’e
GN an emergency or disaster basis where unemployment reachies a ce.--
tain level has some real merit. It ic ono I would like to explore with

You as a possible pruposal.
cd
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Senator MacNurox. Why not. Are we going to keep it there? Under
section 32, T know a lot of the funds sre alloce.ted, but any humane
general council of the Department of Agriculture could, within sec-
tion 32, find a way to feed people.

Senator McG- ver~. 1 have no doubt about that.

Senator Mace~xusow. If he had an ounce of humaneness in bis legal
body, it he has a legal body he could do it. [T.aughter.]

Thank yon, Mr. Chairman.

Senator McGovern. Thank you Senator.

Ar. Olsson is Doputy Assistant Secretary of t* T7.S. Department
of Agriculture and Mr. Davis is the Deputy Administrator of Food
and Nutritio.. Service, a longtime official i1, the Department of Agri-
culture. We would be pleased to hear from you gentlemen,

STATEMENT OF DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY PHILIP OLSSON;
ACCOMPANIED BY HOWARD DAVIS, DEPUTY ADMINISTRATOR,
U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE

Mr. Orsson. Mr. Chairman, I amn pleased to have the opportunity to
appear this morning to discuss the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s
supplenmental fond program. This is a program designed to supply
additional supplemental foods to pregnant women and infants.

You had originally asked the Administrator of “ha Fond and Nu-
trition Service, Mr., Edward Helman to be with you this morning. I
am here because Mr. Hekinan is keeping a longstanding commitment
to address a school food service seminar at Kansas State University.
The Deputy Administrator of the Food and Nutrition Service, Mr.
Howard Davis, is with me this morning.

You have particularly asked for our comments on that section of
Public Law 92-32, signéd only 3 weeks ago, which authorizes the use
of $20 million in funds from section 32 of the act of August 24, 1935,
for the supplemental food program. Iast week, during its considera-
tion of the fiscal 1972 agricultural, environmental, and coasumer pro-
tection appropriation bill, H.R. 9270, the Senate adopted an amend-
ment which, if accepted by the Housz would allow these funds to be
used in addition to other funds in the budget requested for supple-
mental feeding. .

The Department’s fi- nl 1972 appropriation request 1ncludes a total
of $16.4 million for supplemental feeding. This amouant will aliow the
program to operate at approximately the same level as last year. There
are presently 326 projects operating with approximately 200,000
participants.

Drparrarent QUESTIONS PROGRAM'S Errocrvexess

The Departinent had not requested funds to expand supplemental
feeding in the current yvear becanse a nuruber of quescions have arisen
about the program’s effectiveness in achieving its stated groal. There
are also valid q::cstions about the high costs involved. In view of these
questions, the Department has lanmched pilot projects in five areas to
determine whether a certificate plan allowing the purchase of milk ang
formula is more effective than the delivery o f commodities. These pilot
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certificate programs are being subjected to intensive analysis and
evaluation.

‘T'o date our studies indieate that supplemental feeding is not satis-
factorily reaching sufficient numbers of the target group. The addi-
tional food is soinetimes shared by the whole family rather than used
by the mother or infant.

The supplemental program often duplicates benefits that are already
being supplied by a USDA family feeding program, either food
stamps or commodity distribution. Efforts spent expanding the family
feeding programs benefit the whole family and provide « far more
adequate range of nutritional assistance. ‘

The suppleiaental program is cambersome to administer, 1t isusually
operated in < voperaiion with local public health facilities. These fa-
cilities often do not have the space, and healtk personnel do not have
the time, to administer the program cifectively. Although public health
officials are entirely in favor of efforts to supply better nutrition to
expectant mothers and infants. the demands on their time frequently
make it necessary and perhaps inore practical for them to refer eligible
families to the local family feeding program.

Disrtricr Payixae 40 1ror ADMINISTRATION

The supplemental food program is also expensive to administer
locally. ITn Washington, D.C., the District government is paying
$450,000 to administer a program which delivers commodities valued
at about $1.2 million.

Certainly many program drawbacks can be overcome by excellent
Tocal administration. However, supplemental feeding is a less than
perfect delivery system. It is not unusual to find a needy expectant
mother, sometimes with another infant, expected to lug home a 40-
pound pacl age of Government commodities, perhaps on a bus.

The whole structure and adequacy of USDA food assistance has
changed dramatically since the supplemental program was first intro-
duced in late 1968. At that t .o the food stamp program was reaching
approximately 3 million people with benefits totaling $250 million
per year. Today there are more than three times as mauv food stamp
participants and this yvear benefits will rise to eight times the fiscal 1969
level. The current budget is over 82 billion.

In carly 1969, there were more than 400 counties swithout food
assistance programs. By mid-1970 all but 10 counties in the country
were, operating or had requested a food program. In the past 2 vears
nearly 300 counties have transterred from the conmodity program
to lood stamps, and yet participation in the cou:.ries that remain is
5.7 million, up 200,000 from tl:c 3.5 million who participated in the
commodity program 2 vears ago.

Free and reduced price school linches reaclied more than 7.3 miliion
children this past May, a 8.5 million increase over the 3.8 million needy
children who were being reached in the schol year ending in June
1969.

The administration and ti.> Congress have shared a commitment to
comprehensive expansion of food assistance—comprehensive expan-
sion to eliminate hunger and malnutrition. The delivery systems have
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been expanded. We are working to make them even better. These
comprehensive delivery systems help to minimize the need for supple-
mental delivery systems.

USDA D=zeciston Baskp on Cann S1Tupy

In an etfort to find an effective alternative to delivery of supple-
mental com:: ~dity packages, USDA has initiated five pilot programs
testing the us: of special certificates which may be used to purchase
milk, formula, and iron fortified cereal. This pilot program wus re-
viewed in a study led by Dr. David Call of Cornell University. The
Call study indicates that the certificate program may not be doing
what we had hoped it would. The study fourd few statistically signifi-
cant differences between program participants and control groups. As
a result of the Call study, the Department has decided not to expand
the certificate program, but will continue the present pilot programs
and test further to see if this plan can show significant benefits over a
longer ter:a. The largest of the pilots operates in Chicago. Assistant
Secretary Lyng recently met with Dr. Deton Brooks, Chicago’s Com-
missioner of Human Resources, members of the staff of Governor
Ogilvie, and other interested people to discuss the study results. Fur-
ther analysis of the Chicago pilot project is being planned.

Because of the probleins we have encountered with commodities,
and because the pilot certificate program has not, thus far, offerc * a
satisfactory alternative, the IMepartment has decided to continue -
operate the program at its present level. We do not, at this time, in-
tend to urz the authority provided by section ¢ of Public Law 92-32.
When a decision is made regarding the future course of this program,
we shall advise this committee immediately.

Senator McGovernN. or. Davis, do you have any comments, or were
you here just to respond to questions ?

Mr. Davis. No, sir; I am here to respond to questions.

Senator McGovernN. Mr. Qlsson, the question has been raised about
the administrative costs of this program. Isn’t it true that OEQO has
been paying most of those costs ?

Mr. Orssox. In some areas, I believe tiiat OIEO funds have been pay-
ing these local administrative costs.

Senator McGovery. Wherever there is a food stamp program in
operation ; is that not the situation ¢

Mr. Davis. Not in every case, Mr. Chairman, but their funds have
been used extensively. .

Senator McGovern. That has been a formula that has taken the
burden off the USDA budget, has it not, in covering the costs of the
administration?

Mr. Davis. Well, we have no a providing any administradive
funds under this program, to the &.cates and communities. Other Fed-
eral funds, OEO funds. have been used in many instances.

Senator McGovesn. Y ow, Father Cunningham testified here awhile
ago, and the two women who were with him, as did Senator Magnu-
son, that 1f they could get "’.c food in areas like Detroit and Seattle,
they would take care of getting it out. They would find the volunteers
in churches and civie groups of various kinds. It seems to me that it is
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aw fully hiard for the Departnent to make a caxe that they are going
to run into a Jot of administrative costs in the program. Il we have
the fond available and you have a congressional authorization with
%20 million available to meet what seemed to e to be a rather broad
range of food needs, why den’t vou take sdvantage of these loeal
sroups that are anxious and willing to o ahead and put this food
imto the hands of hungry peopie’

USDA Preased To Cooperare Wirit VOLUNTEER Grours

M. (Ohssox. Senator, we are very pleased to work with local groups;
and where volunteer activity is of the ealiber that Reverend Cunning-
L deseribed in Detroit, we are anxious to cooperate. ’

[ know that there are similar volunteer groups in, as Senator Mag-
nuson suggested, Seattle and San Diego, Calif,, and other places
around the country. We do feel that perhaps the most cffective way
that these voluntecrs can assist is in helping with outreach and expan-
sion of the basic family food progran,

The supplemental effort is a small effort. It is an effort that creates
great problems of administration. Reverend Cunningham described
the efforts necessary to overcome the problem we both cited in our
testimony of the woman expected to Ing home the paekage which s
too heavy, The food stamps, anyone ean carry home. We feel with
the expansion of the food stamp program—and it has expaded—that
these problems can be met,

Senator McGovers. But if you are willing to use these groups for
expanding the food distribution operation, I do not understand the
severe limitation on the smount of food that is made uvailable. How
.21 even the best motivated volunteers, the most compassionate people
of the kind who testified here today, expand the program if you hold
down the amount of food on such a basis? This is the thing I cannot
understand.

Crees Orner Procrams vor Fazy NEkbs

Mr. Orssox. In the supplemental feeding program, the food package
is designed to meet the various special needs of a special target group.
It is enleulated to do that for infants and pregnant women, A larger
package wonld meet Inrger needs; hut we feel that when you get into
the realin of larger needs, the family feeding programs can end do
meet. these needs, This is what they have been designed to do, and
this is what we hope theyv will achieve.

Senator McGovers. BBut recognizing their limited amount of funds,
here is £20 million that has been authorized and appropriated by the
Congress. Why aren’t woe at least using up to that amount that is avail-
anle? Admittédly, it is a modest program, but it is even more modest
when vou do not use it. As I understand it, the money is there and has
been imponnded : it is not being nsed in the way the Congress intended.

Mr. Oussox. I do not believe that it has been impounded, sir, brt we
requested $16.4 million to continue the dpx'ogram at its present level of
operation because of some of the consi crations that I outlined in my
testimony.
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We feel, Mr. Chairman, that this is the only level of operation that
wa can justify on the merits of the program at the present time, If we
folt. that it should have heen expanded, we would have come to the
Congress and requested funds for further expansion, We appreciate
the fact that you and Senator Hart feel that there is some need for its
expansion,

Senater McGoverx. I de not know how that can even be argued. Yon
heard the testimony of these people here from just two cities. We
conld have bronght people in from other parts of the country, How can
vou really listen to this kind of testimony?

Senator Magnuson is o long-experienced, and knowledgeable public
servant, He did not come here just vesterday. He is not a man who is

nick (o crusade on something unless there isa basis for it, I think he

ocumented here in the evidc.ice they presented that they have a des-
perate situation in Seattle among unemployed people. The fact that
those people a year ago were living in some degree of comfort, were
earning good money, does not make it any easier to accept the fact that
they have bean unemployed now for a considerable period of time and
cannot feed their families. The same thing applies to these people that
we heard about in Detroit. Tt scems to me the case is clear that there is
«a wrgent need there, and to talk about holding back on this program
until real need is demonstrated just misses the whole point.

DorsN’T AGREE WITIT INTERPRETATION OF LLAw

Mr. Orssox. Mr. Chairman, there is a supplemental feeding program
for pregnant women and infants operating in the Seattle-King County
arca. At this time it is authorized to reach up to 1,500 participants.
Currently participation is running somewhat under 500. So there isa
mother :mcII) infant program operating there. I believe that Senator
Magnuson has suggested that the authority of section 6 he used for
purposes going beyond the programs for mothers and infants.

Senator McGovers. ITe quoted fronr the law, itself, which says in
section ¢ that the funds are to provide an adequate diet to needy
children and low-income persons determined by the Seeretary of Amii-
enlture (o he suffering throngh no fanlt of their oven from general and
continned hunger resulting from insuflicient food. T agree with Senator
Magnuson that that is vather broad language, where vou could use
existing authority to expand this program. It is perfectly understand-
able why pregnant mothers and needy children wounld he the target of
this program. but it also refers to low-income persons who, through no
fault of their own, are hungry.

Mr. Orssox. T would agree with vou, Senator, that the lancuage on
itz face is very broad. I do recall that when Senaror Allen. who was
the subcommittee chairman. reported on this legiclation. he referred
to this as the program for pregnant women and mfants and indicated
that was perhaps the general intent of the committee.

Too DirriccrT For SECRETARY To DETERMINE

Y think there is a further problem in the 1anguage of that cection.
That is. that it would require that the Secretary of Agriculture make
0 finding that these low-income persons are suffering from continued
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hunger and malnutrition through no fault of their own, If they are
low income and eligible for a food stamp allotment, which, by law.
must provide a nutritionally adequate diet, the Secretary would find
it very diflicult to then say that through no fanlt of their own they were
suffering from hunger.

Senator McGoverx. Even on that basis, Mr, Olsson, we had testi-
mony here that Detroit has 53,000 people who would qualify, even
under the definitions you made of tﬁxis supplemental food program.
1 would certainly hope that the Department vonld tuke another look
at needs like that before deciding not to use the money that has been
made available. If you have 53,000 people who qualify nnder this pro-
gram in Detroit and you are only reaching 1,000 or §,000, that does
not seem to me to be a very impressive record,

We have a rolleall on but I am going to take just:a few minutes here
until the warning bell rings to go into another matter that all the
witnesses have r~ferred to bere today, and that is the ineffectiveness
of the Food Stamp Progran: in rezching needy people.

New Foop Stayxr RecUrnATIONS

I understand the Department is briefing the press right now on the
new regulations. Isn’t 1t a fact, Mr. Olsson, that in these final regula-
tions that are now being ex[]ﬂained to the press you are still going to
eliminate some 350,000 people who are old or blind or disabled on the
grounds that they are receiving other kinds of benefits and therefore
are not entitled to food stamps?

Mr. Oussox. I believe—Mr. Davis perhaps can coriect me on this,
Mr. Chairman—that the regulations will allow all participants in
public assistance programs—that would be aid to the aged, blind, dis-
abled, as well as aid to those with dependent children—to be eligible
for food stamnp assistance,

Mr. Davis. 'That is correct. There would be automatic eligibility for
publio assistance recipients. This is quite a drastic change from our
original proposed regulation.

aator McGoverx. Now I am delighted with that because I was,
as you know, very much distressed about these initial proposals to
knock out. the blind and the d sabled. I think that is a tremendous
improvement over what the Department had originally contemplated.
I wonder, does that include the ATFDC families also under that
Janguage?

Mr. Davss. Yes, sir.

Senator McGoverx. Now there is another thing that I was very
much concerned about in the way the regulations were initially pre-
sented for consideration, and that is that according to our calculations,
they had the effect of reducing benefits for some 2 million people.
Admittedly there are others who would improve their situation but
a couple million people would be virtually eliminated from the pro-
gram, especially in areas like New York City. What is the situation
with reference to those people?

Mr. Davis. Well, these things are awfully difficult to estimate, but
according to our best estimates, there are several very positive elements
in the new regulation. No. 1, there have been considernble comments
on the fact that there are o number of people who cannot atford the
£9od stamps. We estimate that under the new regulations, which pro-
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vide free eoupons to those with very little or no income, that there
will be approximately 900,000 participants who will receive their food
stamps frec under the new regulation, where formerly they had to pay
A token charge for them. In addition, we anticipate that due to the
higher eligibiiity levels over what many States now have, that there
will be an additional 1.7 million persons eligible for the food stamp
progrant thut were previously ineligible under our current prograni,
and there will be about 7 miltion persons who will receive increased
benefits under the new regulation.

Prmirars 2 Minoion Wourn Recerve Tuess

Now we hasten to add that on the negative side, there still would
be perhaps as many as 2 million persons i the higher eligibility levels
that might receive somewhat less than they have under the present
program. But on balance, the thrust of the new legislation t.}mt the
Congress enacted, and our new regulations, is to put more emphasis on
thie very poor, to give increased benefits to very poor, to bring more
¢ the poor into the program and to hold harmless as many present
participants as possible.

Senator McGovern. Well, the staff of the committee estimated on
the basis of these original guidelines that there would be some 2 million
people who would probably drop out of the program under these new
regulations on the grounds that the cost to them of participating is
raised and the level of benefits for them would be mgucod, and that
the net value wonld have the effect of making some 2 million people
reach a judgment that the program no longer was sufficiently attrac-
tive to participate. I wonder if you gentlemen could provide the com-
mittee with copies of the new guidelines and the interpretations. You
do not happen to have those with yon?

Mr. Oussox. I regret I do not. We can certainly yget them up here
very quickly. o

My, Davis. I have a set that is not necessarily the final printed copy
with me.

Senator McGovern. T would like very much to see the £inal guide-
lines. Weare pressed for time here this morning.

Mr. Davis. Those should have been delivered to your office hy now,
Mr. Chairman. We seut. a special messenger to your office with them.

Senator McGovern, Well, T do ‘.m[l)e that the guidelines would not
prove io be disappointing at a time when the Congress has been trying
to expand this program.

As vou know, I am not happy with the food stump bill we passed
last vear, It did represent considerable improvement. over our present
program but we lost some of the major gains that had been written
mto the Senate version of the legislation. I hate to predict this, but I
am afraid we are still going to have several million people in this
country who do nct find that program a very workable one for them.
I think the testimony from the witnesses here this morning will bear
that out.

I am going to have to go to the Senate floor and respond to a rolleall
that has been in progress about 15 minutes now but we will look at
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theso new regulations with great eare and perhaps we will want to talk
to members of the Department again a little later on.

Mr. Ornssox. We thank you for the opportunity to appear here.

Senator McGovers. I do hope that the net result of these hearings
this morning will be to pron pt the Department to take another close
and searching look at the supplemental feeding progran. T want tosay
in all candor that I do not l)o‘icve the intention that Senator art and
I had in mind was that the principles only of that program be carried
out. We intended that as a program to meet the needs of hungry people
and it was our hope that some imagination would be used in the way
the program is administered.

Mr. Ocsson. I am sure you will be pleased that Senator Hart’s staff
has arranged for us to meet later today with Reverend Cunningham
and his people. I know I am pleased. We do want to work these prob-
lems out.

Senator McGovery. Maybe you could take anothor look at Senator
Magnuson’s request at the same time. Thank you very much,

The committee is in recess, subject to the cali of the Chair.

(Whereupon, at 11:25 a.m., the SQelect Committee was recessed, to
reconvene at the call of the Chair.)
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Appendix 1
ITEMS PERTINENT TO THE HFARTNG OF JUNE 25, 1971

Item 1—Material Submitied by the Witnesses

FROM MAYOR GRIBBS, OF DETROIT

CITY OF DETROIT,
June 14, 1971,
Hon. WirLiaM D. Forbp,
The House of Representatives, Cannon House Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DreAr Birw: Attached is a copy of a resolution passed on ‘Saturday afternoon by
the Resolutions Committee of the United States Conference of Mayors. As you
mav know, I am a member of the Resolutions Cominittee. Other members of the
Committee present and joining in the unanimous vote are listed on & separate
sheet. .

The entire membership of the Conference is scheduled to consider this and
other resolutions on Wednesday morning ; it is expected that this resolution will
receive the resounding approval of the membership. I am passing it to you in
case you wish to use it with respect to tomorrow morning's meeting with the
Edueation and Labor Conmimittee. ;

As ycu may know, last summer we provided lunches each day for 25,000 poor
voungsters in Detroit. through this program. This year we are hoping to feed
50,000 poor youngsters daily. Essential to this program is reautborizatis a of the
Child Nutrition Act of 1966 as you feel it should be amended.

We very much appreciate your assistance in this matter. 1£ I or my gtaff can
be of any assistance Lo you. please contact me until Wednesday noon in Phila-
delphia at the Bellvue-Stratford Hotel, 215/735-0700, Room 801.

Sincerely, - : C .
' RoMAN S. GRIBES,
Mayor.

Crry or DETROIT,
June 1}, 1971,

Whereas, the Special Food Service I'rogram (SKFSP) of the Department of

. Agriculture's Food and Nutrition Service has enabled city governments to feed

daily hundreds of thousands of young people every summer, and
Whereas, the SFSP provides many of these poor youngsters their sole nutri-
tions meal each day during the summer, and
_Whereas, the authorizing legislation for this program-—a portion of the Chiid

Nutrition Act of 1966 as amended—expires as of June 30,1971, and

Whetrens, the Food and Nutrition Sevvice now has on hand requests for tund-
ing of special food programs in the amount of $31 million and expects more, and

Now, Therefore, be it resolved that the United States Conference of Mayors
urges the Congress to fmmediately pass authorizing legislation to extend, subject
to modifications, the Child Nutritior Act of 1966, and

Be it further resolved that appropriate action be taken by the Congress to
proride funding equal to the proposed authorization of $32 million for the S1I'Sp,

and % ,

Be it further resolved that the Congress complete such action as soon as possi-
ble, in no event later than June 30, 1971, so a8 to enable the Natlon’s cities to
continue to provide natritious meals daily to the Nation’s poor youth. ‘
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MEMBERS OF THE RESOLUTIONS COMMITTEE, U.S. CONFERENCE OF MAYORS

(Present and voting unanimously for the Special Food Service I’rogram
Resolution)

Carl B. Stokes, Cleveland, Ohio; Thomas J. D*Alesandro, 111, Baltimore. Mary-
land ; Joseph 1.. Alioto, San IFrancisco, California; Lloyd M. Allen, South Bend,
Indiana; Robert B3, Blackwell, Highland Park, Michigan; Frank W. Rurke,
Louisville, Kentucky ; John Driggs, Phoenix, Arizona : Peter ¥. Flaherty, Pitts-
burgh, Pennsylvania; Roman 8. Gribbs, Detroit, Michigan; Moon Landrieu,
New Orleans, Louistana ; Panl W. Lattimore, Auburn, New York; Patience 8.
Tatting, Oklahow:n City, Oklahoma; John V. Lindsay, New York City, New
York ; Henry W. Maier, Milwaukee, Wisconsin ; Sam Massell, Atlanta, Georgia ;
IHans G. Tangzler, Jr., Jacksonville, Florida ; Wesley C. Uhlman, Seattle, Wash-
ington ; Loule Welch, Houvston, Texas ; Keven H. White, Boston, JMassachusetts ;
Robert M. Wilson, Costa Mesy, California.

Ciry ofF DETROIT,
WaSHINGTON OFFICE,
July 1, 1971.
ITon. GrorGe MCGOVERN,
Chairman, Select Committce on Nutrition and Human Necds, U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

DAk SEXATOR MCGOVERN : When Mayor Ronan 8. Gribbs testified befors the
Solect Committee on Nutrition and Iluman Needs on Friday, 25 June 197., he
noted that the total demand for Federal funds to feed poor youth this summer
wis far in excess of that announced by the Department of Agriculture. Mayor
Gribbs said that his staff had estimated the demand to be $30.6 million for
summer 1971 and $46.9 million for Fiscal Year 1972, The manner in which
those figures were calcuiated is deseribed below and is herew!th submitted for
the record as you requested.

1. Begin with two decuments (enclosed) obtained from the Child Nutrition
Division of the Food and Nutrition Service of the Department of Agriculture.
One, labeled ‘“‘Suminer,” shows in its three columns the state-by-state totals
of programs applied for by 21 May 1971 (column 1), programs appiied for
between 21 May and 18 June 1971 (column 2), and the total wrograms requested
for the July-August portion of summer 1971 (colump 3). Also ii:cluded are
marginal notes (not added by Agriculture) indicating specific states’ and cities’
known requests. The second document, labeled “Fiscal Year 1972, lists in its
third column the total costs, presumably including the amounts for the July-
August portion of summer 1971, for Fiscal Year 1972 of the Special Food
Service Progran.

2. The FY 1972 paper indicates a total need of $37,630,877, while the summer
paper shows a summer nced of $26,556.717. The difference between the two is
$11.074,160—presumably this is the amount Agriculture felt was needed for
year-round programs,

4. Resolve netual inconsisteneles hetween the two documents. For cxample,
the FY 72 paper shows Alnbaman as reguesting £397,000 for the whole year,
but the summer paper shows the State requesting §545,000 just for July and
August. Thus, assuming the summer paper to be true, Alabama must need at
least $545,000 for FY 72. When all such inconsistencics are so resolved, the
FY 72 totnl becomes $41,128,857.

4. Resolve probable inconsistencies, The FY 72 paper apparently does not
include the applications received bhetween 21 May and 18 June. When these fig-
ures are included (as in 3 above), the FY 72 total becomes $42,865,877. This, less
the stated summer peed of $26,356.717, yields a minimum year-round (non-sum-
mer) need of $16.309.160.

5. However, the Agriculture statement of summer need is obviously incorrect
in many cases. For example. it lists the entire State of Michizan as having re-
quested $636.000 for Jalv—-Angust 1071, But Detroit alone asked $1.83 million for
this period. Spot checks around the Country uncovered several similar anoma-
liexs. When correction was made for these known errors. the summer need was
calculated to he at least $30,643.815. This, when added to the year-rouud (mon-
sunimer) need of $16.309.160 calculated in 4 above, ylelds the $46,942,775 ($46.9
million) referred to by Mayor Gribbs.

You should be aware, however, that these calculations were completed at

2:30 p.m., Thursday, 24 June 1971, the day before the hearings. Between that
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time und the start of the hearings at 10 a.m,, 25 June 1971, we learned of sev-
eral million in additional inconsistencies.

One such additional inconsistency was offcred by Mayor Gribbs at the testi-
moeny. Immediately prior to the meeting we learned from the Kentucky State
Department of Education that Kentucky’s FY 72 request was in excess of §1
million ; yet Agriculture showed the State ns having requested ouly $397.000. A
final, corvected listing will be supplied as an Addendum to this statement.

Also enclosed are two Food and Nutrition Serviee documents receivedd by De-
troit officials in the course of their year-long negotintions with Agriculture over
the summer program. Yeu had asked the dates of various Agriculture pro-
nouncements: you will note that Agriculture’s communications are undated,

You will £lso note the very aggressively promotive nature of the letter from
the supervisor of Child Nutrition Programs to potentinl sponsors of summer
feeding programs. This sensible and well-intentioned concern for reaching the
Nation’s poor youngsters characterized the series of contacts between Detroit
and Agriculture regional-office personnel. Apparently, however, the coneern of
1(')egionn1 officials is not felt in the Food and Nutrition Service’s Washington

flice.

I trust this information will assist your investigations of Agriculture’s efforts
to feed the Nation’s poor youth. If we may be of any further assistance to you,
please let me know.

Sincerely,
WiLLiaM M. NUGENT,
Special Assistant to the Mayor.
Enclosures.

SUMMER (JULY-AUGUST 1971) FEEDING PROGRAM UNDER THE SPECIAL FOOD SERVICE PROGRAM
INDICATED COST AND DEFICIT, BY STATES

Indicated cost

Sampling of

. Supole- known wddi-
State Iritial 1 mental 2 Total tional ‘;’enqaest's
Northeast:
[ 1Ll 1] SRR P L ST T TERE R $52, 000
DOIAWAN®. «evcccoaracmcamcccmanresenaremasons 22, 400 22, 400
Dirtrict of Calumtia 1,214,000
MaINB. caovccccccncnmecneccemmneamss> 8,180
Maryland . oo i ooemiom e menneoee 790, 222
Massachusetts . . oo ccociioiieeenioonn- 199, 507
New Hampshire 7,216
Now Jersey. .ccemaasummccncmonommcommmmoaooa=- 380, 000
New YOTK. ..o cocmmocicecacamaamnmmnm oo £, 147,000
Pennsylvanid. . coceecocomeocaroamonmmoosmuoes . -- .- 1,305.322 _
RhOd8 1818R8 - o oo cccceccemmmem o emmemm e e 2 26, 031
Vermont. o coceoccccceimcmmacccemmmm e en 9 - 2,419 _
West Virginide . coveoveacaccavcaronocmomomvoenns 152,320
SubttAle e eee e 6,126,617 2,250, 000 8,376,617 2,565, 816
east: T T T
sou“l‘uabama .................................. 25, 000 520, 000 545,000 -....__......
FIONO8 e cmcceccaceemmmnemoes [ 590,000 ......o..._--- 599,000 ..._._....TT7C
GEOTRIA. - ooemamccemmemnnnommemmmosommes mmns 1,360,000 _......o.....- 1,360,000 ... . .°"
KentuCKY oo cccvormmcrcccccmomncnconmconronoen- 121,588 _ cceieeas 121,588 . ... ___...
MiSSISSIPDI. < oo emcmenenmnammnmnmmmooemmnmnoens 172,031 ... 172,931 ___ T
North c;.ro\ina ---------------------------------- 270,000 ... . .-c-o- 270,000 ... __..___..
PUEHO RICD cccmo i ccc e m e o e T T T T T Qg T T T T
sguthOCam\ina .................................. 189,984 .. ... .._.... 189,984 ______ T TT°C
TennesseE.. cccucomomnm-nemnmm-s-ammmom-mmmo oS 800-000 .............. 800,000 e
VAFGINIA. . . .. e ocmemm o cmmmmm s mmm ot 810,600 .. ..........- 810, 000 $2, 000, 000
Virgin 1S1aNAS L o ocoeeriiar e me e em o e T eIt
SUBLONAl - - o oo ecmmm oo e e 4,339.503 520,000  4.859,503  2.500, COO
i t: o ’
S oo eoeeeeeemeameem e mmmmnaen 1,908,080 oo ooeeenn..- 1,908,080 ... ... .__
T T T 75,078 ... ........ 75,078 . _ L.
st R R p—
MICHIZA0 e - eemevme e em e mmmm oo o mmene 600 - . 1,330, 6
A 77,558 1111111 77,958 . , 000
MISSOLIT - - o —cmmmemem e cmammmnmmmmm e 393,148 ____..__.._. .- 393,148 . T
NEDIaSKA_ - - cevccmecocemmaenmmmsmm oo 83.732 .- 83,732 .. ...
North DAKOtA - e o ooec o cmcmmmeemmmmmmm e 5800 o eeao-. 5800 ... ___.__
T 13(1).(7)59 .............. 1:335(7)53 .
DaKOME . oo oo oo mam e mmmmaes 000 Q00 -oILT oI
$outh Dakota.-- - 84000 21111001100 84,000 1.1l
e IS P PP T ~+34565,755 . ... 3, 565, 755 1, 330, 000
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SUMMER (JULY-AJUGUST 1971) FEEDING PROGRAM UNDER THE SPECIAL FOOD SERVICE pROGRA
INDICATED COST AND DEFICHT, BY STATES--Continued

— —

Indicated cost
: Sampling of
N Supple- known addi-
State Initialt mental 3 Total tionat requests
Southwest:
ATKANSAS . o o e oo cccecormmctmeemmmcmcameaaas 27,370 ccaio s
COlOTA0 . coemececccecmarcscssnmmnsmesnmacescnnn 320,600 ___.._____.__
KBNS84 . o o meecmcmeemcmmccacmeessmmm—anamaa ) 11,000 oo oaoiaaan
LOUISIANA - oo cmeevm—amacecemsnassmsmenscmcns 647,900 525, 000
New MeXiCO. oo uecamocanccmecamcmccoceccmanacan 85,336 cceonmoiaoaon
168, 000 420, 000
115,000 wmoocomanoaoo
1,334,600 945, 000
46,438 oot TR 430 LTI
5, 082, %(358 2,000,000 -. 7,082,130 ........ R
6,000 —oooasoooo. "00% Lo Ilillll
15,373 coceeiaeaans 15,373 cceecvaeanna-
5,223 ciiiniiiacnan. 5,235 weinienancacan
11,857 coo._oo_..... 11,857 comecemceann
70,500 <coinioa..a. 70,500 .ooocaeenanone
SaM02, AMEIICAM. o vamcessvmmamoes immeesmscmeiamneonampmpan o s smmane B
B8N e e e e e cccrmawmeatecmamesamrocac—eesmmemans 18,500 ceevenaa.-o e o 18,500 Licceeencaanns
Washinglon .. —c-cceeeeeacrecaracionsaanncnnns 208,896 .oceoiine-... : 208, 896 - 212,200
WYOMINGo oo e ccmmcmmermmcsesasmmemanescamann 3,050 ..., 3,090 caiennacnaa--
Subtotal. o cecacmceceseasecesecesacanan 5,475,236 2,000, 000 7,475, 236 212, 200
Tl e e ececcmeamecammmr e ecmmacemmmsemeaaan 20, 541,717 5,715, 000 26,556, 717 34,086,893

1 Submitted by deadline date of Miay 21, 1971,
2 Sybmitted between May 22 and June i8, 1971.
3 Plus $26,556,717; total known $30,643,615.

FISCAL YEAR 1972—SPECIAL FCOD SERVICE PROGRAM FOR CHILDREN

Funds available tentative projected

For fiscal Apportion- Fiscal year
year 1971 ment fiscal . 1972 pro-
State operations year 1972 gram costs
Norti.2ast: |
COnNeClCUt s oo e v eecaeeccmcmcacacann 1€4, 466 132,957 . 232,000
Dalaware. . ccoceoeceennns 98,358 78,953 135,012
District of Columtia..... . 705,253 112,253 1, 430, 000
Maing. o oommmeme- 136, 891 134, 006 141,692
Maryland_.. .. L. 731,037 209,011 956, 038
Massachuserts. . 436,463 248,512 719, 507
Now Hampshire. oo e ooenm ot iitmaie it eme s 87, 347 77,667 63,728
NOW JErSRY  cmamccsccmemamaecaccesecosmmmmais e 415,954 286, 850 758, 000
NeWw YOIK. - o cmcceccmcnc-cscmcmacemscsmec—-seemaonco-eemaces 652,106 857, 337 2,577,000
D L 1 T bt 304,761 757, 828 2,021,710
RAOCE 151810 e cemen e mmameascmmemsmammamamamoocmeemm s 82,745 99, 537 , 65,263
VEIMONt. . . <o cecmemnm e oocsmocecommeesemseeassooaossommessns 56, 858 &4, 082 © 59,555
West Virginia. caoeonn-o e M ciem_eeessceacemenc e 349, 927 380,947 284, 320
SUDLOMA] . o e oo ee s eceecmcecsccaommesctamcmamem oo e maasss 4,222,171 3,569,540 9, 474, 825
Southeast:
LN PRSP EPPEEE SEEE S 233,425 816, 003 397, 000
fFlorida. ... ... e emmesmmaseeeccmmasceaceeoann .- 784,161 620, 209 1,022,112
BROFZIA e eemmmm o ammmmmam e meme e 1,206,321 835, 433 2,701, 024
Kentucky..-..- e mceccmammaememanoe 275,108 665, 433 397,
PAISEISSIPPI - - - cconomn mome-sanacemmosmomeseso-osanesoeseos 259, 528 795, 224 336,931
North Carobina. ceeenneaeaaann PP 694, 301 1,115,064 911, 152
PUBHLO PICO o oo e cmacacccemcmcmcmammace oo emomam oo oeeesnoTaes 259, 0G! 304,300 ..eecuozzzesn-
Soulth CaroliNdecee-c-ueocccvacccecesccmsesaceceaannzas carer> 450, 828 701, 090 758,784
Tennessee._ .. .- NP SO 1, 025, 456 784, 560 1,512, €52
Virginmig.. ... e etemeewameasscascasresmemev-ecace 653, 092 £43,937 1, 533, 504
Virgin 1stands. ... ---- e e eeemecmemeeeeecsesmreeoaaecoeeneans 16, 442 4,382 21,084
SUDLOAl. oo e ccmeceaccccccmmamsnamomemos ameoloanoaesesannas 6, 148,663 7,421,690 9,641,831
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FISCAL YEAR 1972—SPECIAL FOOD SERVICE PROGRAM FOR CHILDREN—Continued

Funds available tentative projected
For fiscal Apportion- Fiscal yeay
year 1971 ment fisca 1972 pros
State aperations year 1872 gram cost-
Midwest:
T e P P L PP EEEEEEEEEEE 1, 506, 490 €27, 090 2. 587, 280
ERAIANE - o o cmme o mmmmmmcmmm e mmmmes et emsmsmsessaosot 477,737 347,392 54?, 526
FOWA - o+ oo ocemmmmemammememamam=m o aasmmesosssseosoos 231, 605 318, 165 286, 800
Michifan oo e e mmm e 867 908 530,132 982, 600
T R 596. 295 243,488 841,434
Mlssouri _____________________________________________________ 850, 628 505, 038 1,029, 148
NEDIATKA . - voeeeeememeeme-emmesmenmmmo—am—e-==mes —aac 175,217 190, 481 175,732
Norlh Dakota ________________________________________________ 16,794 138, 310 41, 800
......................................................... 860, 197 629, 820 1,077,759
South DAKLLA, . e coecevammcmmmemsesemmemeceeocseseooecanos 35,061 155, 445 50. 4
WISCONSIN . oo coememcmeamceecseceosesmsscacccesosarmenocoos 414,100 293,622 704, 000
SUNOLA) e oo ceeecceeemmmeemaememsmeme—soeeees o mamso oo 082, 543 4,078, 984 8,319, 479
Southwest:
AT CNSAS oo (emevoeesoncmemmmercmeoemmmoass e eeneanan 174, 229 522,579 264, 090
COlOrado. oo ooeemmeceecesmmemme-—mmmmesseseraeossonos 202,750 182,941 320, 0Cco
Kansas. - o coeeneececmmnmmascsmemem—eo-=emas-seees emmmen ew 116, 023 213,137 111, 000
LOUICIAND e o e eeece e mammmamaren e mceemmmeann-e s 775, 691 736, 524 1,127,900
M oW MERICE o n oo e ommome——mmmmmcoma-aoasemssessmosooo- 190. 635 190, 414 207,856 ;
Oklahoma. . ..o cee- PSS T P 420, 6€0 357,641 393, inp
TR oo e emmmeean—mamem—ae—comeemseseca-—aas 1, 264, 278 1,492,707 555, 000
SULIOE] e o e oo e eeeaaccesommeeme e mommmonee eeeiaon 2,004,277 3,095,943 3,479,046
Western:
AlASKA - oo cecvemeeceameme e —-meseemee-eoseen g, 375 68, 525 4,009
ATIZONA. oo oo e mae e e 154, 244 195, 570 244,434
California 737, <40 8563, 437 5, 541, 950
GUAM e eeeeeec e eamaccccmmmmsoean , 909 9, 45 13,460
HaWal oo en oo cmecmccacenmmomane 81,19 87,934 34,000
10200 - e eecace. cemmmcecemamaena= 46, 786 103.17% 74, 257
MONABAT . oo oee e emmmmmmmeeme 3E, 655 142, 8i1 51,636
NevVad. ce vececerenacaaacam—maceen 52, 553 62, =84 55, 417
Oregon. . o eecccccccmeenmnes 147, 391 143,750 194, 564
Samoa, American.. .. 2,13 3,693 __L.icecieszs
Utah----_-----_----_----_,--.‘- 23, 607 98, 53 42,796
Washington 23”, 510 189, 981 434, 552
Wyoming 0,351 71,680 24, 650
Subtotal 1, 567,940 2,017,853 6, 715, 96
10,7 SRR P PPPPT LR L EREE 21, 0625, 594 20,775, 010 37 830 877
SPECIAL FOOD SERVICE PROGRAM——KNOWN VOLUME OF REQUESIS
Batance ¢t Total need
July—AU{gust fiscai year fisca! year
971 1972 L
Northeast region:
T | USRS DY SR TP RTERETERE R $52, 000 $180, 000 $232, 000
DRlaWare. .- - oo s commamcmmccmmeoessommmomeoea oo oo 22, 113,612 136, 012
Districi of COUMDBIA- .« wvecaammcanmcmmmcsmemmeeanscconnnneas 1,214, 000 216, 000 1, 430, 0600
MBINE o o oo e omeammmmes mometesee-mmeosesmscsosoeotne 78,18 63,512 41,892
MARYLAND o oo oo oo eeecceeemeescesceseosmneeaocaoon 1,000, 000 165, 816 1,165,816
MASSACHUSEAES .- - - oo oo ccmmmeemmoemmeomemeoeeocssaneanoe 199, 507 520, 000 719, 507
New Hampshire® ... .. ---—vvceccecmescmceessmmmnanssssceomasass 7,216 X 63,72
NEW JERSEY. o cecce e ciocaccmmammememacomoemsoeom oo 1. 700, 000 408, 000 2, 108, 000
NEW YOrK. .ooeecececnacmacenemcemaesmaecesecnsoce-msooman=as 4,147, 000 630, 000 ,
PENNSYIVEMA - oovoeemocmcemmmmmesammsemooomoeccommesaooaron 1, 305, 322 716, 388 2,021,710
T P 1 e TS 26,031 9, 23 65, 263
VEIMIONE. - o cmeoe oo oo emm—secemameossmecmesmemee-onsosmomamns 2,41 57,316 58, 555
Weost VIFgifia--.-occoceucommmnameocmmmmnsecseamanonnnnnoooon ‘ 152, 320 132, 000 284, 320
Regional total. .o cimmmcee i e e s e e e 9, 906 395 3,348.708 13, 254, 603
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SPECIAL FOOD SERVICE PROGRAM KHOWHN VGLUMF 0OF REQUESTS Continued

Batance of Total need
July-Auzust fhiscal year fiscal year
1971 1972 972
Southeast region:
545 000 372,000 917, 000
590, 200 432,112 1,022,112
1, 360, 090 1, 341, 024 2.701,074
. 730,784 276, 000 11, 006, 874
MissiSsIPD). oo ieeentinceeoencionan e cae ctaraaaaaaraan 172,931 164, 000 336,931
NOMN CarO NS, e et e emn ce e eme e ot o e aan 270, 000 641, 152 911, 152
Puerto Rico... e e e e iaaaaaa 0 0 0
south Zaroling®........ o e e e am et aaareaae.aan 189, 984 568, 800 758, 784
T O MOS0 o o e e e et e 8", 000 712652 1.512,G52
VIRGINIA® . . . it o eeivamer o ctmame aaa e caceme e vt 2, 500, 000 773,504 3,273,504
Viria 10 ands® e e eimeeee i e e ] 21,084 ,
Reional 10%ale e cvivmoeaoer oo e . 17,158,699 5, 302. 328 12, 461, 027
Midwest region:
LINOIS . o e eice et e e e e . 2,57, 000 321, 590 2.821,5%
Indiana. __ ... _..eo..... e e e e e 75,078 467, 444 542, 526
JOWA® . oo e e et e 99, €00 196, 844} 786, 800
MICHIGAN™ _ .. e e e .. 1.330.600 346. 000 1,£7¢, 000
MINNESOTA. ... .. ieiici vt e e .. 13B15,512 ¥ 1, 359, 660 12.171.172
MISSOUR.® . oo et cocmctarenee e e e 303, 148 635. 900 1.029, 048
Nebraska®, __ ..o .. e . 83,1732 92. 00 175,732
North Dakota®. . . ... .eo-... .. .o .. T, 5,800 36, 000 41, 800
Ohio® .. . L eeaiiaee . . .. 181.759 896. 000 1.077.759
SOUTH DAKOTA.. ... .o .o .ol oiin Loliiinn 82. 0N 20, 400 102, 400
WS ON SN it emiieiareanee e e eea 84,00 62C, 000 704, 006
Regional total_ ... et e teces et aanas e e 5,641,629 4.987.798 0.678,827
Southwer* region:
% L 17 T P . 27.370 236.720 264, 090
Colorado. R 200, 600 320. 000 520, 000
kansas. .. 11,000 100, GO0 111, 000
LOUISIANA 1,172.9¢0 480, 000 1.652,9)0
New Mexico. _ e e . 45.336 162. 520 207, 856
OXLAHOMA .. e e 588, O 225. 790 /13, 200
TEXRAS e e e 1, 265. 000 741,000 v 3,000
Reginncltotal. .. ... ... ... el 3.319, 606 2. 264439 5.574.046
Wastorn region:
Alaswa ) {] 4 ond A (00
Arirnan I ) . . LUSE B2 198, DG 24 A
CALIFORMIA . ... ... 7.0R2 130 459, 820 7,541,940
Guam e e e . . 6 200 7,060 13, 460
Hawah . . e iciee . el . 6. 0™ 28,000 34 00C
tgaho* ... ... . R .. N R 1% 373 58 BRS 74,247
Montana® . ... ... .. e e e 5.2 45, 400 sl 6.6
Wevada®__ ... . ... .. . .. Yi. 857 a2 °5n TR, 207
OreRen®. L .. i R . 70, 530 25 Cad 194, b
Samnma L. . L T 0 0 0
Utan L e L e 18, 500 24, 296 42,796
WASINGTON®. .. ... .o L. - o . 212,200 225,656 437, 85
Wyemicg . .o T 305 21,5 24, €50
TrUet T OIS . L o o oo e e e e e ¢ 0 o
Regiondl 1008 et e e et it b 7,477, 4&0 1,241,229 8.719. 000
Nationa! Sotal .. . .o iea e 33,493,209 17. 144,794 “*.637, 503

! Figus~s are precise, received from State deparimants of education,

1 Figur= represents demand for 1st Quar’er of fiscal 1972 (re., July, August. and Saplamber).

Notes: Local SpOnsors in States marked with an asterisk apply for funding directly to USDA regional offices; sponsors
In ohkmarked Stales apply 10 a State agency (usually the school-lunch division of the Stats sducalion depaitment), which
in turn apphies for the State total to the USDA regional office. The State handles the program in 30 States; the remaining 20
(asterished) apply directly. ‘

Due to the administrative srrangement noted in the previous pnumuph and limitations vi stafl, no eflort was made to
comprehensively canvass the Nation for pc?nm requassts. Hence, the figures above are conlarvative. Where estimates
were mz e lowest rellable figures were used. ) . ) ) )

States listed in capital letlers are those in which information listed differs substantiatly from USDA figures. Those
Stateg in uppar and lower case letters were not specifically contacted; the snfofmation for them comes basicallv from
USDA—through USDA dats has been corracted fol obvicus 1nconsistencies. For example, where USDA figures showed 3
higher demand for summer alone than for tha entire fiscalyear, the fiscal year higure wae increased to at least the amount
needed for the summer,
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U.S. DEPARTMENT 0F AGRICULTURE,
100D AND NUTRITION SERVICE,
MipwesT REGION AL OFFICE,
Chicago, Il
Subject : Summer Programs.
T« Potentinl Sponsors Specinl Food Service Programs,

The United State Department of Agriculture’s Specinl Food Ser:ice I'rogram
for Children was costablished to assist in improving the nutritionnl =tatus of
pre-school and school-age children. During the past year, swe have ussisted, with
their food xervice programs, dny care centers, settlement houses, and recreation
centers which provide day care for children from low income areas or from areas
with many working mothers.

Of 327 Midwestern programs, 172 were “‘summer only” programs. Sponsors
woer  Y.M.C.AJs, churches, Youth Opportunity DP’rograms, untversities, school
dist etg, park dist=lets and welfare depirtments, They were all ¢coneerned with
the needs of children for supervised activity and nutritious meals during non-
school months,

Agzain, this summmer, we wiant te reach many meore children. Do you know of
any nca-proflt summer programs or day eare centers which will be in need of
financial assistance with food costs? Cash reimbursement, as well as federally
donated foods. are provided, along with technieal assiscance nnd guidanece,

YWe are interested in making countact with summer day camps, child cure cen-
ters, park programs, and educational and recreationul centers which may qualify.
If you know »of any. please contact the USDA, Special Food Service Program
for Children at 326 South Clark Street, Chicago, liiinovis 60603, or phone 312—
353-6657 or 312—2° 1-0G638.

Sincerely,
. J. NELSaN.
Supervisor,
Child Nutrition Programs.

11.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
Foon AND NUTRITION SERVICE,
Washington, D.C.
Siege. o . Guidelines for the Speeinl Food Service Program for Children—Sum-
wmer of 1071,
To: Regionnl Directors.

Severnl questions. ralsed in resnonse to our FFebruavy 4. 1971, subject wuide-
liues paviicularly on the “80C assistance” service institutions, prompt this sup-
plementing memorandnm.

The questions we are receiving all concern the problem of determining the cost
of progr:un operations in those ~ituntions where a program sponsor, usually a
unit of city goverument, contracts with the Regzional Office or 0 State agency to
operate a suinmer feeding program and coordinates or arranges to get the job
done hy contracting for prepared meals to he delivered at selected serving sites.
Usually the supervision, actnal serving of the meals, and clean-up of refuse is
handled by arrangements with other cooperating groups or volunteers.

Suech situations are quite different from established vear-ronnd programs, and
wo must use wmmnsual techniques to accomplish program objectives, le., the
delivery of nutritimis meals to participants in an orderly, sanitary manner, Our
Februanry 4 guidelines stressed all of these points and they should he kept clearls
in mind in organizing and operating programs during the coming summer.

Many of the questions being snbmitted relate to dncumenting or establishing
an audit trail of the cost of program eperations, especinlly when severe economic
need exlsts and the sponsor is approved for assistance nnder the “up to R0% of
total operating costx” provizion, (Rection 295.10(e) of the regulations). In many
such eases, program Sponsors are requesting consideration of an allowable credit
tor “in kind” contributions, Le.. food, volunteer personal services, etc., in estab-
lishing total program costs, for use as the base to which the allowable per-
centage flzure 18 to be applied. Parenthetically. it does not always have to be
the full 80 percent.

We have nsed OME (BOB) Circular No. A-87, Principles for Determining Costs
Applicable to Grants and Contracts With/Stnte and Local Governments, for

€3
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guidance in this matter. Setected paragraphs of Cirvcular A-87 are paraphrased
herein and are to be followed by Regional Otlices and State agencies in making
decisions on allowable costs for this type of operation. However, thie remaining
contents of Cireular No. A-87 are not applicable. Only the content of this memo
is to be used for guidance in these situations.

COMPOBITION OF OOST

1. Total cost of program operations is comprised of allov-able direct cost inci-
dent to program operations and allowsnble indirect costs,

2 Allowable Direct Costs,—~—Out-of-pocket costs to the sponsor in the oper-
ation of the program for the food, its preparation, its delivery to the site of feed-
ing the children, its service, the supervision of the feeding und clean-up there-
after, including disposal of refuse.

8. Allowable Indircct Costs.—

(n) Cost of normal administrative serviees of the sponsor’s administrative
staff to earry out full-time or part-time duties related to the operation or admin-
istraticn of the Special IPood Service Progra. :

(b) Cust of part-time or full-time personnel and support services supplied by
other units of the city government to the Special Food Service Program. :

4. Limitationsg.—Allowable costs icr personnel serviceg shall be limited to tihe
salaries of personnel that have been relieved of other duties (full-timhe or part-
time) and assigned specifi¢ duties thnt are essential to the gatisfactory opera-
tion of the Special Food Bervide Program,

5. Unalloi-abls Costs—Bad debts, contributions to a contingency reserve, con-
tributions of cash. or food, or volunteer personnel services, entertainment, fines
and penalties, intercst on ioans, cte.

Taxed on the audits of a few of lnst Summer's programy, we must emphaosize, in
the strongest terms possible, that the eost of program operations must bLe docu-
mented and:an andlit trail must be available to verify such costs, Further, related
arrnngemonts nnd agreements must he worked out prier to opening of the foml
service. Finally, performance must be checked to the extent necessary to insure
wlequnte recordkeeping, as well as the service of meals, as outlined in our
T bhruary 4 gnidelines.

it will be necessary that you and the State agencies provide such program
aponsors with specinl ingtructions relative to the submission of clnims for relm-
not exceod &0 pereent off the total eost. of program opevntion, Le., the sum total
cost of aperstion, with the underginnding that the allowable reltibursement shall
not exeeed R0 percent of the total cost of progran operation, l.e, the som total
of the nllownble direct and indirect program costs.

In view of this special handling, Regionn! Office-ndministered service institu-
tions of this type would be exempt from the automated claims processing system.
These claims ghould be processed by Regional Oflice personnel and forwarded
here to the Finance Division for payment as in the past. All other claims from
service institutions will be forwatrded directly from the sponsor to the Finance
Division for automatic data processing. .

Except for the last paragraph, please pass this information on to the State
agencies in your Region.

————t

FROM MAYOR GIBSON, OF NEWARK
Federal contribution, July 1970 to May 1971

Type “A” lunch program.... ———— 31, 822, 033, 0D
Speclal milk Prograilae cmcccmanacnma -— o ————— 92, 248. 87
Breakfnst pPrograM. . eeccemcomac——me- - = e o e o e ——— ——— 127, 075. 83

Total e e —————— ——m———— 2,101, 352.11
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FROM MR. KOPLAN, OF SAN ANTONIO

U.S. DEPARTMERT OF AGRICULTURE,
I"00D AND NUTRITIOM SERVICE,
SouTiwWEST REGION,
Duallas, T'ur., Aprtl 1.2, 1971,

Mr. Enwarp E. KoOrnan,

Coordinator, Youth Iicsourcces. Human Ilcsowrces,

Cityr of San Antonio, San Antonio, Tex.

Subject : San Antonfo Sumnier TRecreation Programs.

DEAR MR, Kovrrans: 'Chis will contirm our telephone conversation last Friday
concerning Special Food Qervice I'rograin assistance for the proposed recrew-
tion prouias inthe Sun Auntouio arvea.

Guidetines for the Special I"oon YQerviee Progeam during the summer of 1971
were receutly provided to onr ailice. Awong other items in the guldeiines it is
clesr that under no circumganses do the progran regniations or the enabling
Lewislation permit the Depariment Lo cund the program in total. Ax we dizcussed
807 ol the total foel service cost< may Lo paid for by the Department nnder
cortain circumsianees. liowever, thig should be necessary only in the neediest
of cases. When a service institution i< approved for 830G assistance, the diifer-
cuee or 200, must be made ud in cash by the program SLONSOr. This wight in-
olule the cost of food. Tabor and other costs rebutad to the food service opera-
tion. In-kind assistance mway not Lo need for the saoasor’s 2065 share,

1¢ the food service operation is approved for 80% assistance, it would not he
possibie to provide Nonfood sssistancee under coucnrrent procrmn agreements.
Tn o:her words, the Dopartment is not able to provide 70% of the sponsor’s 209
or tho cn i of Nroviding the fond =ervice.

Ve trust that the assistuncee which can be provlded by the Pepartment. will be
adequate to insure 0 more extensive food seirvice to the sumner recreation yro-
arams to he conducted in the San Antonio area. We also would lilie to see con-
cideration jriven to Mr. Smith's proposal ns stated in hiy Marveh 19 letter. This
may he the initial eftort to involve more loeal support for an adequate food
gerviee program in sunnner recrention activities,

We appreciate the conrtesies exiended to Mr. Laney and myself ard please fecl
free to contact our oflice if we may be of any further assistance in this matter.

Very iruly cJours,
Josi A. ACOSTA,
Aaministrativc Oflcer,
Cchild Nutrlite - 7 noramas.

Foup AND N1 o .
SOUHIWEST HEGION,
Dallas, Tex., May 18, 1971.
Subject : Guidelines for the Specinl Fooud Serviee Prograul for Cuildren—Sum-
mer of 1971,
To: All State Directors (Child Nutrition Programs).

Several questions, raised in response to our February 9, 1971 subject guide-
lines. particularly on the «80¢;, assistance” service institutions, prompt this
supplementing memorandun.

The guestions we are rccolving all concern the problem of determining the
cost of program operations in those siturtions where a program sponsor, usu-
ally a unit of city government, contracts with tue Reglonal Office or a state agency
to uperate a summer feeding program and coordinates or arranges to get the job
done by contracting for prepared meals to be delivered nt selectcd serving sites.
T «ually the supervislon, actual serving of the menals, and clean-up of refuse is
handled by arrangements with other cvoperating groups or volunteers.

Quch sltuations are quite different from est blished year-round programs, nnd
we must use unusual techniques to sccom lish program objectives, i.e., the
delivery of nutritious meals to participants in an orderly, suanitary manner.
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Our February 9 guidelines stressed all of these points and they should be kept
clearly in nind in organizing and operating programs durin,z the coming simmmer.

Many of the questions being submitted relate to docmmenting or estublishing
an audit trail of the cost of program operatiouns. e=pecially wien gevere economic
need exists and the sponsor is approved for assistance under the "up to 80¢, of
total operating costs” provision, (Section 225.10(e) of the regulations). In wany
such cases, program sponsors are requesting consideration of an allowable credit
for “in Kind” coutributions, i.e., food, volunteer personal services, etc., in estab-
lishing total program costs, for use as the base to which the nllowable percentage
figure is to be applied. Parenthetically, it does not always have to be the full
80 percent.

We have used Office of Management and Budget Circulur No. A-87, Priuciples
for Determining Costs Applicable to Grants and Contracts with State and Local
Governments, for guidance in this matter. Selected paragraphs of Circulur A-87
are paraphrased herein and are to be foliow.:d by Regional Offices and state
agencies in making decisions on allowable co~t- for this type of operation. Flow-
ever, the remaining coutents of Circular No. A-87 are not applicable. Only the
content of this memo is to be used for guidan:c¢ in these situations,

COMPOSITION Of CORT

1. Total cost of program opcrations is cov -+ .-od of allowable direct cost inni-
dent to prograin operations 1. allowable ind root costs,

2. Aliowcabie Direect Costs.—Out-of-pocket -+ - 1o the spousor in the operation
of the program for the food, its preparatio: - delivery to the site of feeding
the children. its service, the supervision of . 1eeding and ¢lean-up thereafter,
including disposal of refuse.

3. Allow: 1ble I'ndircet Costs.—

(a) Cost of normal administrative services of the sponsor’s administrative
staff to carry out full-timme or part-time d1tiss related to the operation or ad-
ministration of the Special Food Service Pro -am.

(b) Cost of part-time or full-time person- .4 and support services supplied by
other units of the city government ta the & «~i- i IFoad Service Program.,

4. Limitations.—Allowable costs for pers: ¢l gervices shall he limited to the
snlaries of nersonnel that have been relieved of other duties (full-time or part-
time) and assigned specifie duties that are essentinl to the satisfactory operation
of the Specinl IFood Service Program,

5. Unallmeable Costa—Bad debts, eontributions to g contingeney reserve, con-
tributions of eash, or food, or volunteer personal -ervices, entertainment, fines
and penalties, interest or loans, ete,

Based on the audits of a few of last summer's programs=. v aust emphasize,
in the strongest terms possible, that the cost of proge: operations mmst be
docunmiented and an audit trail must be available ro veri.y sueh costs. Further,
related arrangements and agreements must be worked ont prior to opeaing of
the food service, Finally, performance must e checked to the extent nrcosgary
to insure adequate recordkeeping, as well as the service of meals, as outlined in
our February 9 guidelines.

It will be necessary that state agencies provide such program sponsors with
special instructious relative to the submission of claims for reimbursement. Re-
fmbursement shall be based on an assigned percentage of the total cost of oper-
tion, with the understanding that the allowable reimbursement shall not exceed
R0 percent of the total cost of program operation, i.e., the sumn total of the allow-
able direct and indirect program costs.

GEXNE E. Goon,
Supervicor,
Child Nutrition Programas.

{U.9. Department of Agriculture, Consuimer and Marketing Service, Consnmer Food
Programs]

AGREFEMENT~—SPECI4AL FooD SERVICE PROGRAM FOR CHILDREN—SUMMER PPROGRAMS

Name and Address of Sponsoring Agency (Street No.. RFD No.. City, State and
ZIP Code). The same as entered on application, Forin CFP-81. City of San
Antonio, P.O. Box 9086, San Antonlo, Texas 7204

e O
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Agrecment No. 4802952051001

In order to effectuate the purpose of Section 13 of the National School Lunch
Act 742 U.8.C. 1751-1760). as amended, and the regulations governing the Special
Food Service Progrum for Children issued thereunder (hereinafter referred to
as the “Program’), the United States Department of Agriculture (hereinatter
referred to as the “Department”) and the Sponsoring Agency (liereinaflter re-
ferred to as the “Sponsor”), whose name and address appear above, acting on
behalf of each service institution listed on Schedule A of this agreement, cove-
nunt and agree as follows:

TIHE DEPARTMENT AGREES THAT to the extent of funds available, it
shall reimburse the Sponsor in connection with meals served to children in the
service institutions listed in Schedule A during the period hereinafter stated.
During any smmmer season, the amount of reimbursement for meals on hehalf
of euch service instituticn sha!l not exceed the lesser of (1) an amount equal to
the number of meals, by types, served to children, multiplied by the rates assigned
by the Department as shown on Schedule A, or such other rate as iy be subse-
quently assigned by the DDepartment. or (2) the cost of obtaining food. I the
service nstitution has heen approved fo receive operating cost finaneial assist-
ance in lieu of reimbursement fer meals, the amount of financial assistance will
not exceed 80 per centum of the operating cost of the Prograin.

THE SPONSOR REI'RESENTS AND WARRANTS THAT it is (1) the gov-
erning body responsible for the administration of the service institution or insti-
tutions listed on Schedule A of this agreement, or (2) it is a nonprofit agency that
is exempt from income tax under the Internal Revenue Code, as amended, to
which the service institutions listed on Schedule A have delegated authority for
the operation of their food service: and in order to qualify for reimbursement
under this agreement, in conducting the food service in the service institutions
listed in Schedule A it will :

1. Operate a nonprofit food service using all of the income therefrom solely
for the operation or improvement of such service, except such income shall not
be used to purchase land, to acjuire or construct buildiugs, or to make alter-
ations of existing buildings ;

2. Serve meals which meet the minimmum nutritional requirements specified in
Schiedule I3 of this agreemient, during a period designated as the attendance
period by the service institution;

3. Price each meal as a unit (if meals are priced separately)

4 Supply meals without cost or at n reduced price to all children who are de.
termined by the service institu{’on to be unable to pay the full price;

5. Furnishh a written statement of the policy followed in making deterniina-.
tions as to who receives free or reduced price food service. Such policy, to the
extent practicable, shall be establislied in consultation with public welfare and
health agencies, and shall be consisient with the guidelines issued by the
Secretary on this subject;

6. Make no physical segregation of or discrimination against any child because
of his inability to pay the full price of the mneals;

7. Claim reimbursement for the types of meals provided to children at the
rates specified in Schedule A of this agreement or at such other rate as the
Department may subsequently assign, or on an operating cost basis, if approved;

8. Submit claims for reimbursement in accordance with precedures established
by the Department ;

9. Maintain, in the stocage, preparation and service of food. proper sanitation
and health standards in conformance with all applicable State and local laws
and regulations;

10. Purchase, in as large quantities as may be efficiently utilized in the Pro-
gram, the foods designated as plentiful by the Department ;

11. Accept and use, in as large quantities as can be efficiently utilized in the
Progran, foods offered as a donation by the Department ;

12. Maintain necessary facilities for storing, preparing and serving food; or
utilize existing school food service facliities; ]

13. Maintain full and accurate records of the Program, including those set-
forth on page 2 of this ngreement, and retain such records for a period of three
years and three months after the end of the fiscal year fo which they pertain;

14. Upon request, make all accounts and records pertaining to the Program

e
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available to the Department and the General Accounting Office for audit or a<i-
ministrative review at a reasonable time and place,

TLe sponsor hereby certifies that each of the service institutions listed on
Schedule A of this agreement is nonprofit and exemtp from Federal income tax
under the Internnl Revenue Code, as amended.

The sponsor assures the Department that it is in compliance with ansd will
comply with all requirements imposed by or pursuant to, the Civil Rights Act
of 1964 and the nondiscrimmination regulations of the Department, as now or here-
after anmended (7 CFR Part 15), to the end that no person in the Unit:d States
shall, on the ground of race, color, or national origin, be excluded froxa partiei-
pation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under, the
Program. I'ederal financial assistance under this agreement is exteunded in re-
linnce on the representation made herein as to nondiserimination. ‘This nondis-
crimination assurance shaill obligate the sponsor as long as assiitanee is pro-
vided hercunder or it retains possession of any assistance otherwise provided by
the Department. In case of failure of the sponsor to comply ‘with this nondis-
crimination assurance, the United States has the right to seeh: its enforeement
by judicial or other means.

The departinent and sponser mutualiy agree that:

1. Schednle A on Page 8 hereof, listing service institutions approved by the
Department, shall be a part of this agreement ;

2, Service institutiens may idded or deleted fro.u Schedule A ns need
arises, and the references here. - Schedule A shall 1 deemed to include such
schedule as suphlemented and ai. . fed;

3. The Department shall promptly notify the Sp..nsor of any change in the
minimum men® requirements or in the assigned re.es of reimbursement (which
ayppear on Seb Anle A) or in other approved r:imbursement. The Department
shall not make yny change *n the minimum ment requirements to become effective
inless than 60« ays after publieation of notice tuercof;

5. No Member or Delegate to Congress. or Resident Commissioner, shall he
admitted to anx share or pavt of this agrerent or to any heneiit that may arise
therefrom; bt this provision shall ner be construned to extend *to this agree-
ment if made with a corporation for its znaeral benefit :

6. Yor thc purpose of this agrecinent, the following terms shall mean,
respectively

(1Y Rerviee Institation: Means a private, nonprofit institntion, or a pmblic
inetitution, snch as a ehild day-civo center, settlerient house, or recreatinn cen-
{tor, which providoes day ecave, or ofher ehild cave where chite? - o T
tained in residence, for childeen fromm areas in which L]
exist or areas in which there are high concentrations of vvorking piothiers, The
term “rorvice institntion” i.acludes a private, nonprofit institution or a public
institution that develomns a <pecial summer program providing for children from
such areas food service similar to that available to children under the National
School Luneh or Schoo! Breakfast Programs during the school year, and in-
cludes a private, nonprafit institution or a public institution providing day-eare
services for handieapped children from such areas.

(D) Cost of Obtaining Food: Means the cost of obtaining agricu'tural ~om-
modities and other foods for consumption by children. Such costs may include,
in addition to the jpurchase price of agrienltural commodities and other foods.
the cost of processing, distributing, transporting, storing or handling of ary
food purchased for, or donated to, the Program.

(c) Fiscal Year: Mcans a period of twelve calendar months beginning with
July 1 of any calendar yvear and ending with June 30 of the following calendar
year. , : . ,

(d) Meal: “Zieans food which 18 served to children during thelr attendance at
a service institution nnd which meets the nutritional requirements of Schedule B
attached hereto. . e ,

. (e} Operating Cost: Means the cost of ohtaining, preparing, and serving food.

7. This Agreement shall be effective for the perlod commencing the 7th dav of
June. 1971, and ending the 18th day of August, 19871 ; if this period extends into
a, second flseal year .(that is, if it begins on or before June 30 and ends on or
after July 1) the Department’s agreement to reimburse the Sponsor is condi-
tioned npon the continued availability of funds appropriated for Speclal ¥ood
Service Propram for Children purposes for such first fiseal year or upon the
appropriation of funds by the Congress for vuch second fiscal year in a suf-
ficient amount, and no legal liabilitv on the part of the government for the
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payment of any money shall arise unless and until such appropriation shall have
. been provided. {Do not complete this sec¢tion.) " '

"This Agreement may Te terminated upon tém (10) days written notice on the
.part ‘uf:éither party hereto, and the Departinent may terminate this Agreement
immediately ufter receipt of evidence that the terms and  conditions of this
Agreement und of the regulations governing the Program lhave not been fully
- gomplied with by the’ Sponsor. Any’ termination of this Agreement Ly the De-
partmeért shaill be :in ‘accord-"Wi'th’ applicable laws and rqgulntions. No termina-
+tion or-expiration of this Agreemeilt, however, shall affect the obligation of the
.Sponsgor to ‘maintain end retain records ‘and to make such records available
for audit.” ' " St '

8. 'The terws of thir axzreement shall not be m'c);liﬁwl ¢r changed in any way
othei’than by thé eonseni in writing of hoth parties hereto.. . ‘

9. The' reporting and/or recordkecping rcquirements contained hérein have
been itnproved by the Bureau of the Biidget in accordance with the Federal Re-
ports Act'of 1942, - o k

RECORDKEEPING -REQUIREMENTS

Tlue instituiion must keep fiill and accurate records respecting its food service
to serve as a basis for the claim for reimbursement and for audit and review pur-
poses. The records tobe kept include the following: -

1. Wfeals. L, S : :

, (a) Daily number of meals served to children; by type of meal.

(b). Daily number of meals served free or at reduced price to childreny, by type
of menl. ’ ' o

. . 41
(¢) Daily number of nicals served to adults, by type of meal.
2, Proyram Income (Receipis). ' a
. S " . ®
(a) From children's payments.
(b)) Fraw Federal peieaburseaent.,
(c) rom adulis’ paymenis,
(d) From ol other conrees, inele ! -t the
}'w
ot expenaiturae.)
() For fond,
(b) lior Inbow,
te) Al othier expenditures, including repayment of toanx to the T '
1. Value of Donaticons to Progrant.
() Donatad food, exclusive of fonds donated by the Departient.
tb) Donated services.,
(¢) All donations other than ford and services.
GeraLD C. HENCKEL,
Qity AManager
Sun Antonio, T .res.
May 27, 971,
Josm A. ACOSTA,
Administrative Officer
Chili Nutrition Projgrez-
June .. (871

Leres. (Supported by iLvoices, receipis, or oth oo dence

Civy OF SAN ANXEE?,

San Aintonio, Tew., Jure .. 1971,
Mr. GExs E, Goop,

Bupervisor, Child Nutrition Programs,
.U.S. Department of Agriculture, SBouthwest Region, Dallas, Tea. »

Dear Mi. Goop: The City of San Antinio is making application -io¥ means of
this letter and the attached execnted agreement forms for a special-mod service
summer program. This program will be operated by the City in the dirnlvantaged
areas of the community. These areas will be designated by the City Trgpartments
involved in the overall summer effort and in conjnuction with the Joundaries
established by the Community Action Agency and the Model Cities I»partment.

This program will be operated on behalf of the children attending ‘he summer
enrichment programs. The food services program will provide a n- :n meal, as

7C
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described in Schedule “B” of the attached agreement and a suplemental food
serving as described in the same schedule. The San Antonio Special Food Service
Program will be provided to all children attending programs in the disadvantaged
areas at no cost.

The City requires financial assistance for the cost of obtaining food and oper-
ating costs in lieu of reimbursement for meals. The City understands that this
financial assistance will not exceed 80 per centum of the operating cost of the
program. The City of San Antonio also understands that for the purpose of
determining the 80 per centum factor, it, the City will use established city audit
procedures in conjunction with the Office of Management and Budget Circular
No. A-87 as it applies /) this program.

The overall progra... that will be operated by the City will be hased essentially
on the operation of the summer 1970 program. There will be approximately 95
neighborhood based centers with an average daily attendance of 20,000-children.
The program will orerate from June 7, 1971, until August 13, 1971. This schedule
could be set back one week; however, the overall orsrating period will be ap-
proximately 50 days. The average cost per meal and supplement has been let
for bid because of state law and city charter. However, the anticipated food and
operational cost will be Sixty-five cents (65¢) per child per day.

The City of Antonio Is extremely interested in being able to provide the
prograin as outlined in this request for our children. The City feels that it is
vitally important to the health and well-being of the children in the summer as
well as serving as an important supplement to the nutritional base given these
children during the year in the school lunch program. I must point out that
because of financial as well as budgetary limitations the City of San Antonio
can participate in the above outlined program only if approval for financial
assistance is given on the 80--20 basis.

Shauld you require additional information or statistics on the San Antonio
program, please contact Mr, Edward Koplan of our Division of Youth Services.
I am sure the Department of Agriculture shares my enthusiasm for the very
positive benetit this program will provide to the children of San Antonio.

Sincerely, )
Gerarp C. IIENCKEL,
City Manager.

Juxny 4, 1971
Mr. Gurand C. TIeNexer,
City Manuger, City of San Antonio,
Qan Antonio, Tex.
Subject: Special Food Service Prozram Assistance—S8an Antonto Summer Recre-
ation P’royram. ‘

Dear Mr. HENCkE®L: This is in reference to the Special Foad Serwge_l’rogrqm
forms submitted for the City of San Antonio Sununer ReL:_l'u:ltmn unctivity which
involves approximately 20 thousand children during June s tl:rf)ugb August 18,

A review of the participation forms and your accouiDanyinz June 1 letter
appeiired to be in order; therefore, the program ag.reemgnt for_ your sumn_m,r
recreation activivy will be approved for S0 percent tinancial assistance for it's
food service. The remaining 20 peycent wiil be paid for by the I’x:ugrun_x SPONSOL.
Jormal notification of approval and the sponsor’s copy of the participation foris,
will be provided the latter part of next \'\'eel::. . ) . .

As explained to Mr. 12d Koplan, Hpecial Food Service T’ru_g_:,l{lm funds are
assnred through June 30 and your reauest for :lrproxnuutel.\: -b..({O,()(w for pro-
gram operations during June will be approved. 11()\\'9\'01', this \\‘lll‘illS(,: advise
that the present legistation for the Special Food Service Program For Children
expires June 30, 1971. The Departurent of Agriculture .lxas requos!ed_legislutlnn
to continue the Special Food Service Programn beginning July 1, 1971 and has
included funds for the programn in the 1972 Fiscal Year budfzel:_ request. We
will, of course, contact sponsors which operate after June 30. 1971, as soon as
further information concerning the continuation of the program is made avail-

is office. :

ab{’?’;n\f}illll look forward to assisting the City of San Anutonio in providing an
improved foud service for the children attending it’s recreation program this
suminer.

; 4

Very truly yours, i 6 Jose A. AcosTa,
Administrative Officer,
Child Nutrition Programs.
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULITURE,
Foon AND NUTRITION SERVICE,
SoutHwesT REGION,
Dallas. Tex., Junec 15, 1971.
Mr. GeraLp C. HENCKEL,
City Manager,
City of San Antonio, San Antorio, Tex.
‘Agreement No. 4802952051001
Subject: Official Notice of Approval—Special Food Service Program—Summer
Program—809% Assistance.

Dear Mr. HENCKEL: 13nclosed is the official “Notice of Approval”, approving
vour centers to participate in the. Special Food Service P'rogrum during the
1971 summer recreation season.

Reimbursement may be claimed for meals or meal supplements served to

— c¢hildren only during the period shown in Item 7 of the Special Food Service

I’rogram Agreement. If there will be any change in. the beginning and/or ending
dates of the recreation program period (Item T), ‘his office must be notified
immmediately.

Iinportant: This will also advise that the present legislation for the Special
Food Service Program for Childrven expires June 30, 1971. The Department huas
requested legislation to continue the Sbecial Food Service Program beginning
July 1, 1971 and has included funds for the progran in the 1972 Fiscal Year
budget request. In the event that the brogram is continued, we will contact
sponsors which operate after June 30, 1971 as soon as practicable after July 1,
1971. Please refer to Item 7 of the agreement for more detailed information.

Please file the enclosed program forms with all other records pertaining to
the Special Food Service Program. All program records must be maintained
for three years and three months afier the end of the tiscal year (June 30) to
which they pertain.

As previously discussed with you, approval of 809, assistance under the Special
Food Service Program is quite different from the type of assistance provided
established year-round programs therefore it is highly important to fully docu-
ment all eligible program expenditures. The following items are provided for
your benefit in determining the specific costs which are eligible to be considered
for the sponsor’s 20% share,

1. Total cost of program operations is coniprised of allowable direct cost
incident to program operations and allowable indirect costs.

o Allowable Direct Costs.—Out-of-pocket costs to the sponsor in the operation
of the program for the food, its preparation, its delivery to the site of feeding
the children, its service, the supervision of the feeding and clean-up thereafter,
including disposal of refuse.

3. Allowable Indirect Costs.—

(a) Cost of normal administrative services of the spousor’s administrative
staff to carry out full-timme or part-time duties related to the operation or admin-
istration of the Special Food Service Program.

(b) Cost of part-time or full-time personnel and support services supplied by
other units of the city govern~ient to the Special Fcsd Service Program,

4. Limitations—Allowable cousts for personnel services shall be limited to the
salaries of personnel that have been relieved of other duties (fuill-time or part-
time) and assigned specific duties that are essential to the satisfactory opera-
tion of the Special Food Service Program.

Any costs or other expenses not covered or included in the above information
must be approved by the Regional Office before these costs may be considered
as part of the sponsor’s 209 share. Please bear in mind that all allowable direct
and indirect program costs must be carefully documented to substantiate the
sponsor’s share of program costs.

We are enclosing a sample time sheet which may be used to document Jahor
expenses by the sponsor. You will note that the sample time sheet includes
such items as date, number of hours worked, rate per hour, space for signature
and certification by appropriate official of the sponsor. o

Please refer to the official INotice of Approval for the meal or meal offerings
-hich have been approved for reimbursement. Prior approval must be obtained
from the Regional Office for reimbursement-for meal offerings not shown on
the official Notice of Approval. Please refer t6 sponsor’s copy of the Special Food

H
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Service Program agreement for the minimum meal _and meal supplement require-
ments for the food serviée oifered to the children in attendance at your recrea-

tion centers. ‘ .

Pleasge review the centers on Schedule A of the agreement and submit the
complete name and address ‘of ny centers which have been onmitted. Mr. Foplan
indicated thct a revised list would be subniitted as soon as: the fuill summer
recreation program plans are completed. ’ . .

We pian to schedule an on site visit by a Regional Office Teprésentative in
the very near future. In the meantime, should you have-any questions or need
any  further .information . concerning.the. 809 ;assistange. bejng proyided to your
program, please contact this office. - L S

Very truly yours., . .
o , L o Jose A. AcosrTa,
- Administrative Officer, Child Nutrition Programs.

ke

o L . X da P ) B . .
FROM MR. ROBLES, OF LOS ANGELES . .
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
i : ' Foop AND NUTRITION SERVICE, .
' . e .. MIDWEST REGIONAL OFFICE,

Lo

. _— - T . : ... Chicago, Il
To: Poteptial Sponsor of Special -Tood Service Program for Children.
" Tye Unitéd Staies Department of Agriculture’s Special Food Service Program
for Children was established to assist in improving the nutritional status of. pre-
school and sehool-age children. During the-past year, we have assisted, with their
food service programs, day care centers, settlermnent houses, ‘and recreation cen-
ters which provide day care .or children from low income areas or from areas
witli manyworking miothers. ash reimbursement, as well as'federally donated
foods, are available, along with technical assistance and guidance.

Of 696 Midwestein programs operating ‘in 1969, 454 were “summery only’’ pro-
grams. ‘Sponsors were Y.M.C.A.’s, churches, 'Youth Opportunity Programs, uni-

verdities, schonl districts, park dlsiricts and welfare departuients. They were all

concerned with the needs of children for supervised activity and  nutritious
nieals during non-school months. ) ' o ' T

This summer, we want to reachh many more children. If your school district is
planning 'to operate 4 summer program which does not give acadamic credit, but
is meant to enrich a child’s summer vacatibn exeprience through’'a planned pro-
gram of activities, then yon may be interested in applying for assistance- with
your food service through the Special Food Service Program.’ R

It is'important that yodu understand that the Special ¥Food Service Program is
in no way intended to replsce the School Lunch Program, but is meant to' supple-
ment it in those programs which would not be otherwise eligible for assistance.

We are intere;ted in making contsct with - summer day camps,’ child care
centers, park programs and educational and recrzational centers which may
qualify. If you are planuing to ins_tifhtg such a program, or know of any other,
puolic ‘or private nonprofit organization which might be potential sponsors of
such programs, please ¢ontact the USDA, Special Food Service Program for
Children at 536 South Clark Street, Chicago, Illinois 80605, or phone 312-353-6662.

Sincerely, . ' . ‘ L
' o v . R. J. 'NeLsow, ' ' .

) o ] 'Su})erviso-r,'

I S Ohild’ Nubriiion Program.

i e : - : '
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U.S. DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
Foop AND NUTRITION SERVICE,
. WESTERN REGION,
San Francisco, Calif.,May 26, 1371,
Mz ArRNoLD ROBLES,
Director of Parks and Recreation,
Los Angelzs, Calif. :

Dear Mr. RosLes: Thank you for calling me last Friday to give an up-to-date
estimate of participation on your anticipated summer feeding program. It is obvi-
ous you have done an excellent job of promoting the program since present esti-
mates indicate a particlpation of 273,000 children per day. We have advised our
YWashington, D.C. Office of this participation for a lunch and supplement (at a
reimbursement rate of 30¢ and 10¢ respectively) for ten weeks, which would run
approximately $100,000 per day or five million dollars for the ~=ntire summer
prograni. A reveiw of the fund situation will be made, and they will advise us as
soon as possible. :

Thank you again for your interesc and cooperation.

Sincerely yours, - -
: Jack BRADLEY,
. Supervisor,
Child Nuirition Program.

79
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7o0tal, all programs (including spccial fecding programs)

PFiscal year— Amount
1067 m oo mmmmm e fmmmmemm——m e —mm=———— = e mm oo $307. 6M
1968 - e ——mm—memmmm—mmmmmm e ————m e S s e m o 319. ™™
1969 e emmcmc e cmmmmmm—m—m—mmmmmem e S mm— e s oo oo 387.6M
1970 oo e e e cmm—mmm—mmm—mmmmmem—m—— = —maoeo—-so e 502. BM
1071 (eStimate) - occoccme e cm e e mmmmmmmm e mmem—mm oo oo 803. 2M
1072 (budget request) amo——cecomocemmccmmmecmmemme—menomm—m 814. T™M

Total (ezcluding spcolal feeding programs)

Fiscal year— Amount
1007 oo e emm e m e e—m e ——————— = e = $307. M
1968 e e e ————— e e e e e 319. ™
1969 e —————————————————— e 386. 0OM
1970 e m e m e mm————————— -— - ———- 495 2M
1971 (estimate) - —ccommcemmemee 782. 6M

1972 (budget request)

FROM ASSISTANT SECRETARY LYNG, OF USDA

Juxe 23, 1071,
Hon. GEORGE MCGOVERN,

Chairman, Select Committcc on Nutrition and IHuman Needs,
U.R. Scnate, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR CuAIRMAN : Thank you for your letter of June 21 requesting me to
appeur before your Commniittee this Friday to discuss funding for suminer feed-
ing programs,

Recause of a previous engagement I am not free at the time you suggest. Per-
haps we can arrange a mutually convenient time as early as possible next year.

I am enclosing a letter to Chairman Talmadge, Committee on Agriculture and
Torestry, and a press release issued yesterday outlining our request to the Senate
Approprintions Committee for an additional $11,225.000 for the Special Food

Service Programs for Chiidren. I belleve this should substantinlly solve the
probleni.

Sincerely.

Ricitarp LyYNe, Assistant Sceretary.
Enclosures.

NDEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,

Washington, D01, Junc 22, 1971,
Hon, HerMAN I TaLManar,

Chairman, Committce on Agriculture and Forestry,
U'.8. Senate,

DEAR Mi. ClamyMan: You have requested information for use during Con-
ference Committee consideraton of 1LK. 5257. The following materinl sum-
mrizes e fiseal 1971 and 1972 funding situation for bath in-school feeding
programs and for the non-school progrum for children in day-care centers and
sumimer programs,

IN-SCHOOL PROGRAMSB

Additional funds for the 1971 school lunch and other school feeding programs
are not needed. The Departnent was ubhle to reposition available funds to meet
overy State's 1 -quest for funds for gpecial assistance for free and reduced price
lunches and for other priority needs.

Sonte nonpriority requests were not met. Taese requests gener  ly involved
the transfer of funds reserve:d for needy children to increase relmbursement
assistance for nonneedy children or requests for more nonfood (equipment)
funds than the Department believed the States could effectively spend in the
remainder of the fiscal yvear. -

The 1072 budget request is suflicient to bermit about a 10 percent increase
in the total number of school lunches and in the number of free and reduced

’
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price lunches, at the average rates of reimbnrsement contemplated in the 1972
budget request. These contemplated 1 ites are an average of 5 cents under section

4, and an average of 30 cents under seetivn 11 speeial assistance for free and
reduced price lunches.

‘It iy not possible to give the Co nmittee absolute assurance at this tine thm the
schiool luneh budget request will be sutficient to meet all needs, It, when we obtin
information on flscal year 1972 pavticipation, additionnl fumds appear necessaey,
we will consider a supp‘.ememul sequest to insure that reedy children in per-
ticipating schools continue to have aceess to a free or reduced price lunch, ;

Available 1071 (unds for the Special Food Service (non-school) Progeam wore
recently repositioned among the States. After this reagportionment, i tote! of
14 States needed an additional $1.2 million to complete their 1971 programs, We
will be able to meot this remaining need for 1971 funds from the section 32 funds
made availuble in our 1971 Appropriations Act. The 14 States have been mxtiﬂml
that the additional $1.2 million will be made available.

. Funding for the 1972 non-school feeding program does pxoeent n pmhlem
number of Stutes have requested suniner assistance substantinlly in excurs of lhe
apportionments they can expect under the applicable formula.contndned i See-
tion 13(b) (2) of the National School YLunch Act. R(-qnvs(u received from Ktases
for Tunds for the July-Septembier quarter alone tetal 8.6 millfon, This iy #5.8
million more than the $20.8 million requested in USDA's budget for all aon-sc haol
feeding programs for the full 1072 fiscal year. .

Last year's total :outlays: on suminer programé were 5.8 million. in come
States summer outlays in fiscal 1971 were in excess of statutory apportioninents.
These extra costs were financed by reapportioning funds 1ot ueml in other, States
during fiscal 1970. These reapportioned funds made possible large snmuiér pro-
grams in cities such as Chicago, Detroit and the District of Cohmmbia. This year
there are no unspent funds to reallocate and the requests for such funds’ 'n-e mach
larger than lust year. .

The following. table shows formula allocations and summer program reque\h
for the four States thut are flmxg the largest del. 1ts

. Fullyear1972  Symw-er

" Stale ' ~ formula shate” * “requests
Calitormif. . cavennercrmcacaavanccens e eeee e naetee e ae e [ $863, 437 $7,082,130
New York. ..o reeiiineniaaanes e e emaeacetiaranacanasaransseeiiereasnsannnnen 887, 87 4,147,000
T 621, 090 1,908, ¢8)
(e 1) Lt PP eaieanaaeaaas 858, 483 1,360, 40

In order to extend the benefits of summer programs to the maximum possible
degree this sumimer, we are asking the Congress in our Approprintion Bill, to
transfer an additlonal $§11,225,000 of sectlon 32 funds from commaodlty programns,
This will bring {lsenl 1()"" outlays for non-school feeding up to the authorized
level of $32 million,

If Congress approves, we propose to provide cevery State with at least the
amount of funds provided for last summer’s programs. We intend to distribute
the ;. naining additional funds on an equitnble busis to provide support for mod-
erate progrem expansion.

While section 32 funds for non-school feeding would he made available by
H.IR. 52567, we prefer to obtain these funds by the regular appropriation process,
We huw nﬂkod the Senate Appropriations Committee to provide an additional
11,225,000 in section 32 authority for this purpose. We .umupme favorable ue-
tion prior to July 1.

Sincerely,
Ricuano Lyxe.




I!~m 3—Letters of Interest

Juxe 17,1971,
Ton, CrLirrorb M. HARDIN,
Svrn#anhlLS.DcparhncntofAyrmuuur&
Washington, D.C.

Diak Mi. SECRETARY : Last week the Houso of Representatives auiborized you
to nse up to $50,000,000 of the funds available under Section 32 to meet needs
aric.ng in the child nutrition progrims, Just yesterday, the Sepate Agriculture
Commitiee went one step farther. Effectively, they banded you a blank check
and =ald that it now was up to you to do the necessary Jjob.

ordinarily, I would wait uuntil the Conference Committee between the House
and Senate had met and acted. But this is not an ordinary set of circumstances
nor an ordinary authorization. At state is the money needed to feed needy chil-
dren this sumnier in onr cities across the nation, many In programs that are
scheduled to begin next Monday, June 21. 1t is also not an ordinary set of cir-
cum<tances because until just a few short weeks ago, representatives of your
Departinent were actively encouraging the states and cities to expand their
stuniner feeding programs to reach as 2any needy children as they could. For
example. just this Spring, in 2 meoting attended by all of the 77 cities of Los
Anceles County, your representative said: “You get the kids and we'll get the
money.” Aud Los Angeles County wwot the kids." This summer they expect to
feed 273,000 children each day, nt a cost of 3,000,000, Just this week they were
told, again by your representatives, that the eutire state of California would
roecive only $863,000. Los Angeles' share would 1ot be able to sustain their pro-
gram for nore than a few days.

Chieago provides a similar example. There, members of the Mayor's staff were
also encoilraged to expand their programs to rench more children this year than
1ast. After considerable effort the city was prepared to feed an average of
Go.0u0 children each day in 350 sites throughout the city. The total cost of the
prozram would Le about §2,500,000, which they had been toid to expect. Then
just this week, they were told that the entire state of Itlinois would be allocated
oaly §200,000. In my own State of South Dakota, a special effort to feed Indian
chiidren on reservations like the Rosebud and Wounded Knee would have to be
atlandoned.

The stne story can be told of Trenton, Datroit, Dallas, 8t. Louis, Baltimore,
Atlanta, Noewark, Tolinhassee, and cltles throughout the nation. Responslble
city oflieinls were cucouraged by USDA representatives to expand thelr pro-
grams aud were glven flrm assurances that the money would be available. Con-
tracts were let. City budgets were tapped to provide the local cash contribution
required. Teenagers were promised jobs. Food service companies were hired.

Then, just oue week from the sehednled opening date of the programs, these
came I'SD.A representatives said that there would be no money for summer feed-
ing programs. It is diffcult to understand such seemingly contradictory be-
havior. Tt is particularly difficult to understand because on the same dnys that
vour representatives in the USDA regional offices were informing the cities that
there wasn’t apy money, representatives here in Washiugton were assuring the
members of the Senate Agriculture Committee that there was no problem finding
the money for the programs. Assistant Secretary Lyng has now even testified
on three separate occasions this year that: “We are happy to be able to report
that we have been able to meet demonstrated needs for additional funds this
year.”

Time is short, Mr. Secretary. As you no doubt recall, the summer feeding pro-
grams were one part of the Congressional response to the desperation and frus-
tration that had erupted in bitter riots during the summers of 1066 and 1067.

(1593)
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This summer, as for two years, the au feeding programs would not only
provide food for needy youngsters, but i..y would provide jobs for teenagers
us well. The impact that might be expected ns the word spreads round the cities
was not lost on members of your own dep.rtment. In thelr own words:

In summary, because of summer strife and metropolitan problems, the Spocial
Food Serviee Program for Children has beeome an important dimension of
summer programs throughout the nation and under our eurrent apportionment
formula and budget restrictions, Section 32 block grants nre necessarvy if we
respond to this need. Because of the important role and social impact thig
program has on endeavors of this nature, considerable reaction will he forth-
coming in the event funds are not available, In addition, we antieipate a ground
swell of publie opinfon that eould very well affect the renetion to the supple-
mental appropriations bill now in the Senate.”

Mr, Secretary, what the IHouse and Senate have authorized you to do is some-
thing that you have always had the aunthority to do. Our actions -nerely under-
score our belief that your depurtment has a responsibiiity to honor the com-
mitients, verbal as well as written, which have been made.

The National Conference of Mayors, meeting in Philadelphiia, went to con-
siderable effort to alert their Senators of the pressing need for immediate action
on the suniner feeding programs. They are all too aware o the “important
role and social impact” of sueh a program. The cities have been quiet. To rewnrd
that tranquillty by eliminating the programs on which that quiessence, in part,
depends would only write large the idea all too often believed; that government
will respond not to responsible action but only to rlots.

I believe this to be a matter of the utmost urgency. Your department snllcited
the expansion of the programs, your department assured Congress that it would
be able to meet all its obligntions. Only three days remain for that to become
a reality.

Sincerely,
GEORGE McGoVERN,
Chairman,

FROM GEORGIA

HoustoN CorNty CoMMUNITY ACTION (0UNCILL.
Wanser RosINs, Gy, June 16, 1971,
Hon, GEorar, MeGoviny,
UN, Scendator, Old Senate Building,
Washington, D.C,

Drar Sik: We wish to appeal to you for help in reinstating the smnnier
hunch progrom which has abruptly been canceled by the Burean of Munage-
wment and Badget, This program Is designed to feed necedy children during the
snmmer when bo other lunch program is availuble, Many volunteers have worked
long and Jard to prepare for this progeam,. In Hounstonr Connty aloue. 6,000
children expeet to be fed Monday, Because of no warning of this cancelation
until all plans and publicity were complete, these «hildren will go hungry aid
the publie will lose all confidence in the Federal Goverment's concern for the
welfare of the needy. We earnestly solicit your support and feel confident that
through your actions the needy will be cared for in our Nation.

Roxarp Rownaxn.
Chairinan,

FROM PENNSYLVANIA

C1TY oF PINLADELPHIA, June 2, 1971,
Tue SENATE NOTaITIoN COMMITTER,
Senate Annex Building,
Waxkington, D.C.

GENTLEMEN : I was deeply disturbed ‘o learn that Philadelphia‘s special Sum-
mer Food Program allocation would not be forthemning for the snmmer of 1971,

This program was highly successful,last swmmer, when over 30,000 disad-
vantaged youth were served a lunch. In far too many instances, this lunch was
the ouly nwuritional meal these youngsters received during the day.
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The City of ’hiladelphia, working with the State I .od and Nutrition Divi-
sion and the U.S.D.A. Regional Oftice had meetings, - carly as March of this
year, where those City officials in attendance had el encouraged, by both
the State and the U.S.D.A,, to make application for the Special Summer Food
Program.

On behalf of Mayor James 1. J. Tate, we strongly urge the Senate Nutrition
Committee to do whatever 1s in its power to seek funds for lunches for 30,000
disadvantaged Youth in the City of Philadelphia for the summer of 1971

sSincerely youars.
Frep T. CORLETO,
Afanecging Director.

FROM NEW YORK

Senator GEORGE MCGOVERN,
ohairman, U.S. Senate.

New York State officials have estimated that 3.5 million dollars would be neces-
gary for summer feeding programs for poor children in New York City. This
would provide 100,000 lunches each day and 150 jobs in our city. As you know,
the conference report on HR 5257 has now been agreed on by both the House
and Senate, and if it is approved by the President. the bill would authorize the
Department of Agriculture to use section 32 funas of up to 35 million dollars
this year and 100 million dollars in 1072 in addition to other funds appropriated
for free and reduced price meals for needy children. Your efforts to see that these
funds are utilized by the Department will be greatly appreciated.

Joux V. LINDSAY.

FROM SENATORS MONDALE AND HUMPHREY

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITIEE oN LaBor AND PUBLIC WELFARE.
Washington, D.C., June 25, 1971.
Hon, CLIFFORD M. ITARDIN,
Sceretary, Department of Agriculture,
Waskington, D.C,

Drar MR. SECRETARY : Recently, cities all over the country were informed by
your Department that there would not be adegquate funds for the Special Food
Service Program for Children. As a result, hundreds of thousands of children
are being denied meals that they had been promised by local officials.

In our State of Minnesota about 50,000 children are benefitting from fiseal 1971
funds. A total of $305,000 was provided for the Minncsota program, with an
additional $304,000 requested. For fiscal '72, the plans call for up to 500,000 chil-
dren to be served in Loth year round and speeinl expanded summer programs,
he anticipated dotlar amount for fiscal 1972 is $1.5 million.

The Department’s request for this program in fiscal 1972 was $20.7 million—
the snme as this year, and totally inadequate to meet the need. Indeed, the esti-
mate of the League of Cities—National Conference of Mayors—presented to the
Senate Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs is that at least $47.9
million is needed.

Both houses of the Congress have made clear their intention that this pro-
gram receive adequate funds. The necessary fupds are available to you under
Section 32. Therefore. we respectfully request that you take immediate steps to
insure that the financial requirements of this progra™ are met.

Too many children are already going hungry. V'e cdn not permit any more
to be made the victims of budgetary mismanagement Or pureaucratic indiffer-
ence,

With warmest regards,

Sincerely,
WALTER F. MONDALE,
U.8, Senale.
8 5 Huserr H. HUMPHREY,
U.8. Senate.
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FROM 45 U.S. SENATORS ‘
. JuLy 2, 1971,
T1on. GrokGE SIIULTZ,
Dircctor, Officc of Maenagement and Budget, Exccutive Office of the President,
Washingten, D.C. ‘

DEeARr Mr. Surrz: We are writing to ask your immediate reconsideration of
the funding being made available for this year's summer child feeding programs.
These programs, authorized under the National School Lunch Aet, provide nu-
tritious meals for thousands of needy children in our nrban areas,

Early this week the Department of Agrieulture announced that it wonld allo-
cate $18.1 million for the suner feeding programs, noting that this represented
a three-fold inerense over 1ast summer. 10 is a matter of grave concern o us that
this figure represents $15.0 million less than what is needed to insure full fund-
ing for the smmmer feeding programs. We are concerned that millions of children
in New York and Newark, in San Antonio and Los Angeles, in Minneapolis and
Indianapol.. . and in many other cities throughout the nation will not be fed this
summer, as they had been promiged. ’ .

The Department of Agriculture has publicly acknowledged that, as of June 18,
it had received requests from cities and. state for smnmer feeding programs
totalling $26.6 million. However, we believe that this total does not reflect the
latest estimates, A more recent survey conducted by the Nutional Lengue of
Cities—U.8. Conference of Mayvors revealed that sammer requests actnaliy total
£33.0 million. It is from this second estimate that we derive the nced for an addi-
tional $15.0 mnillion. ‘

It is not as if our cities and states had acted without Department of Agricul-
ture support nr promise of full funding. As you are no doubt aware, the expan-
sion in the smnmer feeding programs this year is a direct resnlt of Deparfment of
Agriculture promotion in cities and states across the nation. Our cities were
nreed to expand their efforts and were promised that the necessary moncey would
be forthcoming. Programs were planned in full faith that the Department of
Agzriculture wonld stand behind its promise of fux“t}i Moreover, when some
question arose as fto whether sufficient money was 1 u‘%m available, #33{E0FRagmrre-anemeweel
acted swiftly to provide both the spending authority and funds.

Last week the Congress specifically authorized the Seeretary of Agricultnre to
spend up to $100 miltion from Section 32 funds (enstoms receipts) on this year's
sunumer programs, in addition to whatever funds might be inelnded in the Depart-
ment of Aszrienlture appronriation bill. As Senator Talinadge, Chairman of the
Senate Azrienlture Committee, expressed it. -

. . the bill we have reported, authorizes the Secretary of Agriculture to use
Sectinn 22 funds fn any amount (subsequently set at $35 million for FY 1971 and
$100 million for FY 1972) necessary to keep this program going beyond June 30.
The Conpuittee incinded this provision becanse of the practieal certainty that
the upproprietion for the Department of Agrieulture for Migeal Yenr 1972 will
not he passed before July 1, and beeause of the probability that insufficient funds
will be provided by a continuing resolution . . . Given all of these circnmstances,
there would seem to me to be no basis for the concern now manifested in many
citv halls about a cnt-off of money for the summer nutrition program.”

That was the expressed intent of the Senate and the House. We were aware
that the vegnlar approprintions process might not be completed in time, and
mizht not—beenuse it began before the funding erisis was made known—provide
ns mueh as would be required. It was the firm intent of the Congress that the
Socretary of Agricultnre be given clear direction as to the use of Section 32
funds with respect to this program, )

Congress intended that the summer programs be immediately and fully funded.

This matter is one of the greatest urgency. We respectfully request that fnll
funding of the summer feeding programs be reconsidered in the light of Congres-
sjonal aefion,

Sincerely.
Clifford P. Case, Birch Bayh, J. Glenn Beall, Jr., Llovd Bentsen, Ed-
ward W. Brooke, James L. Buckley, Lawton Chiles, Marlow W,
Cook, Alan Cranston, Thomas F. Eagleton, Mike Gravel, Fred R.
Harrls, Philip- A. Hart, Vance Hartke. Mark O. Hatfleid, Ernest
F. Hollines, Harold B. Hughes, Hubert 3. Humphrey. Daniel K,
Inouye, Henry Jackson, Jacob K. Javits, B. Everett Jordan, Ed-
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ward M. Kennedy, Warren Magnuson, Charte M€ AluthicJr,,
George S. McGovern, Walter F. Mondale, Ju=eph W, Moiova,
Frank 13, Moss, Edmund 8, Muskie, Gaylord Nelsor, Bob ek-
wood, John 0. Pastore, Clariborne Pell, Charles H, Perey, W iam
Proxmire, Abraham Ribicoff, Richard Schwelker, Willio.. B.
Spong, Jr., Adlai E. Stevenson 111, Stuart Symirion. 11 -hert
Taft, Jr., John V. Tunney, Lowell P. Weicker, Jr.,, ad i arcivon
A. Williams. ' ‘

ExXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT,
OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET,
. Washington, D.C.,July 8,177 1.
Hon. CLIFFORD P. CASE,
U.S. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

DreAR SENATOR CASE: Thank yoa for your July 2 letter concerning the sv-umer
child feeding program (non-school).

As you know, the President last week signed H.R. 5257, and we have ai ady
initiated the steps necessary to fund all of the applications received from cities
and states for this program, which as you say amount to some $33 million. We
earlier had concurred with the Department of :Agriculture in:increasing last
year's .program threefold up to a total of $18.1 million. There is considerable
reason. to believe on the basis of last year’s experience; that many states will
not utilizé the fvll amounts available to them, and there is further concern, which
the Department of Agriculture has quite properly expressed, that such rapid ex-
pansion of a program such as this can lead to abuses of the program. Unfortun-
ately too, the program is not focused, as we believe it should be, &0 that truly
needy children receive the maximum benefits.

Nevertheless, because of the President’s very strong feeling .that needy chil-
dren should have fully adequate and nutritious meals, we agree with the De-
partment of Agriculture that the applications from the ‘various cities and states
should be accepted and approved, and we are cooperating with the Department
of Agriculture to provide the necessary funds, including Section 32 funds, to
accomplish this. We will also work closely with the Department to ensure that
the program will be administered in accordance with the intent of the Congress,
and that abuses are minimized. We al1so have in mind, as does the Department, the
importance of proceeding rapidly, so that the full benefits of the program will be
realized this summer as intended.

Sinccrely,
GLORGE P. SHULTZ,
Director.

FROM AMRICAN ACADEMY OI' PEDIATRICS

Jung 20, 1071,
Hon. CLIFFORD M. HARDIN,
Secretary of Agriculture,
U.S. Department of Agricuiture, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. SECRETARY : The American Academy of Pediatrics, the national orga-
nization of board certified physicians caring for children, was most disturbed to
hear that cities across the nation arc being denied promised funds for the overa-
tion of Special Food Service Programs during the summer of 1971. In iight of
the President’s commitment thaf all needy children receive a free or reduced
price lunch by Thanksgiving of 1970, the Academy finds the present withholding
of funds indefensible. Many children served by the Special Food Service Pro-
gram are already undernourished and should not be deprived the one nutritious
meal served them daily. A hungry child cannot realize his full potential or maxi-
mally benetit from the day’s activities.

It is our understanding that money is available under Section 32 of the Agri-
culture Act of 1935, at the discretion of the Seeretary of Agriculture, for such
emergencies as-cn:vently exist. Although this fund has been traditionally re-
served for other purposes, we think it most appropriate that Jt be used for the
relief of the Special Food Service Program at this time. In add‘tion to the $32
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million already allotted, an additional $15 million is needed for the full opera-
tion of this vital program. Both Houses of Congress have expeditiously passed
legislation aithorizing you to use Section 32 funds for the relief of the child
nutrition prozrams. We see this legislation as simply underscoring the firm in-
tent that child nutrition programs continue to expand and reach needy children.

If the Administration is sincere in its commitment to feed the hungry children
of this nation, we are confident that this erisis situation will be quickly and
cquitably resolved. The American Academy of Pediatrics, on behalf of the na-
tion’s children, sincerely urges that the Administration release the necessary
monies for the continued operation and expansion of the suminer Special Food
Service Program.

Sincerely yours,
RoBeRT G. FRAZIER, M.D.
EBzxecutive Dircetor.

DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE,
OFFICE 0F THE SECRETARY,
Washington, D.C., July 22, 1971.
Hon. GEORGE MCGOVERN,
Chairman,
Select Committee on Nutrition and Human Needs, U.S. Senate.

Dear MR CHAIRMAN : Your June 17 letter to Secretary Hardin concerning the
status of the Special Food Service Program for Children has been referred to
me for reply.

As you know, the Department as of June 28 had allocated $18,144,665 to the
‘States for their summer feeding programs. On July 12 the Department allocated
an additional $11,822,776, from Section 82 funds to the States for their programs.
This latter distribution was based on a July 10-11 re-check of the fund requests
of the States and cities as of the June 30 cutoff date. Based on the re-check
we believe that all fund requests have now been covered.

Accordingly, a total of $29,967,441 has now been allocated to the States for
the summer feeding program. This is approximately five times the amount used
for summer programs in 1970 and should permit a substantial expansion of
these programs. A press release and allocation table is enclosed for your
information.

iTh:; Committee’s interest and support of child nutrition programs are appre-
cliated.
Sincerely,
RiceArDp LTNG,
Assistant Secretary.
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Item 4—Newspaper Articles Regarding Summer Feeding .
Program

{The Washington Post, June 18, 1971]
CITIES LOSE U.S. ¥FUNDS FOR SUMMER LUNCHES
By Nick Kotz

The Agriculture Department has informed big cities throughout the country
that they will not receive expected funds to feed hundreds of thousands of poor
children this summer.

he children were to receive free meals, starting next week, under a federally
supported summer program to feed poor children in day care and recreation pro-
grams. During the school year, the children are helped by the national school

lunch program.

City officials in Baltimore, Detroit, Los Angeles and other cities charged in
interviews yesterday that the department has precipitated a crisis in ghetto areas
Dy reneging on promises of food aid.

Agriculture Department officials said 11 cities, including Washington, D.C,,
have planned programs for 425,000 children at a federal cost of $11 million, while
only $4.7 million is available to fund summer p:ograms throughout the country.

e District has planned a $1 million program for 50,000 children but is sched-
uled to receive only $145,000 for both summer and i'ull-year programs.

Sen. George S. McGovern (D-S.D.) disclosed the ~risis in summer lunch pro-
grams and asked Agriculture Secretary Clifford Hard:in to take immediate action
to meet the problen.

Richard Lyng, assistant secretary of agriculture, acknowledged in an interview
that needed funds are not available and that department officials improperly
prowised such funds to the cities.

] just don’t see how we can satisfy the requests of all these cities,” Lyng said.

“It's a major problem and I don’t have an immediate solution to it. Some of our
people simply didn’t face up to the budgetary p oblems soon enough. We have to
lave budgetary discipline in these things.”

Among cities informed this week of sharp cutbacks in expected funds are:

Baltimore, which planned to start feeding 40,000 children next Monday at a
federal cost of $1 million. USDA has said that =.1 of Marylaund will receive only
§265,000 for year-round programs as well as summer programs.

Chicago, which planned to feed 60,000 children, beginning June 28, at a federal
cost of more than $1.2 million. Chicago is now scheduled to receive only $185,000.

Los Angeles, which planned to feed more than 900,000 children with $5 million
in federal aid, has been informed that all California will get only $863,000.

Detroit, which planned a $1.8 million program for 50,000 children, will have to
share in Michigan’s total allocation of $500,000.

The U.S. Conference of Mayors, in a resolution at its national convention, asked
Congress to pass legislation immediately to meet the needs of all city lunch
programs.

“This is ineredible,” said Deton Brooks, commissioner of Chicago’s department
of human resources. “They dropped this on us 10 days before the program is to
start. How are we going to feed these kids?”’

Baltimore Mayor Thomas D’Alesandro 111, said :

“Onr situation is dvsperate. We don’t have the money and the kids are going
to be ount there in the streets. We had a good program last year ond were prom-
ised support for a better one this summer.

Arnold Robles, coordinator for the youth advisory council of Greater Los
Angeles, said he has hesitated to inform 63 community organizations that
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promised funds will not be delivered to feed 273,000 children begiuning July 1.

“1'11 have to bar my doors aud put on a gteel hat,” he said. “This is just ter-
rible—one more broken promise to those kids.”

The funding wmixup apparently occurred because USDA officials badly under-
estimated funds needed to fulfill federal oblizations on the year-round fecding
program that ends June 30, and failed to consider its pledges for new funds
starting July 1.

he Nixon administration has requested $20.7 million, the same amount as this
year for both summer and year-round programs under the out-of-school feeding
prograws of the Child Nutrition Act.

According to law, these funds are distributed on the basis of poor children liv-
ing in the 50 states. The Agriculture Department avoided a similar crisis last
year by redistributing funds not used by other states, However, the department
has run out of current fiseal year funds and thus cannot meet the immediate
needs of big cities beginning July 1.

City .officials throughout the country said the department told them to expand
their programs this summer. Assistant Secretary Lyng said he learned of the
fund problem only two weeks ago. Lyng then ordered his subordinates to tell
cities their expectations could not be met.

{UPIL Reiense, Jﬁne 25, 1971] _ .
HUNGER—TWO MAYORS ACCUSE AGRI(’JULTURE DEPARTMENT

Washington—Two big city mayors accnsed the Agriculture Department today
of reneging.on promises to finance feeding programs for ghetto children, raising
the threat that millions will go hungry this summer. )

The .accusations were leveled by Mayor Roman 8. Gribbs of Detroit, Mich,,
and Kenneth A. Gibson of Newark, N.J. .. _

“The Federal Government has left us holding the bag. They have urged us to
man the serving lires and then in effect have closed the kitchen,” Gribbs told
the Senate Hunger Subcommittee. ‘ :

“The hypocrisy and cruelty of this action, in the light of deliberations to au-
t}ixl?rize milliens of dollars to save failing aerospace corporations, is incomprehien-
sible. ' ‘

Our children are our most precious human resource, vet their basic welfare is
sacrificed o the rhetoric of a balanced budget,” said Newark Mayor Keunneth
A. Gibson. ' . ,

“Tt seems fo meo this is really ontrageous if we ean’t get the release of these
funds for this feeding program,” said Sen. George MeGovern, D-S.D., chairman
of the subcommittee,

Congress authorized special feeding programs for out-ot-school children in
1968. But the program did not get underway until 1971 when $20.7 million was
appropriated, $5.8 million of which was earmarked for saummer programs.

Few cities took adavntage of 1t’however, because they iwere vither unaware
of it or di@ not have the 20 percnt matching money required. De roit devised a
program, though, that was acclaimead by the TSDA, which then nrsed other cities
to make application for funds, assuring them they wonld be available.

ilBlg the Department’s own figures, applications are now on file totalling %2G.8
million.

But while USDA field agents were urging the cities to participate to expand
the program, the administration sought only the same amount—%$5.8 million—
for this year. v , . .
mMcGovem said he estimated thére were requests’ for at least $32 million on

. . T : ‘

Cities gcross the country moved to expand and informed their poor people
there would be free or reduced cost meals available for their children this sum-
mer. Detroit more than doubled its program from feeding 25.000 last vear to an
anticipated 50,000 this vear, at a enst inerense “fronm - $400,000 to §1.3' million:
Newark moved to expand from a pilot $7,100 préject last year to ofin feeding
27,000 this year at a cost of $970,000;.Los Angeles geared up to; feed 301,000,
but under USDA plans; there will be only about $200,000 available for the'entire
State of California, or just enough to.run the Los Angeles program for two days.

80
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The USDA has agreed to transfer $11.2 million frow ot f“pd} for the pro-
gra, but no move. Thut would raise the money avgilaple (0 $17 million—tar
short of the $26 million in applications already on file.

snticipating such a situation, Congress has ready fOt fiy] Dagsage, expected
next week, a bill to permit the USDA to use all the moley it wants tor the suw-
mer feeding programm—up to $135 million. This money would hot have to be appro-
priated. It woula come from a fund known as ‘‘Section Q7 tasey collected on im-
ported agriculture products. .

But Richard Lyng, Assistant Secretary of Agriculture, pas informed Sen.
Herman E. Talmadge, D-Ga., chairman of the Senat€ AByculture Committee,
the USDA doesn’t want to use this money. .

wye ‘prefer to obtain these funds from the regulaf apBroPtiations process,”
Lyng wrote Talmadge.

['the Washington Post, June 26, 1971.]

FOOD PROGRAM CUTS SEEN INCITING GRFTTORS

Officials of four large cities charged yesterday that the Nj*On Administration
nhas contributed to possible tension in urban ghettos PY réleglhg O its promise
to expand federal summer feeding programs for pooT chilgren.

The officials appeared before the Senate Select ComMittes on Nutrition, whese
chairman. George McGovern (D-S.D.) said, “It seem® to e thid is really out-
rageousif wecan't get release of these funds.” S

McGovern said adequate funding has been blocked p¥ tp€ white House's Office
of Management and Budget. .

Congress has virtually completed action on legisiatiop agthorizing the Agri-
ture Departraent to spend more than $100 million of avajjable funds, but the
department has said it will spend only '$32 million—at lesSt $16 million less
than the amounts requested by cities. .- . . S .

In noting that Agriculture and budget officials refus€q hig iRvitation to testify
at yesterday’s:hegring, McGovern said: “The story of tpe gslamer feeding pro-
grams has been so confused and so ineptly handleq fRat it 48 little wonder the
men responsible for the difficulty do not want to spOW theil faces”

The Agriculture Deparment this week. increased jty request for funds from
220.7 million to $32 million following the first cotigf‘is'si‘)m;1 and mayors’ pro-
tests. Assistant Secretary Richard . Lyng said these £undy will permit cities to
maintain last year’s program levels and have “modeltate program_‘expansion."

However, a department source said the administrgtiog will be forced to con-
sider spending more money when Congress complete® actipp Nest week author-
izing bigger outlays. . S L ; '

" The program, authorized by the Child Nutrition Act, proyides 80 per cent fed-
eral aid to feed poor children in day care and summer Taclegtion pPrograms.

Offidials from Los Angeles, Detroit, San Antonio And Newark testifled that
Agriculture Departruent officlals ezcouraged them to Dpn vaStly expanded sum-
m,t’l‘i fti]eldiug programs, and then at the last moment toid' {hey Money was not
available, o . : :

“If we don’t receive funds we are going to have a nighty hot summer,” said
Arnold Robles, a Los Angeles official.'He said commy®ity &0Qps Dad been prom-
ised a 10-week, $5 million program for 278,000 childref put {pat available federal
funds would be exhausted in just two days. ‘ : C _

Newark Mayor Kenneth Gibson said: “The incop&ruity 2ud Craelty of this
action, in the light of deliberations to authorize mijiiops of dojlars to rive fail-
ing aerospace corporations, is incomprehensible, Ouy thildreR are our most pre-
cious hnman resource, yet ‘their basic welfare is sa€Tificeq ta the rhetoric of a
balanced budget.” : S '

' (Tue Washington Post, July 2, 4971
AIDES VOW TO HOLD UP PO0D FUNDS
Y '.‘-« e | BYNi'CkKOtz I

President Nikon, vesterday signed two laws autﬁ“rmihg the Agriculture De-
partment to spend more for hard-pressed summer feyging Programs. But other

administration officlals continued to insist.they wotlq not Sbepnd all the money,

ARl RS 12l i
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Congress pnssed thie two bills after city officials throughout the country pro-
tested that the Agrienlture Department had reneged on promises to expand
summer feeding in day care and recreation centers,

The Child Nutrition Act provides that the federal government pay 80 per-
coent of the cost of these clty-run programs for poor children.

One new law Is an emergency anpropriation glving USDA an additional §17
miliion. USDA sayx it will spend this money.

The other law autheorizes USDA to spend §35 million ulready available to
the department from Customs Bureau revenue.

Richard Lyng. nn assistant secretary of Agriculture, told the Senante Select
Committeec on Nutrition agnin yesterday that USDA would not spend this
money.

Senators led by George McGovern (D-8.1D.) and city mayors have insisted that
TUSDA needs to spend at least §15 million more to meet commitments made
earlier to the cities,

Sen. Clifford Case (R-N.J.) yesterday initinted an appeal to George Shultz,
director of the While House's Office of Management and Budget, for the addi-
tional $15 million,

Case had 35 senators as coslgners of a letter to Shultz., “Congress intended
that the sumager programs be hinmediately and fully funded ' wrote Case,
who noted that most programs are now starting. “This matter is one of the
greantest nrgency.”

The 11 Republican cosigners included New York Conservuative James Duckley.
New York Clty 18 seeking several miilion more in lunch funds.

{From the Washington UVost, July 7, 1971
ANOTHER UNKEPT PROMISE TO THE POOR

If the government should have learned anytihing by now about its relations
with the nation’s poor, it is that big promises and small deliveries plaluly don't
work. What's more, when the promises don't come through, there fs not only
the orlginal problemn unsolved but a new one created: the anger and resentment
of the poor.

Earlier this year, offizials from the Department of Agriculture encouraged a
number of large cities, Washington included, to expand its summer feedinx
progrums In day care and recreation centers; the children there are ones who
dnriny the school year are helped by the national school lunch prograni. In
effect, and even in the reported words of one federal official, the Department of
Agriculture told the cities, “you get the kids and we’ll get the money.” The
cities got the kids. In mid-Jute, with the hiopes of the cities raived high—uot to
metitlon thoe feeliugs of well-being had by the children—Agricnlture suid the
money would not be coming.

alayors nnd city officials are long used to federal bungling, especlally when
checks are passed out to tlie poorer citizens, but this pull-back was too much.
*The incongruity and cruelty of this action . . . is incomprehensible,” said Mayor
Kenneth Glbson of Newark, a city which planned to feed children at a federal
cost of $080,000 but now must share in the $321.000 assigned to all of New
Jersey. In Los Angeles, where more than 200,000 children were planned for with
X% milllon In federnl aid and which now must share $708.000 that all California
l\:'il:l got, un official suld, “Thix g just terriblo——one more broken promixe to the
s

Thut might be the bad end of the story there, but it drags on. After the city
ofticiais throughout the country protested, Congress, in unusuoal speed and
wenerosity, passed legislation that woulld authorize the Department 4f Agricul-
ture to spend more money for the summer feeding programs—at least $15 milllon
to meet the earlier promises. Last week, an assistant secretary told the Senate
Select Commitree on Nutrition that the department would not spend the money.
Obviously, neither the department nor the Nixon Administration can he foreed
ta distrihute money they do not wish to. The administration defends itself by
saying it is spending three times as much in this area as last year. This Is fiue,
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but the Increase is not unusual in a new program the cities are just learning
about. Nor does it do much for the many children that city officials suy could
be fed if Agriculture would spend what Congress has authorized. Another $15
nmilifon would go far not only to get the job done but to keep n promiise.

This is not a liberal or conscrvative, Democeratic or Repubiican issue. Forty
senntors co-signed n letter from Sen. Clifford Case (R-N.J.) appealing to the
Office of Management and Budget Director George Shultz to release the money
promised by the government. As we are already wel! into the sumimer, it would be
thought that the Department of Agriculture would be glad to have this solid
congressional support. Not only does it now have authorization to spend the
necessary money, but n way is found for officials to save face and stand behind
their word. Looking beyond this particular summer, the bhelievability of the
governwment may be as crucial an issue as feeding hungry children.

['The New York Times, July 8, 1971]
MORE FUNDS SOUGHT FOR LUNCH IPROGRAM

Washington, July 7—-Forty Senators urged the Nixon Administration today
to release immedintely at least $15-million in additional funds they said was
promizcd to cities for summer free lunch programs.

They sent a letter to George P, Shultz, director of the Office of Management
and Budget, accusing the Department of Agriculture of reneging on a commit-
ment to cities neross the country to provide funds for summer feceding programs
this year.

On June 28, one week nfter Congress had authorized it to spend $32-million
specifienlly and $100-milion “if needed” to fund tue programs, the department
announced that fts budge. for the programs would be $18.1-million.

Program requests from the cities—Iargely inner city areas—totaled more than
22¢G-million, the Agriculture Department said. But a survey by the National
League of Cities put the total amount of the requests at $33-mnillion.

“We are concerned that millions of children in New York and Newark, in San
Antonio and Los Angeles, in Minneapolis and Indinnapolis and in many other
cities throughout the nation will not be fed.” the Senutors’ letter read.

The letter. written by Senator Clifford P. Case, Republican of New Jersey,
carried the signatures of liberz! and conservative Senators from both parties, in-
cluding Senators Jumes C. Buckley and Jacob K. Javits, Republicans of New
York.

Summer feeding programs are expected to involve about 2 million youngsters
enroVed in various schiool nnd day-camp activities,

Last year, the program cost £3.8-million for July and August alone, aceording
to the Agriculture Department, and, at its peak, provided meais for about 504,-
000 chilidren.

The summer feeding program i8 an extension of a federnlly supplemental pro-
gram that operates during the schuol year. About 24.4 niillion ehildren partici-
pated in the regular lunch program, with nearly one-third receiving their menls
free or at reduced prices,

Philip C. Olsson, Deputy Assistant Secretary for the Department of Agricul-
ture, called the £1K8.1-million budget ?nr the summer lunch program “adequate he-
cituse it assures that each state wili be able to operate programs at least at the
level they did last vear and for some, at 10 times the level.” He added :

“A review of the management of Inst year's programs indicated to us that pro-
grams expanded beyond this level would only be counter-productive because of
admnistrative problems.”

State and local organizers of summer feeding programs have also criticized
the Department of Agriculture for refusing to spend more, contending that they
were told, in effect : “You get the kids: we'll get the money.”

Many densely pobulnted states received considerably less than they anticipated
under the department’s complicated formula for appropriationg funds for the
progrem,

California. for example, asked for $7-million and@ New Yark requested $4.1-
million. brt they were granted $708,.300 and £972,0680, respectively.
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[The Washington Post, July 9, 1971] .
WIIUTE 1IHOUSE BACKS FREE LUNCH PRQJECT

The Nixon administration yesterday reversed an earlier decision and agreed
to ‘meet the requests of citles for expanded summer feeding programs for poor
child:en.

George Shultz, director of the White House’s Office of Management and Budget,
informed Senator Clifford Case (R-N.J.) that the administration will spend
an additlonnal $15 million to insure that cities can carry out their plans to feed
several million poor children in day care and recreation Programs.

The federal government pays 80 per cent of the costs of these programs, which
provide a summer suhstitute for poor children who normally get free meals from
the National School Lunch Program.

More than 40 senators and mayors from throughout the country have pro-
tested the last two weeks that the Agrienlture Department had reneged on an
earlier promise to fund the expanded programs.

Following the protests, Congress authorized the administration to 1und all
};(}(uxestsi in full, but the Agriculture Department still refused to spend an cxtra
&£15 million.

shultz suid the administration will now meet the total requests for $33 miillon,
thereby permitting cities including Los Angeles, New York, Newark, and Miane-
apnlis to earry out their intended feeding plans.

Shultz wrote Cose that the administration changed its mind "because of the
President’s very strong feeling that needy children should have fully adequate
and mtritious meanls.”

Neovertheless, Shultz sald he shnred the concern of TISDA that too rapld ex-
pansion “can lend to nbuses of the program’” and that benefits had not been
foensed sufficiently on the truly needy.

‘The funding mixup was first publicized by Sen. Grorge McGovern (D-N.ID).
Action came after Case, joined by 30 other senators and Republican Senate
Leader Hugh Scott protested to Shultz.

&nid Case: “I'm gratified that the administration reconsidered this maiter
and that millions of needy children will be fed this summer as Congress ir-
tended and us the Department of Agriculture originally promised.”

[The New York Times, July 10, 1971}

LUNCH MOXNEY

A hungry child is an unanswerable argunment. Whether in FPakistan or the
Bronx, a malnourished echild is a reproach to adults and to their mistaken
values, .

Yt biadgetary considerations, adminlstrative tidiness and other adult worries
S ot In the way of perceiving that elementary truth. Thus a Deputy Asslst.
aunt Secretary of the Department of Agriculture explains why his agency wants
to spend only half the money-authorized by Congress for a free luncli program
thiz summer for children:

~A review of the mauagement of Inst yenp's programs Indicated to us that
procrams expanded beyorud this level wonld only be counterproductive becnuse
of ndministrative problems.” '

The proposed smmmer experiment ik a new adaptntion of the normat &chonl
lunch program. A guccess last sunmner when nearly 600,000 children participnted,
it was to be expanded this Fear to cover two million Youngsters. Becausre of this
rapid expansion and becnuse n wide variety of day care centerys, dar camps,
<-hools and community organizations is involved, there are indeedl “adininistra-
tive problems” Iiut that is hardly suflicient reason to penalize these children
from low-income ity families.

Led by Senator Case, Republican of New Jersay, 46 Sonators from both
pirtien appealed to George Shultz, Director of the Office of Mnuagcinent and
Rudeet. to overrule the Agriculture Department and spend the full $33 mililon
anthorized by Congress. The wisdom of thelr appeal was as clear as n child's
volee. My, Shultz has agreed to restore the. funds. Compassion and common

Q mse have prevailed.
ERIC - S&
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[The New York Times, July 11, 1871]
FOUR MILLION PAWNS

In the middle were nearly 4 million needy children in the nation's cities.
'The question: How much would it cost to give them free lunches this summmer
at schools, day-care centers and day camps? The cities themselves asked the
Federal Government for $26-million. The National League of Cities did a survey
and came up with $33-million. The Congress authorized the Department of
Agricuiture to spend $32-million for the free lunch program and another $100-
miilion “if needed.”

At the end of June, however, the Department of Agriculture came up with
its own estimate of $18.1-million, “adequate,” said Deputy Assistant Secretary
Philip C. Olsson, ‘‘because it assures that each state will be able to operate
programs at least at the level they did last year and, for some, at 10 times
the level.”

* Last week, 45 Senators—liberals and conservatives, Republicans and Demo-
erats—sent n letter to George P. Shultz, director of the OtfHice of Management
and Budget, nccusing the Department of Agriculture of reneging on a commit-
ment and urging that at least $15-million in additional funds be released Im-
mediately. “We are concerned that millions of children . . . wiil not be fed.”

And on Friday, the Department bowed, announcing that the $15-million extra
would be provided for the lunch program.

[The New York Tlmes, July 11, 1971)
FREE-LUNCH BUDGET INCREASED BY NIXON

Washington, July 10—Yielding to bress.re from city and state officials and a
bipariisan group of Senators, the Nixon Administration has announced that it
will increase the budget of the summmer free lunch program by $15-million.

The Agriculture Department announced June 28 that, despite requests from
states totaling $33-million, it would operate the program on an $18.1-million
budget.

Congress had authorized the agency to spend $32-million to help feed about
3.7 million youngsters and up to $100-million *“if necessary’ to operate the pro-
gram. The department said it had decided to limit funding of the program be-
cause ‘‘over-expunsion would be counterproductive.”

Today, the White House made public a letter to Senator Clifford P. Case,
Republican of New Jersey, from George P. Shultz, director of the Office of Man-
agement and Budget, saying that the Administration had decided to authorize
$15-iition more for the lunch program because of the “President’s very strong
feeling that needy children should have fully adequate and nutritious meals.”

{The Christian Science Monitor, July 13, 1871}
SUMMER IN THE GHETTO

America’s big city nc.white ghettos are under more than the usual miasmic
smog of pressure-cooker poverty this summer, a5 2 result of several unhappy
factors.

Item: The federal government has once again fallen short on promises made
and not kept. One example, the snmmer feeding programs in day care and recrea-
tion centers, for which funds were promised earlier this year by the Department
of Agrleculture, only to be yanked back after many cities had sone ahead with
planned programs, Compounding its sniscaleulation, the Department of Agricul-
ture turned down the emergency $16 million voted by Congress to help it make
good on the DA's promise. .

Item: The program of “expanded opportunity for the digadvantaged youth”
promised by President Nixon early in June, including 824,000 jobs in federally
supported programs, and 2.8 miltion recreational opportunities, may not be able
to deliver to hard-pressed big citien which. want the prograins but cannot afford
them. I'iseally short cities are cutting buck on recreational programs and the jobs

o g5
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that go with themn. Soaring welfare costs are a key item in the cities’ fiscal plight,
and are themselves a product of the 1agging economy.

Item: The economic slack, as always, is felt in high unemployment figures;
which in turn, as always, is felt mostly by the poor. The National Urban League
forecasts up to one million unemployed blacks by midsummer, 600,000 of them
in the cities. Joblessness among black teenngers Letween 16 and 19 years reached
33.8 percent in June even before all schools had let out, exacerbating the already
volatile ghetto atmosphere. Add to that some 60,000 black veterans on their way
home from Vietnam, and the potential for trouble is clear.

Item : Hard-pressed states are cutting back on welfare benefits this year, ac-
cording to a confidential federal survey leaked to the press. Among the states
making such cutbacks, at a time when demands are greater than ever, are such
traditional leaders in welfare expansion as New York and Minnesota, as well as
populous New Jersey and California.

The impact of all these factors will vary from city to city, depending on partic-
ular circumstances. But many will be in a similar bind as Newark, which had
planned to feed children under a $980,000 federal grant. Instead, the 60 percent
black city will share one-third that amount with the entire state of New Jersey,
leading black Mayor Kenneth Gibson to anguish over the ‘incongruity and
cruelty” of the DA decision.

Fconomic slack across the country is causing a financial pinch to the affluent,
but the true “incongruity and cruelty” is that as always it is the poor who bear
the brunt, living as they do at the tail end of the economic gravy train.
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ITEMS PERTINENT TO THE HEARING OF JULY 22, 1971

Item 1—Material Submitted by the Witnesses
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FROM SENATOR MAGNUSON, OF WASHINGTON

The following statistics and case histories indicate that the food stamp pro-
cgram is not adequate to meet existing needs.

FOOD BANK STATISTICS, AS OF MAY 16, 1971

Number Actually

estimated reported 1

Computerized figures:
Peopla Served . - . e 157, 400 85, 096
Casesoffood_.___ .. ___.____.._ ... A 34, 840 16, 658

1 Represents 54 percent.
SAMPLING FROM 4 KEY CENTERS, 23,685 PEOPLE

{In percant]

May 16, 1971 Feb. 12, 1971

Government assistance inadequate . 52.0 23.2
Waiting for Government assistance (PA, FS unemployment) i . 20.5 16. 4
Referred by Government agency..__.._......... e 6.7 5.7
Children. .. e SF_ 7 44.5
Unemployment compensation expired. ... .. N 2.2 2.0
PERSONS SERVED—7 FOOD BANKS

Jan. 10 Feb. 7 Apr. 4 Ap1. 11 Apr. 18 Apr. 25
Capitod Hill.._... ... ... ... 1 533 833 1,254 1,038 1,212
University_ ... ... ... ... ... 138 432 266 567 528 4
Kent.___ . ...... I 135 33 91 97 141 176
BUTIBN v mmcm e et em e em e maze 142 ... 173 150 296
Baltard__._ 70 298 _ . e aio.o 329
Fremont.__ 240 274 532 371 347 ... ... .
Des Moines_. 34 6 85 94

BueNEzZER AME, Carrror. HILL, INTERVIEWED BY NANOY JONES

MM is n disabled lady on I'nblic Assistance. Her check was cut hy $10.00 a
month and her food stamp cost was reduced from $18.00 to $12.00. She is now
receiving $176.00 1 month to live on. She was just barely making it before.

PM s a dicabled lady who was finally forced to quit her job because she has
dinbetes and is josing her vision. She has only becen on welfare for three months,
but has found 1oed  th:aps too expensive.

Mrs. ERH is a .. eapable lady who has tried very hard to make it. She has
seven children ai Yo e and one child at home part time. Before she went t~ work
she was receiving Aid to Dependent Children at $430.00 per month. She got a
state crainec job which raised her income to $600.00 a month. She was also
attending school .t 'Seattle Community College. She could not get adequate care
for her children and they had severa’ accidents. She finally had to quit work but
stayed in school because she felt thi. was the only way out of what she czalled
her “deadand’” situatiovi. Shortly after quitting her job, her check wius cut from
$430 to $380. She gets $180 worth of food stamps for $3110. She has teenage chil-
dren who eat a lot, and she {8 knowledgeab!» of nutrition. She just can't make it
on £380 a montli. She was vice-president of Western Washington Headstart
Parents and President of Sent' ~King Couuty Head Start Policy Council.

JuLy 20, 1971.

The people to whom our Food Bank has given food can be broadly ciassified
into two major groups: (1) those who have applied or are receiving publie
assistance; and (2} unemployed. Exaaiples of those in these two categories will

be described belcywv. .
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GROUY 1

Mrs. G. is an «iderly woman living alone. Prior to the reduction in welfare
payments, she was receiving approximately $160 per month of whiclhh she was
paying about $100 (maxin:um reital allowance). The reduction in rental allow-
ance redueed her welfare check to $1035. So, she had almost no moncy left for
food after paying her rent. She had applied for low cost housing, but until she
could relocate, shie had to have some food assistance. She received food several
times and thus avoided starvation.

Mrs. D. receives $105 Social Security pension. By living in low cost housing,
she maaages to get by, Last week when she cashed her Social Security check,
a man followed her out of the store, put a knife to her throat and took her money.
She had no money left for food. Until her check arrives the first of next month,
she had to have some food help.

Mr. D. is receiving welfare allowauce of $140 per month. He is a diabetic and
also has a medical problem of pancreaitis which requires his taking an anti-acid
daily. The ant-acid approved by the Welfare Dept. is c¢.nstipating, so he has to
buy another brand which costs $2.00 per day for the amount he nceds. After
paying for his medication, r it, and other expenses, he has almost no wmoney
left for food. The Food Bank has been assisting him regularly.

Mrs. M. is a divorcee receivicg Aid to Dependent Children support. She has
five children to support as well as paying house rent and other living expenses.
She budgets her money as well as could be expected, but frequently has little
or no money for food a week or so before the end of the month. The Food Bauk
has given her and her family assistance several times.

Mr. and Mrs. W. have applied for welfare assistance, including food staiaps.
However, before they could receive their first check, they had no money to buy
food. The Welfare Dept. arranged to pay for housing in a low-cost apartment
hotel, but could not pay for food. The Food Bank was asked to provide help.

GROUP =

Mr. and Mrs. C. have four childre... He ha:' been receiving unemployment com-
pensation which has recently expired. Bei:; unable to qualify for public assist-
ance other than food stamps, they have very little money to buy food or even
to buy food stamps. They have contacted the Food Bank for food asgsistance
several times.

KeNn BAXTER,
Coordinator, Magnolia Food Bank.

DeENNY PPark Foonp Bang—2Mni, ITanord DBakke

sStarted at the end of Nov., .970. At flrst they weve serving mostly singl  guys
between the ages of 18 and 50 who were referred to them by the Firsce Ave.
fervice Club. They are serving more and more families. Food stamps are too
expensive for these people and to have a chunk of money at one time is next to
impossible. Many of the men are unable to get public assistance because they
are cousidered able bodied, Init most of them cannot get more than casual labor
to meet the hand te mouth needs. Comniadities wou id help these people. Those
men :lso have a hard time getting foed stamps beenuse they lack cooking
facilitics.

Neighbors [n Need provides one day's feod—valued ut about $500.

Wholesale food is pu-chased with weekly contribntious from the areas 9
churehes. This amount is nsually aronnd $300-%600, and will huy one day’s food.

One days food comes from food contributions from the nreas 9 churches.

1. G,ALIL is a single fellow, 43 years old, who lives in downtown Seafttle and is
unable to get work, IIe has usually worked as a laborer. He is nnable to get
public assistanee beeause he is between 18 and 30 and is able bodied. He does
get Food stinps somnetimes but doesn’t always have the auount needed to buy
then. He depends heavily on the fuod center, usunlly onece & week.

2. aMrs. W. is about 48 years old. She lives in and manages a cheap hotel on
1st Avenue. She has a room and is paid $30.00 a month. She ix caring for a
three year old girl left in hier charge. She would rathes try to make it on her
own instead of trying for publie assistance. It iy doubtful she could get it any-

182



Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1708

way since the cbilé is not hers. She has come to the Food Center three times
and probably will have to continue coming because only three days supply is
distributed due to the high numbers of people in need.

3. Mr. and Mrs. N.J.—Mr. N.J. is 54 years old and Mrs. N.J. is in her mid
40'’s. They have three children—-two teenagers, one eleven or .welve, Mr. N.J.
had been injured at work and was attempting to get industrial accident insurance
but v-as having many complications getting through all the red tape. His wife
has respiratory trouble and is unable to work. They were provided onongh food
for a few days and given the location of the Food Center neare. - Lem. It was
obvious that Mr. N 1.’s pride was hurt. He had held off asking w. ..l they were
down to nesvly nothing. He expressed disbelief that he would ever be in the
posicion thart he and Lis family were in now.

Hica PoinT Foop DANK-—~MARLENE JOY - SON

They have been in existence for four years and served 150 families in 1969,
300 in 1970 and is currently serving over 100 families per month. Information
is taken over the phone and a week’s supply of food is delivered to the family’s
residence. Fifty-six families have been served during the last two weeks.

'I;he following is a small sampling of cases coming in during the last two week
period:

1. Mr. & Mrs. B., a West Seattle family of five. They ran out of food and needed
help unti] the first unemployment check was received.

2. Mr. V. H. of West Seattle. Two families moved together to share expenses.
Eleven people living under one roof. One family would te receiving unemploy-
ment check in two to three weeks. No information on the other family. V. H.
callei again this morning. He had received food stamp authorization, but still
needed help unti! unemployment ckheck was received. He should have received
emergency food stamps.

3. A, J.,, West Seattle family of six with two small habies; one six months old
and one fourteen months old. Needed milk for children. Family is receiving
public assistance but is finding it .nadequate.

4, P. K.—Mother with child has just moved from California to West Seattle.
She was on public assistance but had not received check since moving.

SEATTLE MENTAL HEALTH CLIN —WALK-IN CLIENT

J. D. came to SMHI to get help in getting food. He receives a mouthly welfare
check of §141.0C. He normally spends $100.00 on rent, $10.00 for food stamps and
has $31.00 left to meet other needs. He had incurred additional debts because he
had been sick with hepatitis. He was unable to imeet the food astamp price. He had
just puarchased one dozen cggs for 28 cents and had 10 cen.Z lefit in his pocket.
He said that he wished he could get commodities like he had i Oregon.

UNIVIBSITY Foov BANK—DIOK PETERSON

Dick Peterson, the coordinator of the University Food Bank could not give
specific cases becaure they only ask for the person’s name, address and if he is
participating in any public assistant programs. They try to inform people of
programs that might help them. They have served 3,800 people in the last six
weeks, Last week in less than eight hours they served 572 people.

‘2-uesday’s food is provided by seven churches in the University area.

Wednesday’s food is provided by FOCUS.

Thursday’s food is bought with money donations from the seven churches. The
arnount averages from $300 to $500 weekly. Between 37,000 and $9,000 has becn
donated since the food bank opened in December 13, 1£70.

CENTRAL F0o0p BANK—PEGGY MAYS

1. NBL, a form%r mental patient just out of the state hospital four months,
had been found a honse in South ‘Seattle by a caseworker, I guess which she found
inconvenient bezause she hed t0 come to Capitol Mill for many services she could
receive. After ‘velfare cuts, she only had an allowance of 350 a month for rent.
A volunteer for FISH took her to look at rooms. They saw rats crawling across
floors and & lot of dirt. They found her a place on 8th and Pine. She shares - hath
with twenty people, and has a funny quirk of wanting a daily bath. Many uimes
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there is vomit in the bath tub. She needed food from tihe fo0d bank when she first
came to them. It is feared that she will be back in an institution in ~ short time.

2. M.D. unemployuient expired. He came in only twice to the food bank. Shortly
thereafter he found work and now brings food Into the food bank twice a week.

3. B.L. is currently a non-drinking alcoholic. She has a son at Fort Warden
(juvenile center). She and two men who all had gone to A.A. together for cure
decided to try to rent a house together to cut expenses. Her social worker told
her she would not get her son back if sne rented the house with her two friends.
3he cannot afford food stamps.

L Mr. B.W. was layed off at Todd Shipyards. He has been out of a stea’y job
for sixteen months., ‘He got sick and had to have mouth surgery and was unable
to collect his unemployment. He got Medieaid. His wife has tried to find work

but is unskilled. They lost their home and Recause he was able to find casual
labor, he hed to go every month for reces.- .. "‘on for food stamps. FISH veople
thought maybe the wife could get food stan: ney were told that as long 8 she

lived with her husband she could not.



Item: 2—Material Submitted by Other Than Witnesses

FROM MRS. DORIS L. THORNTON

———————

CoMMUNITY AEALTH SERVICES ADMINISTRATION,
Washington, D.C., September 10, 1971.
. GFORGH S. M CGOVERN,
gl?crzlir?nan, Senate Seleot Coramittee on Nui . Jion and Human Needs, U.S. Senatz,
Washington, D.C.
Deak Mr. CHAIRMAN : The Suppiemental Food Division, Wasbingtor, D.C. re-
cently received a copy of Phil Olsson’s testimony before the Senate S.n.mct Com-
mittee on Nutrition and 72 :inn Needs on July 22, 1971. In his test_lmony f\h'.
! Olsson expressed reservations about the Supplemental I_"qod Program's effective-
! ness in achieving its stated goal which is to supply additional foods to prem}a_nt
women and infants and preschool children, the high costs involved in adminis-
| tering the program, and the inability of the prorram to reach sufficient num-
' bers of the tavget group. I would like to address ..gself to these three points
as they relate io the Supplemental Food Program in the District of Columbia,
which is the largest program in the United Statcs.

It is difficult to evaluate food assistance programs. Although the Food $tamp
Program provides a farmily with greater purchasing power. no one can insure
if the products purchased are high ir nutritive value and food ure necessary
and the Supplemeiital Food Program provides these nrograms.

The reason for implementing the Supplem.utal Feod Program was to provide
extra foods tc pregnant women, infants and preschool -hildren as the impor-
tance of an adequate diet during these periods is especially recognized. Approxi-
mately 40,000 bags of Supplemental Food are distributed to pregnant and post
partum women, infants and ¢! ildren in the District of Columbia for the month
of August. ITufant mortality rates for the District of Columbia were 20/1000 in
1968 and 1969: later figures are not available from the vital statigties branch
of the Communmity ealth Services Administration although the infant mour
tality rate is expected to drop.

The Supplemental Food Program budget for Fiscal Year 1972 is 450,000 M10w-
ever these monies do not go totally to administrating the delivery of United
States Department of Agricuitnre commalities as was inferred in Mr. Olsson’s
testimony. The Supplemental Food Division iaitinied nutvitional counseling in
Well Baby Clinics in the District of Columbian. The Dvision also prepares edu-
cational materials, presents lecture nand conducts discussions in the fields of nu-
trition, food preparation and consumer education to mothers of children in Day
Care Centers. to Homemnkers Services, Inc., and countless other community
groups in the community which are not szerviced undor other programs. Indi-
viduals not receiving health care are located and tolo of the services available
to them. incinding the Supplemental Food Program. This stmmer the Supple-
mental Food Division participated in ™ealth Day at Keunedy Playground by
distributing cduecational materials and alerting individuais s to bow they
conld participate, Further promotion of the progrium was made in conjunction
with the Lead Mobile Testing U'nit, circulating in the Model Cities area, and the
Sunnner in oo Parks programs. Mass media, 1. V.. radio (Spaiish and English)
and newspapers ave used to edueate the public about nutrition and sound buy-
ing practices.

Supplemental Foods were used last vear as a1 vehicle for teaching nutrition
in junior and senior highs; this was thought to be especially beneficial to preg-
nant teenagers remaining in schools. It is evident that our educational pro-
grams are varied. Severai publications are available in Spanish and another
\}---‘.)licutl(m is currently being tianslated in:-Chincse. The Subphiemental Food

ovram keeps informed over thirty nutritionists, employed by the District of

E lClnmbia gove,nment on Sur%lomentm F'ood Program changes and supplies
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them with nutrition education materials to distribute to their patients. In all
our ventures we educate individnals in the field of food and nutrition as well as
inform individuals about the Supplemental Food I’'rogram.

As for Mr. Olsson’s statement that Supplemental Food may not be reaching
tha target group but may iu fact be shared by the entire family, my ouly com-
ment is that it is anrealistic to think that any family will prepare two meals,
one contairing Supplemental Food and the other containing food purchased from
the grocery store. It is reasonable to assume however that with the use of Supple-
mential Food mere food is available to the family and thus the pregnant women
and ycung children will be benefitted.

As to the inconvenience of pregnant women transporting home heavy bags,
this is true also in the supermarket. At one distribution center Red Cross volun-
teers do provide rides home for patieuts with Supplemental Food Ti::2 on
designated days. A mobile distribution center, which is used in some r. . sums
would also facilitate delivery of Supplemental Foods.

I thank you for reviewing this lengthy letter but thought it imperative for the
sSenate Select Committee on Nutritio:. and ITuman Needs to have another view-
point of the Supplemental FFood PProgram in the District of Columbia.

Sincerely yours,
Mrs, Doris L. THORNTON,
Chief, Supplemental Food Division.

FROM JOSEPII A. WALSH

MEAD JOHNSON LLABORATORIES,

EBvansville, Ind , July 23, 1971.
Hon. G12oRGE McGOVERN,

Chairman, Selcect Committec on Nutrition and 1Humar Necds, U.S. Scnatc,
Washington, D.C.

DeARrR SENATOR McGOVERN : Attached is a Report to the Select Committee on
Nutrition and Human Needs that you requested. I trust this is the informa :on
and recommendation you li.ui in mind to be vead into your bearing raocord. If

there is any further information that you need, we will be only too happy to
supply it.
Sincerely,

. JoseE?H A. VO ALSIHE,
Dircctor, Hospital and Government Affairs.
Enclosures.

U.S. SENATE,
SELECT COMMTITTEE ON NTUTRITION ANDp HUMAN NEEDS,

Washington. D.C., July 22, 1971.
Mr. JoserH A. WALSH,

D cctor. Hospital Sales and Govcernment Ajffairs,
g ad Johnson Laboratories,
Fransville, Ind.

DeEAR MR, WaALsH : The Select Commniittee on Nutrition and Human Needs,
which I chair, conducted a one-tday hearing into the Supplement Food Program
for groups at high risk to mainutrition: pregnant . (1 lactating women, and
young children. 1 understand from my staff that you have had direct experience
with the program in the course of developing icon-enriched and other iafant
formula preparations.

It would be very helpful te the Committee if you cculd submit, for the record,
. brief account of your ouservations of tike Supplemencal Food £rogram and even
some of the possible modifi ations that You fe<l might improve the administration
of thie prograni. I believe the perspective of a business concern would be particu-
larly useful in light of the administrative difii 'ulties encountered in the program.

I understand how valuable your time 1nust be and wish to thank you in advance
for any offort this may entail on your part.

Sincerely,
GEORGE MCGOVERN,

1 9 e Chairman.
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REPORT TO SELECT COMMIITTEIZ ON NUTRITION AND IIUMAN
NEEDS

By Joserii A. WALSI, DIRECTOR, HOSPITAL SALEsS AND GOVERNMENT AFriAIRS,
MEAD JOiiINsON LABORATORIES, IIVANSVILLE, IND.

In recent years, there has been a great deal of discussion on the nutritional
needs of children and the existence of malnutrition in the United States as
it relates to infants and children. The recent prelimin&ry report by HEW
on the 10-state nutritional survey indicates the vitamin and iron deficiencies
that exist in tlhe States surveyed. These preliminary datn compiled showed that
iron deficiency nnemia was found in as mnany as 42 percent of the people examined
in Louisiana and that 2¢ percent of the cbhildren from ages 1 to G were deficient
in vitamin A in Soutli Carolina.

In 1970 HIEW published a booklet* authored by Samuel J. Fomon, M.D.
titled. ‘“Prevention of Irom Deficiency Anemia in Infants ana Children of Pre-
school Age.” Dr. Fomon states, “Iron-deficiency anemia is almost certainly the
most prevalert nutritional disorder among infants and children in the U.S.”
He furtber states, ‘“Prevention is feasible and the group primarily affected can
be readily identitied as children between 6 to 24 months of age. The question
is not whether iron-deficiency anemia can be prevented but rather which ap-
proaches to prevention are mgc . practical. The importance of a fully adequate
diet is self-evident.”” This opinion concerning iron deficiency has, with few
exceptions, general acceptance by the medical community.

The American Academy of Pediatrics on December 135, 1970 published in
the Academy Journal a statement** by their Committee on Nutrition recommend-
ing the use of iron-fortified for ~ulas for infants from birth to 12 months of age.

The area that is of most co -rn to physicians and scientists in nutritional
research is the effect that malnuw.«tion has on mental growth and development.
While this area needs further clinical investigation, there has been a great deal
published in literature concerning this subject.

Myron Winick, M.D., in the May 21909 issue of The Jowrnal of Pcdiatrics states,
“The complex of sociceconomic evils, which includes malnutrition tends to
produce retarded development.”” He suggests, “More data must be collectied.
but th= evidence is becoming more and more “weigl: - hat malnutrition it infancy
nerma:ently affects the minds of the children who hunve been afflicted. The details
have =still to be worked out. How much undernutiition? What kind? When, if
ever, is tiie brain no longer susceptible? How severe is the retardation? In
other words, the degree is still an open question, but certainl> severe malnutricic.a
of young infants will produce significant brain damage.”

From evidence that is present, it would seem appropriaie that an infant feed-
ing program be developed that would supply free rtormu.a with iron to those
infants who are born to families at or below the poverty level, At present there
are only a few Federal programs that supply free formula with iron to infants
born into poverty families:

1. USDA-Supplemental Food Program.—This program is presently sup-
plying evaporated milk but will purchase a formuia product with iron in
the next few months.

2. USDA-P:lot Food Certificate Program.

3. OBO-Bmergency Food Program. }

4. Model Citiea Program.—Formula program is included as part of the
health component of the Baltimore program.

5. USPES—C.D.C.’8 Nutriticnal Program.—Funding of this program is
very limited.

None of these above programs adequately fllls the need for an infant feeding
program for needy infants. The USDA Supplemental Food program is in the
process of purchasing iron-fortified formula products to replace evaporated miik.
The iro: ‘1 forinula product will be made available in the Supplemental
Food m .4 within a few months. This r.. "duct will contain a USDA label
and wil. _¢ distributed through the USDA Supplewmental Food Depots. This
will necessitate the mother going to the depot to receive a case of formula—
weight 26 1bs.—ana then carrying or transporting it tc her hanme. The adminis-
trative cost to supply a formula in this manner is ulso a consideration,

*See following, p. —.
*5See following, p. —.
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The USDA's Pllot Food Certlilcate Program renlly secms to offer the best
possibility as far as distribution of a formula product to the mother Is con-
cerned. Food certificates are distributed to mothers. These certificates are
redeemnble through food and drug retall outlets, These stores are generally close
to her home aud open from early mo:ning to late evenings. The Food Certificate
program allows the mother u cholce of formula. She Is able to purchase the
product she Is familinr with, or the one her infant was fed in the hospital, a
consideration which Is nsunlly the declding fretor with most mothers in forizula
selection. The problem with the ¥ood Certificate program, which w»s trsted In
Chicago is that it allowed the mother & choice of:

Unflavored whole mil’: fortifled with vitamin D;
Low fat milk fortitied with vitamins A and D;
Skimmed milk fortified with vitanilus A and D
Nonfat dry milk fortified with vitamins A and D;
Evaporated milk;
. Concentrated liquid or powdered infant formula “preferably” enriched
with iron; or
7. Instant precooked infant cereal “preferably” enriched with iron.

By allowing such a wide selection of products, it is quite obvious that a mother
whose knowledge of nutrition s very limited, may be thoroughly confused. She
probably would prefer to purchase whole milk so <he entire fanily could beneZt
from the food certificatcs. The recently publisted report on the Food Certificate
program indicates the objective of supplying iron-enriched formula to th.s grocup
was not met. An additional reason for this taflure (not acknowledged in the re-
port) could well be due to the program's “official food 1ist” that merely stated
an infant formula “preferably” with iron be used.

A 1066 study of Iron Deficiency Anemia in Chicago by Morten Andelman and
Bernard Sered, showed that 76 percent of the cLildren studied had hemoglobins
of 1exs than 10 gm. per 100 ml. of blood and were therefore anemic. This stuéy
was conducted in the same area of Chicago where the Food Certificate program
operates. Based on the findings of the Andelman and Sered studies, the Food
Certificate program should only include an fron-fortified formula.

There have been other program efforts to meet the nutritional needs of poor
infants. For exanple, severnl Public Health programs in various parts of the
country have been using OEO Emergency Food Program funds to purchase iron-
fortifled formula products for the impoverished infants in their community.
While Emergency Food program funds are not normally used for the direct pur-
chase of formulr, it has been found necessary that these programs use OEO
Emergency Food funds for infant formula purchases when no other source of
funding for such a program is available in theix areas. This program makes di-
rect purchase of the formula product and distributes it to the mother elther
throngh a clinic, home delivery, or depots. The same problems of formula product
dlstribution to the mother eyist with this program as mentioned with the Food
Supplement programs, Also the cost of program administration may be very high.

The Model Citles program in Baltimore is supplying iron-fortified formula to
Infants born within the Modol Citles Area. In this program, the Baltimore Health
Department purchases formuln and distributes it directly to the recipient’s resi-
dence. The administrative cost of this program wus £06.061 or 45% of the totnl
budget of $212,184 (1970 budget,) This administrative cost would appear to be ex-
ceedingly high.

The Nutritional Program under the Center for Disease Control (of the U.8.
1’'ublic Health Service) is in the process of funding an infant formula Program
in Queens, New York. Detalls at this time are not known. No other infant feed-
ing formula program is currently teing funded by C.D.C.

The experiences of the aforementioned programs highlight three major prob-
tems associated with current infant feeding programs:

1. Distribution of products to the motber.

2. 'High administrative costs.

3. The li‘iellhood that the mother will not choose to bny an iron-fortified
formula.

It would appear that these three problems could be resolved by using the
existing methods of distribution—food and drug retall stores, and by using a
Food Certificate or Formula Stamp that could only be redeemed for an iron-
tfort'fled formula product. The retailers could redeem these Formula Stamps
through the same redemption channels used for Food Stamps or Post Offices.

198
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Any suceessful formula program would involve hosplitals as well as all Publie
Health Ageucies—Federal, State, county and clty. On discharge from the
hospital, a mmother could be supplied 2 Formula Stamp or $tamps good for a
30-day supply of iron-fortified infant formula. She would be advised—or an
appointment nrranged—thnt she is to visit the Raby Health Station in her aren
approximately 30 days after discharge: for a first month’s check of the infant. At
that time she wonld also receive, in addition to the physical examination of the
infant, another supply of Fornla Stamps good for another montl'’s supply of
formula. This clinic and formula tie-in would not ouly assure the infant’s recetv-
ing a healthy nutritional start during the first year, but would also increase
the opportunity for a proper immunization pregram and coatinuous preventive
teatth care for these soclo-ecconomieally deprived Infants.

Any good program also requires an intensive edneational campaign which in-
clhudes parents, public health and professional persounnel. It shiould likewlise con-
toin n prenatal program. It is n well-known fact that birth weights of Infants
born to undernourished mothers are genermlly lower-—and thiere is a high in-
cidence of premature infants—than those of infants born to mothers of good
nutritionnl status, Devel-pment of the brain and other vital organs of the fetus
is dclayed by poor nutrition in pregnancy, especinlly during the last trimester
in which growth needs are the greatest. Fetlal stores of protein, vitamins and
minerals may also be decreased if the mother is malnourished.

Wherever they exist, Maternal and Infant Care Projects could be automat-
teally included in such a program to assure proper nutrition during the prenatal
period.

In an infant feeding program, consideration should also be given to the child
who may be allergic to milk. Over 5% of the infauts in the U8, do not tolerate
cow's milk formulas well, and require milk substitute tormulas. The nutritional
development of these infants depends ou the availability of a sound milk sub-
stitute formula. It is necessary that these formulas be included in infant feed-
ing programs to assure the allergic infunt of a good nutritional start. The milk
substitute formulas could be purchused with the Formula Stamps at the authoriza-
tion of health professionals.

The infant feeding cost for the program described would be approximately
$125-$150 per baby per year for a concentra ted Hquid iron-fortified infant formula
product. (Hypoallergenic formulas would be slightly higher in cost.) This cost
per baby appears to be insignificant when compared to the henefits, The children
would liave n better opportunity for normal gzrowth and development, and sub-
sequent intellectual achievement. The first yoar is obviously extremely crucial
for the proper development of these socioeconomically deprived infants. Every
effort snould be wade to achieve good nutrition and thus avoid Irreversible dam-
age effecting the future learnlng and work abllity of these infants.
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Newsletter Supplement - December 15, 1970

COMMITTEE STATEMENT

Committea on Nutrition

American Academy of Pediatrics

In itx recent statement on iron, !
the Committee on Nutrizion empha-
sized the vilue of dronsfortified,
proprictary milk formulus for the pre-
vention of iron<deficiency anemin of
wfancy. Despite this recommenda-
tion. the most recent marketing in-
formation available to the Committee
shows that more then 70 percent of
the proprictary formulas currently
prescribed by physicians do not
contain ndded iron.

The reasons for continuing routine
usce of formules not foetified with
iron are not entircly clear. One
reason may be that some physicians
stil} believe iron additives increase
the incidence of feeding problems or
gastrointesting) disturbances. There
is no documented evidence that this
is a significant problem.

The Committce stongly recom
mends when proprietary formulas are
prescribed  that  iron-supplemented
formulas be used routinely &8 the
standard — that is. that this bo the
rule rather than the exception. There
seems to bo little justification for
continued general use of proptictary
formulas not fortified with iron. The
Committee is fully awnre that only a
small percentage of American infants
are fed proprictary formulas ofier B
months of age. Fluid who! milk
tavailuhle in bottle or ¢ o0) o
evaporated mitk, buth of which cons
(in only trace ameants of iron, ure

1 Committee  on Nutritioe:  fron
balance and requircments in intancy.
Pediafrics, 43:134, 1969,

IRON-FORTIFIED FORMULAS

substituted at the time of greatest
iron necd and highest prevalence of
iron<deficiency onemra. The infunt's
diet is usunlly deficient in iron,
unless  other fouds are carefully
selected  to insure  adequate iron
intake.

Since the major dictary component
during infancy is milk, two courses
of action should be teken:

1. Pediatricians  and  other  health
professionals should engage in
program of public tducation o
convince American mothers to
provide their infants with a
source of dietary iron. This can
be achieved by continuing an
iron-fortified formula as long as
the infant is bottle fed. 69d then
using the same iron-sortified
formula as beverage milk olong
with the usual solid foods until
the infant is at least 12 months
of age.

2, fron-fortified fluid whole milk or
avaporated milk should be made
available for infant [eeding.
Although iron-forlified.  fluid
wholo milk is sold in a few
locahties, this type of milk has
not met with widespread accept-
ance. This lack of acceptance
has heen due, in parl, to the
objectionahle color changes scen
whan the milk is vaed in cooking
or in coffec and to the nccoler-
ated  mbe  of development  of
rancidity in pastourized  whole
milk. However, this  objection
should not deter the uwe of this
type of milk for infant feeding.

Asiinied wlh DS MILIDN OF INe AMriin Acloemy of Pegietrics, Masd Jornson, 1970
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Considerable pubtic and profes-
sional educntion about the use of
iron-furtified milk would be wec-
eannry tu Bssure ite use.

The knowledge and means to
prevent iron deficiency as a siynifi-
cant pediatric prodlem are available
pow, As a first step in dealing with
this major public health concem.
proprictary formulas, when used for
infant  feeding,  should  be  iron-
fortified.

COMMITTEE ON NUTRITION

L. J. Fiter, Jr.. M.D.. Chairman
Lewis A, Barness, 0. ’
Richard B. Goldbluom, M.D.
Malcolm A. Holliday, M.D.
Robert W. Miller, M.D.
Donough O'Brien, M.D.

Howard A. Pearson, M.D.
Charles R. Scriver, M.D.
William B. Weil, Jr.. M.D.
Chsrles F. Whitten, M.D.
Coravitants

Joequin Cravioto. M.D., M.P.H,
0. L. Kling, Ph.D.



Q

ERIC

PAruntext provided by eric

1716

PREVENTION OF
IRON-DEFICIENCY
ANEMIA IN
INFANTS AND
CHILDREN OF
PRESCHOOL AGE

IR VA

0



1717

PREVENTION OF
IRON-DEFICIENCY ANEMIA
IN INFANTS AND CHILDREN
OF PRESCHOOL AGE

Samuel J. Fomon, M.D.

(Medical Consultant in Nutrition,
Maternal and Child Health Service)

Department of Pediatrics
College of Medicine

University of Iowa

IRON-DEFICIENCY iMIA is almost cer-
tainly the most prevaler tritional disorder among
infants and children in e United States. Etiology
is known, prevention i asible, and the group pri-
marily affected can b readily identified as those
between 6 and 24 mo hs of age. The question is
not whether iron-deficiency anemia can be pre-
vented but rather which approaches to prevention
are most practical. The importance of a fully ade-
quate diet is self-evident; that this booklet empha-
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sizes iron nutritional status should not obscure the
importance of striving for adequate intakes of all
essential nutrients.

Definition of anemia

For purposes of this "oolict, anemia is arbi-
trarily defined as a state in which the concentration
of hemoglobin is less than 10.0 gm./100 ml. of
blood or the hematocrit is less than 31. The ar-
bitrary nature of this definition should be stressed
and it may be noted that various other concentra-
tions of hemoglobin have been proposed. Thus, the
Committee on Nutrition of the American Academy
of Pediatrics states that “hemoglobin levels as low
as 11 gm./100 ml., and hematocrits as low as 33%

- should be considered ‘normal’.” Similarly, a
WHO Scientific Group on Nutritional Anemizs
(1968) has recommended that hemoglobin con-
centrations less than 11.0 gm./100 ml. be used tc
define anemia in children from age 6 months to 6
years (but greater concentrations for older indi-
viduals). A value of 10.0 gm./100 ml. has been
chosen as a reference point for this publication
because more reports in the literature provide data
on frequency of hemoglobin concentrations belov.
10.0 gm./100 ml. than below any other arbitrarily
assigned value.

If anemia is hypochromic and microcytic, it is
reasonable to assume that it is caused by iron
deficiency. However, development of morphologic
changes in the erythrocytes appears to bc a less



1719

sensitive index than other available measurements,
including plasma iron, iron-binding capacity and
percent saturation of transferrin. Recommended
methods for these determinations are given in the
Appendix.

Prevalence of anemia

Anemia as defined above (concentration of hemo-
globin less than 10.0 gm./100 ml.) is frequently
encountered among infants and young children
of low socioeconomic status. Although it is seen
less frequently among infants of similar age cared
for by private practitioners in many geographic
arcas, iron-deficiency anemia is probably the most
frequent nutritional deficiency disease in these
children also.

Two reviews (Fomon, 1967a; Filer, 1969) and
several recent reports of surveys have provided evi-
dence that iron-deficiency anemia is common in
some localities in the United States and relatively
uncommon in others. Table I summarizes the more
important recent studies. The relation of prevalence
to age is well demonstrated by data from projects
providing Comprehensive Health Services for
Children and Youth: anemia was found in 28.5%
of 1- to 2-year-old children, in 9.2% of 2- to 3-
year-old children and 2.8% of 3- to 6-year-old
children (Systems Development Project, 1968).
Among Negro children in Washington, D.C,,
Gutelius (1969) found anemia in 46% of 6- to 23-
month-old children and in 12% of 2- to 5-year-old
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children.

The great variability in prevalence of anemia
in various parts of the United States is apparent
from a comparison of data for infants from low
income families in large metropolitan centers
(Andelman and Sered, i1966; Systems Development
Project, 1968&; Gutelius, 1969) with data for in-
fants and young children in rural areas of Iowa
(Kripke and Sanders, 1970). The prevalence of
anemia among 4- to 6-year-cld children enrolled
in Head Start programs in five cities was found by
Pearson et al. (1967) to rangc from 0.6% in Hous-
ton to 7.7% in Augusta.

Possible reasons for widespread occarrence

An erroneous belief exists among many physi-
cians and nutritionists that iron is not absorbed
before 2 or 3 months of age and that therefore
it is useless to give iron during the first months of
lite. In fact, iron is absorbed efficiently by young
infants (Garby and Sjolin, 1959; Gorten et al.,
1963) and subsequently (by 3 to 4 months of age)
is utilized in formation of hemoglobin.

There is lack of awareness among professional
workers as well as parents that mcst unfortified
foods provide rather limited amounts of iron (Table
IT). For practical purposes, iron-fortified foods for
infants are limited to certain commercially pre-
pared forraulas (Table II, and cereals (Table III).
Infants in the United States are less commonly fed
iron-fortified formulas or cereals after 6 months
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of age than before that age (Fomon, 1967b).

Experience in several parts of the country in-
dicates that many parents are unlikely to carry
out a program of daily administration of medicinal
1ron.

Milk, a poor source of iron (Tabie II), is rather
frequently fed to infants in extremely large quan-
tities to the exclusion of iron-fortified foods and
other foods.

Approaches to the problem

Although certain infants can be identified as
being at unusual risk with respect to development
of iron deficiency, it is by no means possible to
identify all such infants. Therefore, efforts at
prevention require a two-fold approach: (1) special
measures directed at infants who can be identified
as likely to develop iron-deficiency anemia, and (2)
measures directed at all other infants, for whom
average daily intakes of iron from ome month
to 18 months of age should be no less than 6 mg.

Because it is unlikely that most infants will re-
ceive the recommended amounts of iron from
natural foods (Table II), prevention of iron-de-
ficiency anemia requires regular administration of
medicinal iron or of iron-fortified foods.

Sources of iron

Milk and formula: Human milk and cow’s
milk are poor sources of iron (Table II). Infant



formulas supplemented with iron (generally_to the
extent of 8 tc 12 mg. per quart) will provide 6 mg.
of iron ir the amount consumed by 1- to 2-month-
old infants (average intake about 700 ml.); older
infants consuming greater quantities of formula
will generally receive more than 6 mg. of iron from
this source.

Strained and jumior foods: Commercially pre-
pared strained and junior foods for infants are
combinations of the specitied food with water and
frequently with additional carbohydrate (starch
and/or sucrose). Therefore, the concentration of
iron in a strained or junicr food will usualily be
less per unit of weight than would be true for the
corresponding food not prepared for infants. Fer
example, the U.S. Department of Agriculture Hand-
book #8 (1963) lists beef chuck, choice grade,
cooked, braised or pot-roasted (81% lean, 19% fat)
as containing 49.4% water and 3.3 mg of iron per
100 gm. The section on baby foods of this Hand-
book lists strained beef as containing 809 water
and 2.0 mg. of iron per 10C gm. The figures for
the iron content of various strained and junior
foods in Table II represent a summary of data
from booklets supplied by the manufacturers.

Cereal: Since most dry infant cereals provide
50 to 70 mg. of zlemental iron per 100 gm. (14 to
20 mg. per ounce of dry cereal), slightly less than
one-half ounce of dry cereal (5-6 tablespoons) or
three ounces of a cereal-milk mixture as it is usu-
ally fed, will provide 7 to 10 mg. of iron (Table
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IID). It is important to note that commercially
available wet-paciked strained cereal-fruit combina-
tions are either unfortified with iron or fortified to a
lesser extent than are the dry cereals (Table III).

Most cereals that require cooking (e.g., farina,
oatmeal, rice, grits) are not fortified with iron or
are fortified at extremely low levels. However,
“Quick” and “Instant” Cream of Wheat are forti-
fied with iron to nearly the same e¢xtent as arc
sme dry infant cereals. One-half ounce of dry
“Ouick” or “Instant” Cream of Wheat (1 tbsp.) or
314 oz. (6-8 tbsp.) of the cooked cereal provides
6 mg. of iron.

Although a 1- to 2-month-old infant is unlikely
to consume sufficient cereal to provide 6 mg. of iron
daily, by rbout 4 months of age he will readily
consume such an amount. If the infant continues
to receive cereal daily, iron from this source plus
the small amounts present in many other foods
will assure an average daily intake of 6 mg. through
the first 18 montis of life.

M~dicina! Tron: For infants who do not reccive
iron-fortified joods beginning at 4 to 6 weeks of
age, medicinal iron, preferably ferrous sulfate, is
rccommended in dosage to provide at lcast 6 mg.
of elemental iron daily.

Recommendations

The intake of iron recommended here (average
of 6 mg. daily from age 1 to 18 mo-+ths) is some-
what less than that proposed by the Food and Nu-
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1-ition Board (1968) or the Committee on Nutri-
* on of the American Academy of Pediatrics (1969).
“'he Food and Nutrition Board has recommended
» mg. of elemental iron daily during the first 2
-rnonths of life, 10 mg. daily from age 2 to 6
-nonths and 15 mg. daily from 6 months to 3
years. The Committee on Nutrition has stated
that 1 mg./kg./day to a maximum of 15 mg. “if
begur at an appropriate time with respect to ini-
tial iron endowment, will provide sufficient iron to
maintain normal hemoglobin values in most in-
fants.” If hemoglobin corcentrations of infants
ar2 to be maintained at or above 11.0 gin/100 ml.
(the goal of the Committee on Nutrition), larger
intakes of iron will be neceszary than if concen-
trations are to be maintained at or above 10.0
gm./100 ml. as suggested here.

Much depends on the age at which dietary sup-
plementation with iron is begun and how regularly
this supplementation is provided. Thus, an average
Iintake of 6 mg. of iron daily from age one month
will provide a total intake of approximately 2,000
mg. of iron by age 1< _..onths. If the diet has not
been supplemented with iron during the first four
months of life, approximately 8 mg. of iron daily
between 4 and 12 months would be required to
achieve the same (2,000 mg.} total intake.

With these considerations in mind, the following
specific recoinmendations are offered:

1. A massive educational effort should be
undertaken to reach all levels of professional and
ancillary workers who counsel parents and,
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through use of mass media. to reach parents them-
selves.

2. Recommendations regarding diet of infants
and preschool children should include considera-
tion of r.eed for iron.

3. Vigorous efforts should be made to urge par-
ents to feed iron-fortified foods to infants and
toddlers.

Infants identified as likely to develop Iron-
deficiency anemla: Infants of low birth weight
(less than 2.5 kg.), those of multiple births (twins,
triplets, etc.) and possibly those born to mothers
with sevcral recent pregnancies, re prone to de-
velop iron-deficiency ancmia anc will require more
intensive preventive measures than will be needed
for the remainder of the infant population. In addi-
tion, anemia among infants and toddlers is known
to be endemic in certain local‘ties, perhaps reflect-
ing low body stores of iron of the women of child-
bearing age.! Infan.. in these groups should re-
ceive 10 to 15 mg. of elemental iron daily, the level
of intake being adjusted on the basis of determina-
tions of hemoglobin and/or hematocrit every 2 or
3 months. Use of medicinal iron will often be
necessary to achieve the required intakes.

All other infants: Iron-fortified foods (ie., iron-
fortified formula or cereal) cr medicinal iron should
be introduced into the diets of all infants by 4 to 6

1 The importance of maternal lron deficlency in the production of
iron-deficiency anemia in the infant remains a matter of controversy
(Oski and Naiman. 1966),
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weeks of age and continued until at least 18 months
of age. If this recommendation is followed, average
daily intakas of 6 mg. of elemental iron daily sho iid
be adequate to maintain concentrations of kemo-
globin at or above 10.0 gm./100 ml.

'

|
Application to maternal and child
health programs

The major effort in the prevention of iron-
deficiency anemia in infants and young children
should be an intensive educational campaign which
includes both professional workers and parents.
The need of the infant and child of preschool age
for iron should be stated repeatedly and in differ-
ent ways. The role of iron-fortified formulas and
iron-fortified cereals in the prevention of iron-
deficiency anemia nceds to be emphasized.

In the case of infants of needy families, who are
at special risk of developing iron-deficiency anemia,
the provision or distribution of iron-fortified for-
mulas, iron-fortified cereals or medicinal iron
should be considered.

For adequate evaluation of a program, baseline
data about the prevalence of iron-deficiency anemia
should be collected even before education»! or
other activities are initiated. Data on c«
tions of hemoglobin of infants and small c..... .n
should be collected through well-child clinics, pedi-
atric clinics, crippled children clinics, children and
youth projects, maternity and infant care projects,
clinical mental retardation programs and other spe-
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cial projects. In addition, incidence of anemia
among infants and children admitted to hospitals
in various geographic areas should be determined.
After instituting the proposed program of preven-
tion, subsequent determinations of hemoglobin con-
centration will permit assessment of its effective-
ness.

Information about infant feeding practices among
Jlow-income families with high incidence of iron-
deficiency anemia should be collected.
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Table I PREVALENCE OF

. Age Number of Percent
Location (yr.) Children Anemic *

Chicago <2 446 (76)
C&Y Projects ** 1-2 1,813 28.5
Washington, D.C. ¥a-2 226 46
Iowa 15-3 583 4
C&Y Projects ** 2-3 1,245 9.2
Brooklyn <5 1,359 25.5
Tennesace <6 15,681 —
Mississippi 1-5

Low income 210 24

Higher income 342 12
Washington. D.C. 2-5 189 12
C&Y Projects 3-6 3,153 2.8
Head Start 4-6 7,000

Houston 0.6

Jacksonville 1.7

Gainesville 2.8

Chicago 4.5

Augusta 7.7

* Concentration of, hemoglobin less than 10.0 gm./100ml. or hematocrit less than 3],
** Comprehensive Care for Children and Youth Projects.
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IRON-DFFICIENCY ANEMIA

Reference Comment

Andelman & Sered, 1966 Repeated testing of same infant
Systems Development Project, 1968

Gutelius, 1969

Kripke & Sanders, 1970 Rural areas

Systems Development Project, 1968

Hillmar. # Smith, 1968

Kutches 968 Rural areas; 20.9% had
hematocrits less thun 32

Owen et al., 1969

Gutelius, 1969
Systems Development Project, 1968
Pearuon. 1967

-
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APPENDIX
Laboratory Methods

1t is recommended that the concentration of hemoglobin
be determined by the cyanmethemoglobin method
(ICNND, 1963), and that the hematocrit (O"3rien et al,,
1968) be determined. A mean corpuscular hemoglobin
concentration of less than 31 gm./100 ml. of packed
Srythrocytes indicates ypochromia.

Determinations of iron concentration and iron-binding
capacity in serurn or plasma are also useful and can be
done by micro methods. Plasma or serum iron and iron-
binding capacity may be determired by the method of
Fischer and Price (1964). Concentrations of iron in
plasma or serum less than 60 .,g8./100 ml. suggest iron
deficiency (Hillman and Hende:son, 1969). Values 2bov-
360 ,g8./100 ml. are corsidered abnormal (Bainton and
Finch, 1964) although the range of normel differs some-
what from onr laboratory to another.

Percent saturation of transferrin is determined by di-
viding plasma iron by total iron-binding capacity and
multiplying the result by 100. It has been suggested
(Bainton arnd Finch, 1964; Smith. 1970) that percent
saturation of transferrin less than 16 indicates that avail-
ability of iron has become a limiting factor in erythropoie-
sis. Further studies on this point are desirable.
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The Case for Iron Supplements
in Infant Feeding Regimens

LLOYD J. FILER, Jr. University of fowa

The case rests on findings in numerous studies: That not only the premature but the
term, not only the poor but the prosperous, infant is at high risk of iron deficiency
befor. the end of the first year of life; that iron supplements delivered by routes

other than formula are ineffective; and that well before overt

iron lack may have significant]

Although hypochromic, microcytic anemia ia conaidered
the hallmark of severe nutritionsl iron deficiency — and in-
deed, as a rule, iron deficiency ia recognized only when
it lasts long enough to cause significant anemia — concern
over iron deficiency as primarily a hematologic problem
may be delaying recognition of its broader implicationa.
Recent observationa indicate that snemia fa but one ex-
pression, albeit an important one, of more generalized
problems attributable to nutritional iron deficiency. Some
of these other consequences have been only partially de-
fined thua far; it ia clear, however, that by the time inade-
quate hemoglobin synthesia has produced a significant
degree of snemia, the iron deficiency i already well ad.
vanced. Even if iron deficiency were not the most preva-
lent nutritional deficiency atate in the country wday, these
recent findings lend new urgency to detecting it as early
in life as it ia likely to occur, They also suggest that aimple
meaaurea can be inatituted early tc prevent iron deficiency
from developing.

At birth, tissue atorea of iron contribute relatively little
to an infant's iron endowment; the preponderance is in
the circulating hemoglobin. Thua the factors most crucial
in determining iron endowment are those contributing to
circulating hemoglobin mass. Since blood volume and,
hence, hemoglobin masa are s function of body we.ght,
total body iron depends first on birthwelght; the other key
factor is hemoglobin level at birth, which normally shows
considerable variability. Cord blood determinations have
indicated a hemoglobin range of from lesa than 14 gm/
100 ml to 22 gm. 100 m! and hematocrits from around
50% to close to 80%: . Differences between these extremes
may refiect differences in bedy iron amounting to as much
as 50 mg.

In the past it was thought that maternal iron atatus
might underlie this variability; there was some evidence
that infants born of iron-deficient mothers had reduced
Lemoglobin mass. Most studies, however, indicate that

222

anemia is detected,

y depressed tissue metabolism as well as blood oxygen transport.

maternal lron atatua has little effect. Augmenting iron
atores of already well-nourished muthers during pregnancy
appears to give a newborn infant no advantage. Other
experiments, in which a tagging dose of racioactive iron
has been given to pregnant women, suggest that even in
an iron-deficient woman, transfer of iron is adequate.
Evidently the developing fetus is a highly efficient para-
aite in this regard. More definitive atudies are atill needed
on infanta born to frankly anemic mothers; and other fac-
tore that might account for the variability in initial hem-
oglobin levela also need to be more precisely defined.

“The hematologic changea that ensue in carly infancy are
now better underatood. In the weeks following birth, the
hemoglobin level declines ateadily from iis initial high
point and the number of erythrocytes declines prepor-
tionately; the decrease ia attributable both to lack of ery-
thropolieais at thia time and ¢o the brief life apan of fetal
ved cells (usually from 70 to 75 daya va s normal span
of 120). Neonatal hemolysia occurring as a normal adjuat-
ment to the increased avallability of oxygen after birth
releasea a aubstantial amount of iron that i atored for
later use when erythropoiesis resumes. ‘The aize of thia
reserve and the time and rate at which it ia utilized have
been shewn to depend on the aize of the initial hemoglobin
mass,

In the term infant, recovery from this early phase usu-
ally begins at sbout two months with the initiation of
erythropolesis. In the premature infant, the physioclogic
anemia ususlly perslats longer, partly because of the
amaller initial hemoglobin mass but even more because of
the rapid growth rate, which nuay be double or triple that
of the term infant during this period. With growth there

Dr. Fuer is Meod Johnson Professor of Pedistric Nutrition et
lhavdtxfuqof!mmdcwq:hrcmo-hfm.
tior,, Americen Acodewmy of Fediatrics.
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is of courne a concomitant expansion
of vascular volume and hence a dilu-
tion of hemoglobin mass. Although
much of t»~ weight gain in the first
few montias of life is relatively avascu-
lar adipose tissue, this growth carries
with it an increased need for iron to
maintain adeguate hemoglobin syn-
thesis. Skeletal muscle growth adds
to the need because of ita iron-contain-
ing myoglobin component. The net
result in the premature infant is that
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hemoglobin levels may remain de-
pressed for four months or more; by
thia time, the iron storea preaent at
birth and augmented by iron released
from red cella during the early weeks
of life arec likely to have been ex-
hausted. The second fall in hemoglo-
bin concentration, which begins in the
fourth or fifth month, may thus pro-
ceed to s true hypochromic, microcy-
tic anemis unleas steps are taken to
prevent or correct it by providing an

Iron Requirements During First Year of Life

Weight

Tissue Iron

Increase over Birth Levels (1=Birth Levels)

IS e

Total Iron

R Fremature

Assuming 12.3 gm/100 ml os the optimal hemaglobin voncentration st one yeor of age.

other body iron content

have increased since

birth at the rates shown in the

groph; specific values are given in Uu table below (data from Schulman). Although both

term
course, lower. To achisve the

ond premature infants have a birth Hb af 19.0, the premature's total iron i, of

1 results Id require the term baby to

mkcuymlm“doﬁdr‘aflsam‘.ﬂwmfunadcﬁdlo]zasmg On a daily basis
thccmhbythwhnmlmrwulmtafoam‘ lhcprvmacunofoosmg

adequate intake of exogenous lron.
Infants at greatest risk of develop-
ing iron deficiency include both the
low-birthweight group and terrn in-
fants with unususily low hemoglobin
levels. Fetal.maternal transfusion or
excessive blood loas at dellvery mzy
be the basis for mome such casea;
others remain unexplained. The pos-
sibility of iron deficiency anemia in
such infants, particularly in the low-
birthweight group, ia generally appre-
ciated and the need for routine admin-
istration of exogenous iron in some
form has become accepted medical
practice. However, accumulating evi-
dence that the term infant may also
be at risk —~ and may require aimilar
protection againat nutritional iron de-
ficiency — has yet to be duly appre-
ciated It stands to reason that this
might be the case, since in both term
and low-weight infants the growth
rate ia fastest during the first year;
hence the need for iron would be
greater than at any later time.
A measure of the problem is re-
ve-led in the incidence of iron defi-
i & infants likely to
be nutrltion-lly deprived. Surveys of
both urban and rural poor consistently
show a high incidence of iron defi-
ciency 1 In a disadvantaged
population kv New York City, Haugh-
ton et al. found that 41.3% of infants
had low hemoglchin levels at one year
of age — as did 22.69% of children be-
tween one and three years of age. In
a atudy at the Washington, D.C.,
Children'a Hospital, 28.9% of infants
had low hemogiobin levela —not
counting the most severely affected
children, who had been aingled out
and treated. In rural Tennessee,
Hutcheson ct al. tested for iron defl-
clency in some 15,000 infants and
children attending publsc health clin-
ics. Anemia, a8 evidenced by a low
hematocrit level, waa present in
25.3% of white infants and in 38%
of nonwhites at one year of age.
Among infanta attending public
health clinica in Chicago, Andelman
and Sered found clinical evidence of
anemis in fully 769 of s newborn-to-
18-month-old group. Even such a high
proportion of iron-deficient infants
turns out to be far from atypical when
resvits of other surveys are reviewed.
One inference drawn from such
studies is that nutritionsl iroo dcfi-
ciency is a problem limited to certain
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infant populations, and that for those
in more fortunate clrcumstances the
iron need is readily met by an ordi-
nary diet. While it is true that efforts
to define the extent of iron deficiency
in the pediatric age group have been
largely confined to disadvantaged pop-
ulstions, the limited information that
is available suggesta that the problem
may be more general than that.

A Chlifornia study several years
ago by Sturgeon and coworkers indi-
cated that some 8% of term infants
developed signs of iron deficiency
anemia during the first year of life.
None of the families concerned were
dissdvantaged; all infants were under
pediatric supervision and followed a
recommended dietary regimen. In a
nations! study of preschool children
by Owen et al, the incidence of iron
deficiency anemia among infants and
young children was approximately
69%. In a study of some 600 infants
and young children in Towa, few of
thein economically deprived, Kripke
and Ssnders found evidence of iron
deficiency anemia in about 4%.

Calculating from even the lowest
of these figures putas a considerable
number of children at risk: Among
some 10 million children under the
age of three, the number with some
degree of anemis might well be in
excess of 400,000-

It should be noted, too, that in most
studies of iron deficiency, anc:-ra has
been defined in t-rms uf a8 hemoug.obin
concentration bel>w IC kiui/100 mi
o¢ a hematocrit lesa than 31%. Rut
from the outset thia value was arbi-
trarily assigned: according to current
thinking, the reference point might
well be set somewhat higher. Aa the
American Academy of Pediatrics’
Committee on Nutrition recently ex-
pressed it; “Between 3 and 18 months
of nges a hemoglobin of about 12 gm/
100 ml, or a hematocrit of 316%, may
be considered optimal. . . . Hemoglo-
bin levels as Jow a3 11 gm/ 00 mi
and hematocrits as low as 33% . . .
should be considered normal™ A
World Health Organization Scientific
Group on Nutritional Anemias recom-
mends that hemoglobin concentra-
tiona of less than 11 gmM 100 mi be
used to define anemia in children from
age $ix months to six year.

In progressive iron depletion the
storsge forms of iron, hemosiderin
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Hemoglobin Concentration (gm/100 ml}

b omm v o e s e et

Age in Months

] 1. 5. Privileged

American infonts, their hemoglobin

[E===4 U.S. Disadvantaged

Pakistani
Although rural Pakistant infants may be assumed to be no less dizsadvantaged than poor

at 18

ths are higher, Presumably

their lower growth rate, ateributable to lower caloric and protein intake, prevents to

some extent the dilution of hemoglobin mass that accompani

and ferritin, are first to be affected: a
bone marrow biopsy, if done, shows
little or no stored iron in marrow or
other reticuloendothelial tissuc. This
ja followed by n decrease in serum
jron level and a concomitant increase
in serum iron-binding capacity, re-
sulting in decreased transferrin satu-
ration. Genersally, transferrin satura-
tion of lcss than 15% has been con-
sidered indicative of iron depletion;
workers in the field now suggest that
tranaferrin aaturation less than 16%
is an indication that availability of
fron has become a limiting factor in
erythropeiesis. At this level most pa-
tients atudied have a hemoglobin of
at least 11 gm/100 mt and a hema-
tocrit of at least 33%. Development
of morphologic abnormalities in ery-
throcytes, including microcytosis and
hypochromia, are not likely to occur
until iron deficiency has persisted for
some time; hence other measurements,
including plasma iron, iron-binding
capacity, and percent saturation of
transferrin, are considered a more sen-

ez growth and weight gain.

sitive index of an infant’s iron status.

Interest in detecting evidence of
iron deficiency earlier in its course
reflects the growing rccognition that
anemia is pretty much the end point
in a process the early effects of which,
while still subtle, are not innocuous.
During the time the hemoglobin level
still indicates only minimal compro-
mise of blood oxygen transport there
may already be significant conse-
quences in other tissues and organ
systerns.

Over the years, nutritional studies
in Loth humana and enimals have
auggestedd that lack of iron early in
life might affect development of the
brain and nervoua system; the ques-
tion was never definitively tested. In a
recent study on this point, Howell and
coworkers in Philadelphia evatluated
some 45 iron-deficient preschootl chil-
dren in a high-poverty area. (Hemo-
globin levels were between 9.0 and
10.5 gm/ 100 ml; children with lower
levels, immediately treated, were not
available for the study.)} A series of
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Response of Cytochrome C to Iron
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Iron deficiency has baen shown to depress tissue concentrations of hema proteins. such
as ths cytochromes. that are essential to cellular metabolism. Greph at top indicates

levels of cytochrome C found in rats fed an ir

dofird

diet as d with control

values in normally fed rats. As lower graph o .ows, adding iron to the diet reverts
cytochrome C to normal rather promptly in the intestine (hemoglob i
also returns to narmal), but recovesy in muscle is slow (data from Dallman).

psychometr; testw to assess learming
ability was given each child; & non-
deficient sibling close in age was sim-
fiarly tested. Scores on atandard in-
telligence tests were about equal for
the study children and their controls;
however, tests of attentiveneas and in-
terest, critical to any learning task,
revealed significant impairment
among the iron-deficient. When the
deficiency was corrected, leamning pat-
terns improved. In another study,
Sulzer and coworkers at Tulane Uni.
versity evalusted learning perform.
ance in iron-deficient children attend-
ing a Head Start program. Measur-
able deficits were found; again, cor-

rection of the iron deficiency appeared
to eliminate them.

It is not suggested that lesrning
disablility among the poor can be at.
tributed solely to nutritional iron de-
ficiency, but surely the fact that be-
havioral ditferences could be recorded
adds import to the iron deficiency
problem.

The possibility of physical growth
impairment because of iron deficiency
was first considered some years ago
but dismissed as unlikely, in view of
evidence that the iron-deficient infant
app=ared to follow a normal growth
pattern except for a tendency to obes-
ity. Then studies of absorption of
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iron from exogenous sources showed
thst with every pesk increase in
growth rate a parallel increase oc-
curred in rate of iron absorption.
These key rcxperiments were per-
formed by Gorten et al. in Baltimore,
who also showed that utilization of
absorbed iron for hemoglobin synthe-
ais depends on bone marrow activity —
i.e., reticulocytosis — and is triggered
by a dilution of hemoglobin mass
secondary to growth and weight gain.
In comparing hematologic findings
among different groups of young chil-
dren, these investigators found a
lower mean hemoglobin concentration
in a disadvantaged group in Baltimore
than among rural infants in Pakistan
— presumrbly just as disadvantaged.
Analysis disclosed that the higher
mean hemoglobin concentration in
Pakist~ .i infants derived from a re-
duced ~ate of growth attributable to a
lower calorie and protein intake; this
prevented dilution of the hemoglobin
mass to the same degree and kept
their hemoglobin levels higher.
Despite evidence that absorption
and utilization of iron is growth de-
pendent, it still 1 ins to be proved
that limiting iron intake interferes
with growth. Recent longitudinal
studies in this country have linked
growth limitation more v overall nu-
tritional deficiency than to iron defi.
ciency per se, but more information is
needed. The sssociation of iron defi-
ciency with infection also requires fur-
ther definition. Early studies by
McKay more than 40 Years ago indi.
cated a higher Incidence of infection
in children with iron deficiency; sev:
eral more recent workers have con-
curred, but others report no differe
ence. The fact that infection can pro-
duce a secondary hemolytic anemis,
frequently superimposed on an iron
deficiency anemis, makes it difficult
to clarify the issue. It has not been
demonstrated that infectlon may be
secipitated by iron deficlency.

Currently, interest i3 focused
on more subtle cellular effects of iron
lack in various organ systems. Since
red cell abnormalities due to iron defi-
ciency are readily treatable, it has
been assumed that other cella respond
to treatment in a similar manner.
But when cell types are classified ac-
cording to rate of proliferation and
life span, the possibility of sharp dif-
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Effects of iron deficiency on myocondinm have bren studied by  soverely tron-deficient rat (lower clectron micrugraph); also, in
Condman, \Wanhaw, and Dallman. In myocardinm from a rat the iron-dchchent rat, many mitochondria include areas with only
fod a complete dict ad Wb (top), the mitochondria end wyofibrils o single lisaiting membeane mtead of the usual double mem-
have an erderly arrangement aot seen in myocasdiuve from o brane, Scale is 1u (Pediat Res -4:249, 231, 1970, by permisvion ).
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Changaex rn mnitocioasrdria i presence of
iron deficiency have e staediced Ty T3alf-
v andd Clooddraerns da Bie-oaane Bone marra
alvo  Top photo wr Icft oy erythrobastic
st frame o normal child: it contains por-
tions of a mocropbiagze (MMer . o geasnado-
crte- (€3, o erythrocyte 400 | and many
crgtlhaoblasts (E). Mitockhonddrie of erythro-
Blasty ore normal in siz. oand appearance.
Note difference v erythroblastic nost ot
ngprn e’ anuguiﬁrul’knl Froee intn-rfrﬁch'uf

clifld {couter). Arroua - dicates cutarged,
srrnctimes swolles or - s Tated arcas in
sritochondria. 1igher-y o vlew of one

fate orythroblast from e paticeat Dot -
tevenn ) shrows farges procping of mitochan-
dric, e abmormalicy in this type g coll
Nood 335 14:501-8506, 1970),

ferences arises. Rupidly rencewing cefl
pupulations, as in blood, are highly
susceptible to iron deficiency, but they
also appurently have the greatest pa-
tential for repaic. Where theyve is little
cell  proliferation, replaceiment by
normal cclls is less readily accom-
plished and the effectas of iron defi-
ciency could be more persistent. On
this basis, the detritmental effocts of
iron deficiency may be quite impor-
tant: l[ron-containing heme protceins
are a component of nll body cells and
vital intracellular enzyme functions
depend on their continued presence.
Whereas hemoglobin is  concerned
with oxygen transport to the ceils, the
miitochondrinl heme proteins are nec-
essary for utilization of oxygen to
produce cellular energy. Other cyto-
chromes in the endoplasmic reticulum
appear ta function in catabolism of
endogenous compounds and exogen-
onsly administered drugs.,

Studies by Gubler et ol and by
Deutter more thon o decade o deme-
onstrate<l]  thai  cyvtochrome  oxidase
systens were alfected in iror defis
cierncy. Currently, Dallman and co-
workers in California have been seck-
ing more precise data on how cyto-
chruomes and other hemie proteins are
affected by iron deficiency in tissuces
other than Blood. Tt has heen shown
experimentally that moderate iron de-
pletion during a brief perict of rapid
growth causes profound depression in
tissue heme protein concentrations, In
newborn rats so treated, cytochrome
C is reduced by almost 4052 in intess
tinal mucosa and skeletal nmrascle; at
this time growth is not stunted and
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anirmals nre Nnot severely anmnermic.

Histochermical analysis
biopsies shows cytochrormce repair
wicthinm =4 hours after iron-deficient
rats are treated with medicimal irom.
NRoapid cytochrome roepair has also bheen
showmn in thhe Ffeww pnaticents similarly
studied, occurring wWithin 3G houwurs
after initiartion of iromn therapy . On =
subcellualar level, IDPallrman and Good-
TIXIMTR hoave nalsoco demonserated mito-
chiondrinl abnorrmmalitieces in liver, raeonre,
arnd hone smarrow; again, thhese ore re-
versible wwith irom thheragsy .-

The fuauanctional COMSCOQUIETICass <>F
thhese tissue nncd cell changes with irTon
FefRcienc are ns yet only o mTmateer for
mpeculation. Clinically, iron-deficient
childrenn are Known to be apathexic
nnd irritable: withh treatmment thhere is
PpPrompt personality change. Could this
be o manifestation of early repair of

>f jejurnoal

cy tochromme oxidase SR ate TS FroaTese -
tional in brain metabolismma?™ T any
cmse

the FfHndinmng=s support the *“nmnew™
wieww of murritionmal iron deficiency as
Tmore than a hemarologic dimsordes.
Fortunately, by cnsuring sufficient in-
tale of exomgenous iron Fromas dicetary or
othier sources from the titne when it is
first Mmecded, such Ffunctionmnal Tmanifes-
tnations can be Prevented.

A Pprersistent mmiiscor cepricn. armongs
Physicians and mutritionises alike, is
chat liztle or mo asbsorptio:n of adrmin-
intered irom can occur in thhe first thiree
months of 1ife:s Red cell Dhrealkdown
Avaring that period yields more

iromn
than is umtilized for hemoglobin sy -
thhenis; hence irTo=a supplementation

wwoiald have mo effect on hhermoglobin
Pevel. X truth, iron is efficiently alt-
sorbed cdduring thhe carliest Tmonthhs; it
is alsco efficientiy utilized in hemoglo-
bin formntion. IDefinitive infaorrmation
i thiism Tegrarcad hoas heern obtanined Fromn
mtucddies =¥ low -Sirthweimght imfomnrs
whosc naccelerated gsroweth Toate, s
noted, creates o shnnrper dermand for
exopgenous iron. aing Iabeled-isotope
techmnigues., (Sorten -t =% . dermorns -
srrated absorption of orally adminis-
tered irorns as early as thhe fairst week of
1ifer. W hern & tracer dose of Fe®® wvwas
Eivern at thhat tirmme, a1 considerable pror-
tiomn was sfetectable in circularing he-
moglobhim =izx to eight weeks Iater.
Further studies by thhese and other
e ricers clearly showeddd thaat
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tiorsal iron deflaciency
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vented in low-weight infants by die-
tary iron supplementation.

For example, the Baltimore group
astudied the relationship of dietary
iron, growth, and rate of iron utiliza-
tion in two groups of low-weight in-
fants, one of which was fed an iron-
fortified formula providing 12 mg of
iron per quart and the other the same
formula without added iron. Strained
and solid foods were added to the diet
of each group on the same schedule.
Both groups showed a similar early
drop in hemoglobin concentrations,
but from the 14th week of life ¢n, the
infants receiving the fortified formula
had significantly higher mean hemo-
globin concentrations than the control
group. Hemoglobin concentrations
lower than 9 gm/100 ml occurred in
only 6.4% of treated infants, as com-
pared with 26.5% of control in{ants.
This difference would have been even
greater if control infants had not been
dropped from the study to receive
treatment as they developed anemia
(as 549 did by the age of six months).

Morcover, at 48 weeks only 39%
of infants who were not fed iron-
containing formula could be consid-
ered free from iron depletion, while
no iron deficiency anemia had devel-
oped in any child fed the fortified
formula. When infants who became
anemic were treated by being placed
on the iron-containing formula, the
mean quantity of iron utilized by them
for hemoglobin formation was 0.62
mg/day as compared with 0.15 mg/
day previously, a finding consistent
with the increased rates of absorption
and utilization previously observed in
the isotopic studies.

Clinical observations in full-term
infants add weight to these conclu-
sions: For example, in inner city

To compare the eflects of the type of milk
consumed on the iron nutrition of normal
tnfants, Hunter in Seatile followed 68 chil-
dren for 18 months. Groups I and 11 re-
ceived the same proprietary formula either
with or without added {ron; Group 1H,
homogenized whole cow's milk. No other
specific feeding instructions were given
the mothers. Iron deficiency was defined
as an Hb concentration below 11 gm/100
ml on two consecutive vitits ofter six
months of age plus penia, or ar a
transferrin saturation below 15%. Incidence
of iron deficsancy during the course of the
study is shown in the bar graph.
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Chicago, Andelman and Seved fed in-
fanty an iron-containing formula tor
the first six toc nine months of life;
solid foods were introduced according
to standard pediatric practice. All
were followed for i8 months, by
which time anemia had deve'oped in
9% (as compared with the 76% pre:
viously noted who developed iron defi-
ciency anemia). Interestingly, at one
year of age hemoglobin concentrations
in infants started on the iron-enriched
formula in thc hospital, “early start-
ers,” were significantly higher than
those in infants started on iron-con-
taining formulas at the time of their
first clinic visit.

In aSeattle study Smith and Hunter
followed three comparable groups of
term infants from birth to 18 months
of age: Little or no anemia appeared
in infants on an iron-supplemented
formula; there was a significantly
greater incidence in infants fed a non-
supplemented formula, and twice
again as much in infants on homogen-
ized milk. In all three groups iron in-
take from all sources provided at least
1 mg/kg/day, the currently recom-
mended intake for term infants. (For
prematures and others with special
needs the recommendation is for 2
mg/kg/day.)

From such studics has come impor-
tant practical information on preven-
tion of iron deficiency anemia. First,
it has been shown that the efficiency
of absorption of various forms of die-
tary iron depends greatly on the food
in which the iron is contained. A typi-
cal portion of iron.enriched cereal may
fulfill an infant’s daily iron require-
ment but still not meet his needs be-
cause of poor absorption of the iron
used for cereal enrichment. One proof
is that iron enri-hment of infant cere-
als has brought no decrease in the in-
cidence of nutritional iron deficiency.

According to nutrition research,
iron in the form of ferrous salts is the
most readily absorbed; unfortunately,
this is nct the form presently used in
enriching cereal products. Sodium
ferric pyrophosphate and reduced
iron, the forms generally used in this
country, are relatively poor iron
sourcea. Moreover, even if they
weren't, infant dietary surveys indi-
cate that actually only a small portion
of deily caloric intake ir the first sev-
eral months is in the form of cereal.
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Logically, some form of milk would
seem the suitable vehicle for dietary
iron enrichment in infancy and, in-
deed, iron-containing proprietary milk
formulas have been available for more
than a decade. But they have never
gained much favor among physicians.
in part because of the lingering belicf
that iron binding by phosphate. in
milk renders the iron unavailable.
This could scarcely be true, or studies
with iron-fortiied milk formulas —
such as those cited — would not have
consistently shown imnroved iron nu-
trition. But some beliefs die hard.
According to @ recent survey by the
American Academy of Pediatrics’
Crmmittee on Nutrition, less than
30% of milk formuia> currently pre-
scribed by U.S. physicians contain
added iron, despite earlier committee
recommendations to physicians em-
phasizing the value of formula iron
enrichment. The complaint that iron
additives increase incidence of gastro-
intestinal distress is sometimes Cited
in explanation, although there is no
evidence that this is a significant clini-
cal problem. More typically, since nu-
tritional iron deficiency of the degree
commonly seen is rarely life-threaten-
ing, it is assigned fairly lcw priority
among health problems. To the ex-
tent that it is recognized as important,
it is tho"ight to be limited only to se-
verely deprived children. As has been
suggested, this may be too limited a
view. For more privileged infants, too,
iron lack may well be the most com-
mon nutritional deficiency.

In its most recent advisory, issued
late last year, the academy’s nutrition
committee “strongly” recommended
that iron-supplemented formulas be
used “as the rule rather than thc ex-
ception” whenever Pproprietary milk
formulas are prescribed. “There seems
to be little justification for continued
general use of proprietary formulas
not fortified with iron,” committee
members concurred.

Moreover, aince in practice propri-
etary milk formulas are rarely used
beyond the firat six months « € life, the
committee alno called for a1 educa-
tional effort on the part of rediatri-
cians and other health prof-;sionals
to convince mothers “to continue use
of an iron-fortificd formula as long as
an ir.fant is bottle-fed, and then use
the same iron-fortified formula as bev-
erage milk along with the usual solid

O
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foods until the infant is at least 12
months of age.” .

That cow's milk, often introduced
very early in life, adversely affects
iron nutrition is now well established.
The high-protein, low-iron content of
cow’s milk nppears to interfere with
blologic availability of iron; also,
enteric blood loss appears to be asso-
ciated with cow's milk ingestion.
Radioisotope studies done as long as a
decade ago indicated excessive enteric
blood loss in some iron-deficient in-
fants; according to rcrent work by
Lahey et al., milk-induced blood loss
occurred in fully 50% of a group of
infants with iron deficiency and ane-
mia. Allergic gastrocrteritis due to
milk intolerance has been cited as a
possible mechanism, but this remains
an open question. Whether milk-
induced blood loss is a common prob-
lem also needs to be resolved. If a
substantial number of infants do so
react, iron enrichment of fluid whole
milk might be inalvisable since
chronic blood loss cou:: override the
nutritional benefit. If not,iron-fortified
fluid milk, whole or evaporated, could
meet iron needs during the latter part
of the first year. Sucn milk is now
sold in a few localities. Resistance to
wider distribution of iron-enriched
evaporated milk is associatec with
color changes seen when thc milk is
used in cooking or in coffee; addition
of iron accelerates rancidity in pas-
teurized whole milk. Perhaps a pro-
fessional and Ppublic education pro-
gram could reduce some of these
objections.

Clearly, the occurrence of nutri-
tional iron deficiency in the pediatric
age group warvants greater concern
among physicians in practice; it war-
rantas even more concern among phy-
sicians and others involved in public
health programs. Experience with
other nutritional deficiencies has
shown that once they are mcknowl-
édged ns public health problems, the
chances mie good that they will be
dealt with effectively. This was cer-
tainly the case in control of rickets
and scurvy, accomplished by dietary
programs that protect the public
against the relevant vitamin deficien-
cies. Acknowledging nutritional iron
deficiency as a significant public
health problem among infants and
young cailaren is thus a crucial first

step toward its elimination. ]



